# DIFFERENCES IN SCHOOL DISCIPLINE EFFORTS AND MENTAL HEALTH SERVICES BY SCHOOL LEVEL: A NATIONAL ANALYSIS

\_\_\_\_\_

A Dissertation

Presented to

The Faculty of the Department of Educational Leadership

Sam Houston State University

In Partial Fulfillment

of the Requirements for the Degree of

Doctor of Education

by

\_\_\_\_\_

Chastity Harper Simon

May, 2022

# DIFFERENCES IN SCHOOL DISCIPLINE EFFORTS AND MENTAL HEALTH SERVICES BY SCHOOL LEVEL: A NATIONAL ANALYSIS

by

Chastity Harper Simon

## APPROVED:

Dr. John R. Slate Dissertation Chair

Dr. Frederick C. Lunenburg Committee Member

Dr. Cynthia Martinez-Garcia Committee Member

Dr. Janene W. Hemmen Committee Member

Dr. Stacey L. Edmonson Dean, College of Education

### **DEDICATION**

The *Webster Dictionary* defines the term dedication as the quality of being dedicated or committed to a task or purpose. With that being said, it is befitting that I dedicate the completion of this dissertation journey to my children Kiara, Gabriel, and Ethan. Although this journey has seemed like an eternity, I hope you see that the pursuit of anything worth having is worth working for. I pray that through my experience you are able to see that anything is possible through hard work and commitment. To my husband, thank you for your unwavering support and always believing in me. Your love, and encouragement has never failed. On those tough days when I felt like quitting, you would quickly remind me that I have come to far too give up. Thank you for all those sleepless nights that you stayed up to proofread many of my writings. I know you did not want to do it, but you did it anyway. You would always say, "When you graduate, half of your diploma is mine!" Well, the time has come, and I officially, unofficially dub the "Mr. Dr. Damion Simon."

I dedicate this dissertation to my parents. Thank you for molding me into the woman I am today. To my twin sister and my best friend, Christy Harper, thank you for being you. I could not have asked God for a better friend. Thank you for pushing me and always reminding me that purpose is embedded in the journey. You are the best sister ever, and as you always say, "Greater is on the way!"

### ABSTRACT

Harper Simon, Chastity, *Differences in school effort and mental health services: A national analysis.* Doctor of Education (Educational Leadership), May 2022, Sam Houston State University, Huntsville, Texas.

### Purpose

The purpose of this journal-ready dissertation was to determine the degree to which diagnostic assessments and school efforts were provided at different school levels, factors may have limited school personnel in their efforts to provide mental health services to students, and staff was provided training in regard to mental health. In the first journal article, the differences in the availability of diagnostic assessments under the official responsibilities of a licensed mental health professionals by location were examined for the 2015-2016 school year. Additionally, the extent to which diagnostic mental health disorders and the location in which students were provided diagnostic assessments was addressed for the 2017-2018 school year. In the second journal article, the extent to which differences by school level was investigated. In the third journal article, the degree to which differences were present in staff training and practices was analyzed.

### Method

In this dissertation, a causal-comparative research design was used. Archival data were obtained from the School Survey on Crime and Safety for the 2015-2016 and 2017-2018 school years. The focus herein was on the relationships between independent and dependent variables in which the independent variables were not changed or manipulated in any way.

iv

### Findings

Inferential statistical analyses were conducted to determine the extent to which differences were present in survey responses by school level. Elementary schools had the highest percentage that did not provide diagnostic assessments to students under the official responsibility of a licensed mental health professional. The top three factors that limited mental health efforts were: (a) inadequate access to mental health professionals; (b) inadequate funding; and (c) potential legal issues. Recognizing signs of students using/abusing alcohol and/or drugs is needed as it was the least likely training to be provided to teachers. Positive Behavioral and Intervention Strategies and Crisis Prevention and Intervention were the top two trainings offered to teachers across all three school levels. Implications for policy and for practice were made along with recommendations for future research.

KEYWORDS: At school; Diagnostic assessments; Elementary school; Mental health professionals; Mental health disorders; Middle school; School based health centers; School survey on crime and safety

### ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

First and foremost, I honor and appreciate my Lord and Savior Jesus Christ for bestowing upon me the power and capability to finish such a monumental undertaking. Thank you to my loving husband, who without his support, I would have not been able to complete this journey. To Dr. John R. Slate, the greatest dissertation chair ever, thank you for your support and timely feedback. Thank you for teaching statistics in such a way that I could understand it. Sam Houston State University is fortunate to have such a great and dedicated professor on its team.

To my dissertation committee, Dr. Cynthia Martinez-Garcia, Dr. Frederick C. Lunenburg, and Dr. Janene W. Hemmen, thank you for taking the time to evaluate and provide comments and revisions in regard to my dissertation. Your insight and knowledge are priceless. I would also like to extend a thank you to my sister-in- law, Dr. Ilene Harper. Thank you for being a role model and inspiration. You are truly an amazing woman in which I admire. Your love for educating students and providing them with an exceptional learning experience in and out of the community is profound and encourages me to have an impact on students daily.

To my pastor, Dr. Ethan Ogletree, thank you for not only pouring into my life spiritually, but also educationally. Thank you for being an awesome mentor and leader. Your wisdom and perspective during this journey have been invaluable. You have been an inspiration not only to me, but to my entire family.

Finally, to Cohort 40: Gaylon Davenport, Kenny Fraga, Heather Hamilton, Tim Harkrider, Ann Le, Bart Miller, Alan Moye, Shukella Price, Dion Rivera, Letty Roman,

vi

Alexis Taylor, and Martha Werner, I could not have asked to be a part of a better cohort than this! It's been a pleasure getting to learn and grow with each of you.

## **TABLE OF CONTENTS**

DEDICATIONiii
ABSTRACTiv
ACKNOWLEGEMENTS vi
TABLE OF CONTENTS viii
LIST OF TABLES
CHAPTER I: INTRODUCTION/REVIEW OF THE LITERATURE1
Statement of the Problem
Purpose of the Study21
Significance of the Study22
Definition of Terms23
Literature Review Search Procedures25
Delimitations25
Limitations
Assumptions27
Procedures
Organization of the Study27
CHAPTER II: DIFFERENCES IN SCHOOL EFFORT TO PROVIDE
ASSESSMENTS FOR MENTAL HEALTH DISORDERS BY SCHOOL LEVEL: A
NATIONAL ANALYSIS
Method
Results

Discussion46
Conclusion
References
CHAPTER III: DIFFERENCES IN FACTORS THAT LIMIT SCHOOL
EFFORTS TO PROVIDE MENTAL HEALTH SERVICES BY SCHOOL
LEVEL: A NATIONAL ANALYSIS
Method75
Results76
Discussion
Conclusion
References
CHAPTER IV: DIFFERENCES IN STAFF TRAINING AND PRACTICES
BY SCHOOL LEVEL: A NATIONAL ANALYSIS107
Method
Results119
Discussion124
Conclusion128
References129
References
References
References  129    CHAPTER V: DISCUSSION  147    Conclusion  163    REFERENCES  165
References 129   CHAPTER V: DISCUSSION 147   Conclusion 163   REFERENCES 165   APPENDIX 180

## LIST OF TABLES

Table Page
2.1 Descriptive Statistics for Frequencies and Percentage of Diagnostic
Assessments at School by School-Funded Mental Health Professionals
by School Level for the 2015-2016 School Year60
2.2 Descriptive Statistics for Frequencies and Percentages of Diagnostic
Assessments for Mental Disorders by School Level for the 2017-2018
School Year61
2.3 Descriptive Statistics for Frequencies and Percentages of Diagnostic
Assessments at School by School-Employed Mental Health Professionals
by School Level for the 2015-2016 School Year62
2.4 Descriptive Statistics for Frequencies and Percentages of Diagnostic
Assessments at School by School-Employed or Contracted Mental
Health Professionals by School Level for the 2017-2018 School63
2.5 Descriptive Statistics for Frequencies and Percentages of Diagnostic
Assessments Outside of School by School-Funded Mental Health
Professionals by School Level for the 2015-2016 School Year64
2.6 Descriptive Statistics for Frequencies and Percentages of Diagnostic
Mental Health Assessments Outside of School by School-Employed or
Contracted Mental Health Professionals by School Level for the 2017-2018
School Year65

3.1 Descriptive Statistics for Frequencies and Percentages of Mental Health
Efforts limited by Inadequate/Lack of Access to Licensed Mental Health
Professionals by School Level for the 2015-2016 School Year
3.2 Descriptive Statistics for Frequencies and Percentages of Mental Health
Efforts limited by Inadequate/Lack of Access to Licensed Mental Health
Processionals by School Level for the 2017-2018 School Year94
3.3 Descriptive Statistics for Frequencies and Percentages of Mental Health
Efforts Limited by Inadequate Funding by School Level for the 2015-2016
School Year95
3.4 Descriptive Statistics for Frequencies and Percentages of Mental Health
Efforts Limited by Inadequate Funding by School Level for the 2017-2018
School Year96
3.5 Descriptive Statistics for Frequencies and Percentages of Mental Health
Efforts Limited by Potential Legal Issues by School Level for the 2015-2016
School Year97
3.6 Descriptive Statistics for Frequencies and Percentages of Mental Health
Efforts Limited by Potential Legal Issues by School Level for the 2017-2018
School Year98
3.7 Descriptive Statistics for Frequencies and Percentages of Mental Health
Efforts Limited by Lack of Parental Support by School Level for the 2015-2016
School Year

3.8 Descriptive Statistics for Frequencies and Percentages of Mental Health
Efforts Limited by Concerns about Reactions from Parents by School Level
for 2017-2018 School Year100
3.9 Descriptive Statistics for Frequencies and Percentages of Mental Health
Efforts Limited by a Lack of Community Support by School Level for the
2015-2016 School Year101
3.10 Descriptive Statistics for Frequencies and Percentages of Mental Health
Efforts Limited by a Lack of Community Support by School Level for the
2017-2018 School Year102
3.11 Descriptive Statistics for Frequencies and Percentages of Mental Health
Efforts Limited by a Reluctance to Label Students by School Level for the
2015-2016 School Year
3.12 Descriptive Statistics for Frequencies and Percentages of Mental Health
Efforts Limited by a Reluctance to Label Students by School Level for the
2017-2018 School Year104
3.13 Descriptive Statistics for Frequencies and Percentages of Mental Health
Efforts Limited by Payment Policies by School Level for the 2015-2016
School Year105
3.14 Descriptive Statistics for Frequencies and Percentages of Mental Health
Efforts Limited by Payment Policies by School Level for the 2017-2018
School Year

4.1 Descriptive Statistics for Frequencies and Percentages of Teacher Training
Offered for Early Warning Signs for Violent Behavior for the 2015-2016
School Year136
4.2 Descriptive Statistics for Frequencies and Percentages of Teacher Training
Offered for Early Warning Signs for Violent Behavior for the 2017-2018
School Year137
4.3 Descriptive Statistics for Frequencies and Percentages of Teacher Trainings and
Practices Offered to Recognize Signs of Self-Harm or Suicidal Tendencies by
School Level for the 2017-2018 School Year138
4.4 Descriptive Statistics for Frequencies and Percentages of Teacher Trainings
and Practices Offered for Intervention and Referral Strategies for Students
Displaying Signs of Mental Health Disorders by School Level for the
2015-2016 School Year
4.5 Descriptive Statistics for Frequencies and Percentages of Teacher
Trainings and Practices Offered for Intervention and Referral Strategies
for Students Displaying Signs of Mental Health Disorders by School Level
for the 2017-2018 School Year140
4.6 Descriptive Statistics for Frequencies and Percentages of Teacher Trainings
and Practices Offered for Recognizing Signs of Students Using/Abusing
Alcohol and/or Drugs by School Level for the 2015-2016 School Year141
4.7 Descriptive Statistics for Frequencies and Percentages of Teacher
Trainings and Practices Offered for Recognizing Signs of Students

Using/Abusing Alcohol and/or Drugs by School Level for the 2017-2018
School Year142
4.8 Descriptive Statistics for Frequencies and Percentages of Teacher Trainings
and Practices Offered for Positive Behavioral Intervention Strategies by
School Level for the 2015-2016 School Year143
4.9 Descriptive Statistics for Frequencies and Percentages of Teacher Trainings
and Practices Offered for Positive Behavioral Intervention Strategies by
School Level for the 2017-2018 School Year144
4.10 Descriptive Statistics for Frequencies and Percentages of Teacher Trainings
and Practices Offered for Crisis Prevention and Intervention by School Level
for the 2015-2016 School Year145
4.11 Descriptive Statistics for Frequencies and Percentages of Teacher Trainings
and Practices Offered for Crisis Prevention and Intervention by School Level
for the 2017-2018 School Year146
5.1 Descriptive Statistics for Summary of Efforts to Provide Assessments for
Mental Health Disorders for the 2015-2016 and 2017-2018 School Years150
5.2 Descriptive Statistics for Summary Factors That Limit School Efforts to
Provide Mental Health Services to Students by School Level for the 2015-2016
and 2017-2018 School Years152
5.3 Descriptive Statistics for Summary Factors That Limit School Efforts to
Provide Mental Health Services to Students by School Level for the 2015-2016
and 2017-2018 School Years154

5.4 Descriptive Statistics for Summary of Staff Training and Practices by School	
Level for the 2015-2016 and 2017-2018 School Years	.155
5.5 Descriptive Statistics for Summary of Staff Training and Practices by School	
Level for the 2015-2016 and 2017-2018 School Years	.157

### **CHAPTER I**

### **INTRODUCTION**

In the United States, 20-25% of children and teenagers are affected by mental health disorders, with low percentages accessing treatment (Bains & Diallo, 2016; Texas Education Agency, 2020). Untreated mental health issues create a state of public health concern and, if left untreated, could result in adverse economic and health outcomes for communities at large (Bains & Diallo, 2016; Weir, 2020). Many times, school health professionals are the initial contact of students who are experiencing mental health trauma (Bains & Diallo, 2016). Consequently, school medical professionals are essential to maintaining the health and welfare of school-age students. However, educational leaders have a responsibility to understand the influence that mental illness has on academic success and its effect on the school culture. Children and adolescents with mental illnesses are less likely to be academically successful and are less likely to complete high school (Agnafors et al., 2021; Stagman & Cooper, 2010).

Under the Americans with Disabilities Act of 2008, public educators are mandated to provide students with disabilities equitable opportunities to achieve the same successes as their non-disabled peers (ADA National Network, 2021a; Department of Justice, 2010). A disability is defined in this act as "a physical or mental impairment that substantially limits one or more of the major life activities of such individual" (ADA National Network, 2021b; Department of Justice, 2010, p. 192). Thus, students who have a mental illness may be eligible to receive services under this statue. Of note is that in the American with Disabilities Act, a Child Find mandate is present. "Child Find requires all school districts to identify, locate and evaluate all children with disabilities, regardless of the severity of their disabilities" (Wright & Wright, 2021, p. 1).

Similarly, the Individuals with Disabilities Education Act is a statue that is designed to offer a free adequate public education to qualified children who fulfill eligibility requirements for special education and support services (United States Department of Education, 2020). In school districts across the United States, principals, assistant principals, and other educational leaders are responsible for ensuring that these laws are enforced. As such, it is necessary for educational leaders to ensure that a multitiered system is created to identify, evaluate, and assess students with mental disorders. Educational leaders must secure effective services that will help improve not only the emotional health of students but also contribute to an increase in overall academic success. Furthermore, educational leaders need to understand the barriers to accessing mental health services so that mitigation efforts can be solidified. Additionally, administrators and district personnel should ensure that adequate training is provided so that teachers and other personnel are equipped to participate effectively in the multitiered system of support. Educational leaders must ensure that interventions are put in place to address the needs of students who are struggling with mental health concerns.

The United States is in the midst of a mental health crisis (American Psychological Association, 2020). A sample of 1,026 teens ages 13-17 was included in a 2020 Harris Poll, and 81% of Generation Z teens ages 13-17 reported changes in schools and pandemic-related school closures as negatively affecting their lives. Additionally, over half agreed that the pandemic creates a feeling of impossibility when it comes to future planning (American Psychological Association, 2020). Included in the report are specific strategies that educators, parents, policymakers, and parents can use to support individuals who are most affected. Among those strategies are: (a) Ensuring access to mental health services during and after the pandemic, (b) Investing in prevention and treatment, (c) Continue to support and advance telehealth programs, and (d) Increase resources to help support school mental health services. Issues that negatively influence society's mental health are on the rise, and loneliness and anxiety about the future are stressors for teens and young adults who are trying to navigate and understand their place and purpose in the world (American Psychological Association, 2020).

# Review of the Literature on Efforts to Provide Assessments and Treatments for Mental Health Disorders by School Level

According to Mental Health America (2018), "63.1% of youth with major depression do not receive any mental health treatment" (p. 1). Mental illness has been related to numerous issues such as poor academic success, weakened relationships with peers, decreased level school in attendance, and an increase in misbehavior (Swick & Powers, 2018; Von der Embse et al., 2017). Unfortunately, adolescents with a mental illness (e.g., emotional disturbance) are often classified as being unruly or exhibiting behavioral difficulties rather than having mental health problems. This misappropriation of terminology prevents students from receiving the help they need. Unaddressed mental health is linked with health, educational, and developmental concerns for youth, including violence, suicidal ideation/suicide, substance abuse, and poor academic performance (Hodges et al., 2021; McLeod et al., 2016; Walker et al., 2010).

Although the K-12 educational system is one of the primary access points for mental health services, school personnel are failing to identify, assess, and provide

treatments and services to those adolescents who need it the most (Bains & Diallo, 2016; Von der Embse et al., 2017). Instead of providing appropriate services and identification systems for students who need mental health services, schools most often refer to strategies and techniques that are reactive in nature. For example, according to the Children and Adults with Attention-Deficit/Hyperactivity Disorder manual (2017), students with mental illnesses are more likely to have a school history of suspension or expulsion. In the context of adolescent mental health and care, under-identification rates, inadequate care coverage, and a subpar standard of service are not unusual (Koning et al., 2019). Educational leaders who are responsible for ensuring that the needs of students are met should consider the interconnectedness of the Response to Intervention process and how this system may affect the identification of students with mental health needs. Incorporating a school based mental health care center is another method in which schools across the United States have sought to bridge the mental health and academic gap. A more cost effective approach, however, may include school based programs.

To provide effective intervention and treatments to students who have mental health conditions, evidenced-based assessments or programs should be included among the resources used. The National Center for Education Statistics reported data from the 2016 and 2018 School Survey on Crime and Safety from approximately 4,800 public schools where principals reported an increase in the number of diagnostic mental health assessments provided (e.g., psychological/psychiatric diagnostics assessments) to evaluate students for mental health disorders at school from 35% in 2016 to 49% in 2018. In regard to providing treatment on campus for students with mental health disorders by a school-employed mental health professional, only a 2% increase occurred from 2016 (35%) to 2018 (37%). Schools in the United States are still growing in the area of providing substantial treatment, diagnostics and assessments for students with mental disorders on campus. However, it is clear that some schools are taking additional measures to ensure that students are assessed and treatment is provided.

To investigate which elements may be connected to the use of evidenced-based assessments, Connors et al. (2015) conducted a study that included 144 school mental health professionals from various states. Researchers established that to increase assessment utilization, measures must be easy to use, provide immediate feedback, and be able to track students' progress and treatment over time. Challenges in administering assessments were attributed to (a) difficulty in contacting the parents, 67%, and (b) parents and students not understanding assessment questions, 70%. Additionally, 29% of clinicians agreed that other barriers to implementation included not having access to the assessments they were most comfortable with, not having access to the assessments they need, and not having enough time during the day. Additional findings were that 80% of clinicians used academic outcome indicators as the most frequently used assessment data. Insufficient access to treatment and intervention for those individuals who have mental health disorders can adversely affect student educational outcome. A solution that may assist in minimizing this concern is the commission of school based health centers.

School-based health centers have been established to meet the needs of those with mental health concerns. For example, Swick and Powers (2018) evaluated a school based support program in which its primary functions were to (a) broaden the capacity of elementary schools in meeting the needs of students who have mental health concerns that adversely affect their academic performance, and (b) strengthen the educational and behavioral health of children with psychological concerns. The researchers gathered data on 322 students, 80% of whom were Black and at risk of academic failure due to their mental health needs. From the six elementary schools that participated, substantial progress was noted in students' reading and mathematics performance.

Guzman (2011) analyzed whether mental health conditions present in a screening conducted in the first grade were linked to lower academic performance test scores in the fourth grade. Being identified as a student with mental health problems in the first grade on a broad-band teacher, parent, or combined screen was statistically significantly related to standardized achievement test performance three years later. Moreover, mental health was the second most powerful predictor of academic outcome in the study. Students with overall, "mental health risk have lower levels of subsequent academic achievement as measured by standardized academic achievement tests when compared with students who are not at overall mental health risk" (Guzman, 2011, p. 409).

The approach used in this next investigation was similar to the one used by Guzman (2011). To substantiate the claim that mental health and academic performance are closely linked, Murphy (2015) conducted a longitudinal study to determine whether first grade mental well-being predicted future academic performance and whether remission of mental health conditions predicted better academic results. In this study, one of the world's biggest school-based mental health services, called *Habilidades de Vida* or Skills for Life was used. Data were taken from 37,397 Chilean students in first grade in 2009 and third grade in 2011. Academic success was statistically significantly predicted by first grade academic achievement but also by first grade mental health. Additionally established was that mental health assessed near the beginning of Grade 1 independently predicted the percent of school days children would attend in Grade 1 and Grade 3. School mental health indicators could be one of the most crucial variables determining academic achievement in elementary school children, and they may be especially influential in identifying adolescents who may benefit from proactive approaches. School-based preventive programs may favorably influence students' academic and mental health outcomes (Murphy, 2015).

In a recent investigation in Colorado, Westbrook et al. (2020) conducted a longitudinal study about the opening of school based mental health centers in high schools and their influence on graduation rates. They compared high schools without school-based mental health centers with high schools that opened school- based mental health centers between 2000 and 2018. Westbrook (2020) established that high schools that opened a school-based health center had statistically significant higher graduation rates than high schools that did not have a school-based health center.

In a systematic literature review, Larson et al. (2017) determined that extended exposure to severe childhood trauma adversely influenced academic performance when mediated by mental health conditions. In eight out of 10 studies, a high risk of increasing mental health disorders with poor academic performance for adolescents who experienced severe childhood trauma was determined. Students of color who were in poverty and who were subjected to trauma were more likely to develop mental health disorders (e.g., anxiety, depression, conduct disorder, post-traumatic stress disorder, suicidal ideation, attention deficit hyperactivity disorder) and have lower GPAs than their peers who had not experienced trauma or victimization (Larson, 2017, p. 677). Similar to Larson et al. (2017), Knopf et al. (2016) conducted a systematic literature review of 46 studies. They focused on school-based health centers providing mental health care or a combination of psychiatric and other services. Results were that school-based health centers contributed to a plethora of improved wellness and educational outcomes. Effectiveness was correlated with extended hours and a continuum of services available. Educational gains related with school-based health centers include a decrease in suspension rates, drop-out rates, and grade retention. Moreover, increases in GPAs and grade promotion were noted.

# Review of the Literature on Factors Limiting Access to School Based Mental Health Services

According to Lai et al. (2016), "Schools are in a key position to identify mental health problems early and provide appropriate services or links to services" (p. 1). Additionally, school-based mental health centers assist in mitigating barriers that may interfere with accessing mental health services. Moreover, adolescence is an advantageous period of development to address mental disorder concerns as most mental health conditions emerge prior to 20 years of age (Salerno, 2016). If not addressed, adolescents with mental illnesses grow up to be adults with mental illnesses who have difficulties finding and maintaining employment and being productive citizens. Consequently, if the needs of students who have mental health concerns continue to be unmet, society will aid in perpetuating a cycle of mental health neglect that can affect generations to come. Because children, youth, and adolescents spend the majority of their time in K-12 schools, educational leaders need to understand barriers that limit access to mental health services and be able to seek solutions that will encourage increased utilization.

Barriers and challenges regarding why students do not seek out mental health services teeters on a continuum of reasons. Some of these limitations include a lack of awareness on how to obtain assistance, lack of transportation to mental health facilities, inadequate funding, inadequate access to mental health professionals, and stigmatization. To gain a better understanding into these challenges, Ijadi-Maghsoodi et al. (2018) conducted a study on the perspectives of low-income minority groups on assistance searching and challenges to receiving mental health services at school-based health center sites. The study took place in a large urban community and included focus groups consisting of 76 middle and high school students at nine school-based health center sites. Participants reported teachers were the primary source of support regarding mental health issues. Mental health counselors and peers were also mentioned as key supporters. Students identified relationships and trust as essential components in seeking out support for mental health concerns. Obstacles to accessing school-based health centers included: humiliation; apprehension of being judged; confidentiality concerns; a feeling of needing to hold information inside; and lack of awareness. In an effort to mitigate these barriers and enhance mental health involvement, students recommended making school-based health centers more relaxed, increasing understanding of mental health, and improving relationships with schools and school-based health center's staff.

In a similar study, Dunfee (2020) examined literature on the effects of schoolbased health centers from the viewpoint of various stakeholders. Dunfee (2020) began with a descriptive review regarding the origins of school-based health centers. Information was presented regarding the demographics of school-based health centers, percentages of centers present at each school level, and the benefits of having school-based health centers located within schools. Revealed in this article were multiple limitations in establishing school-based health centers. These limitations included cost, funding, and economic effects. "The initial cost to design, build, and stock a school-based health center, ranged from \$41,450 to \$378,704, and the annual cost to staff, restock and operate a school-based health centers ranged from \$16, 322 to \$659,684" (Dunfee, 2020, p. 1). It was noted that only 20% of funding came from the school system. Over 51% of funding support of school-based health centers derive from Federally Qualified Health Centers. Additionally, state and local government, insurance companies, private foundations, local business and corporations assist in funding these centers. The cost of building school-based health centers remains an obstacle to their expansion, but inventive partnerships help districts address barriers to funding.

In a similar study, Larson et al. (2017) explored literature on childhood trauma and its effect on student success as it relates to mental illness. They also analyzed the literature to determine the influence school-based health centers that utilized mental health services had on adolescences. Results were: (a) school-based health centers are one possible intervention to support childhood trauma, behavioral health, and academic success; (b) school-based health centers improve accessibility and the use of mental health services; (c) the GPAs of students who utilized school-based health centers improved; and (d) the correlation between trauma and decreased academic success was mediated by mental health illnesses. "The mental health disorders that had the greatest impact on academic achievement were PTSD, depression, and anxiety" (Larson et al., 2017, pp. 681-682).

Bersamin et al. (2016) conducted an investigation of 948 schools in California to gain an in-depth understanding of the circumstances that necessitates school-based health centers and increase awareness of possible obstacles. Of the 948 schools included in the study, 88 had onsite school-based health centers. Findings from the study were that the majority of school-based health centers were located in cities (65.9%) and suburbs (23.9%). Rural areas and towns accounted for 6.8%. Additionally, schools with schoolbased health centers had a higher percentage of students of color who were economically disadvantaged as characterized by the number of students who received free and reduced lunch services. Some of the services provided through these centers were mental health services, medical care, family planning clinics, and dental health. Resources, needs, and political philosophy are related to the existence of school-based health centers in California. For example, schools in the district with a higher percentage of registered Republicans were least likely to have a school-based health center. Consequently, it is crucial to consider how geographic contextual factors may influence the development of health services designed to facilitate positive health outcomes. Moreover, for school district leaders who would like to establish school-based health centers, building strong partnerships with local health providers can assist in addressing the unmet needs of students.

In an effort to determine the possible implication of stigmatization on K-12 students who participate in specific mental health services interventions, Gronholm et al. (2018) conducted a systematic literature review. By analyzing eight qualitative studies, the researchers established the presence of three mega themes that included negative labeling in which students were labeled as being different, strange, weird, crazy, or psycho. Confidentiality concerns were also noted as students felt that they could not trust their interventionist. A fear of others finding out about their mental health concerns caused hesitation when seeking out assistance. Similarly, another stigma-related obstacle was "restricted disclosure" (p. 22) where students believed that there would be adverse consequences if they opened up. To reduce the effects of stigmatization, practitioners need to build relationships and trust. In this study, students reacted favorably when the key substance of interventions stressed connections and applicable strategies to manage the stressors that come with everyday life (Gronholm et al., 2018).

In another investigation, Bowers et al. (2013) surveyed 49 high school students with and without mental health concerns and interviewed 63 professionals who were associated with school based mental health to gain insight on their perception regarding stigma. A larger number of adolescents considered stigma as one of the main barriers to accessing school mental health services. Participants with mental health concerns ranked not knowing where to go to get help as the second most common challenge. However, participants without any mental health related issues recognized pressure from peers and a lack of knowing they have a mental health problem as the second most common factor toward accessing mental health services. Stigma as a barrier becomes detrimental when it inhibits people from pursuing the help they need. Unfortunately, suicide is a common result for those individuals who suffer with a mental illness and who do not seek assistance (Bower et al., 2013).

From 1999 to 2016, the suicide rate increased 25.4% (America's Health Ranking, 2020) in the United States. Suicide is the second leading cause of death among youth and adolescents (Miller, 2019) and many of these individuals suffer from issues that are associated with mental illness or substance abuse. LeCloux et al. (2017) analyzed data from the National Longitudinal Study of Adolescent Health that included a sample of suicidal youth and revealed that school based mental health centers greatly increases the likelihood of adolescents who are susceptible to suicide access mental health services. Other barriers that hinder access to mental health services were an insufficient knowledge of available services, insurance issues, extended waiting lists, financial limitations, transportation concerns, not meeting eligibility criteria, and high levels of staff attrition in mental health agencies.

Additionally, Reinke et al. (2011) conducted a study in which 292 teachers reported reasons why students with mental health needs "fall through the cracks" (p. 8). Participants reported that children's mental health needs were not being met because of insufficient parental support, a lack of staff training/coaching, and a lack of prevention programs. In regard to barriers, the top three factors that limited supporting students with mental health concerns were: (a) an inadequate number of school mental health practitioners, (b) a lack of preparation and training to meet the mental health needs of children, and (c) insufficient funding for school-based mental health.

However, to bridge this gap, parental involvement is paramount. In an exploratory study conducted by Searcey Vulpen et al. (2018), 607 parents and guardians participated in a survey regarding the needs, inadequacies, and limitations of school-based mental health services. Descriptive information was gathered by allowing parents

to choose from a list of behaviors that represented various mental health disorders. Additionally, parents were given an open format question. Researchers collected data on the following: (a) The role of schools in addressing mental health needs, (b) Perceptions of gaps in services, and (c) Resources for information on mental health concerns and services. Searcey Vulpen et al. (2018) concluded that 63% of respondents indicated that their child experienced anxiety, and 59% suggested that their child was affected by other students who had experienced a personal behavioral health concern. Over 75% of respondents agreed that schools should be involved in addressing student mental health issues as well as taking an active role in connecting families and children to school-based and community-based service providers. In regard to accessing services, over 85% of parents stated that they would contact their child's school counselor, pediatrician, or a community mental health agency if they had concerns regarding their child's mental health.

# Review of the Literature on Staff Training and Practices Related to Mental Health Services

A mental health disorder is defined as any health condition that is characterized by alterations in thinking, mood, or behavior (or some combination thereof) associated with distress and/or impaired functioning (Padgett et al., 2020). Of importance is that the numbers of students who suffer from mental disorders are increasing. Depression, anxiety, and attention deficit hyperactivity disorder (ADHD) are a few of the most common mental illnesses within the K-12 population. "More U.S. adolescents and young adults in the late 2010s (vs. the mid-2000s) experienced serious psychological distress, major depression, and suicidal thoughts, and more attempted suicide and took their own lives" (Tweng et al., 2017, p. 1). This pattern may be attributed to a generational trend or shift that has occurred due to a rise in digital communication, an increase usage of the internet, and sleep disturbance (Twenge et al., 2017). The effects of cyberbullying have adversely affected the mental well-being of adolescents (Fahy et al., 2016). Furthermore, mental health problems have been considerably amplified by the effects of a pandemic and social unrest (Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration, May 2020; Wong et al., 2021).

Psychological illnesses are first manifested during the adolescent years. Therefore, teachers, staff, and administrators need to be able to offer first-stage support to students who are having mental health difficulties (Jorm et al., 2010). Although 62% of teachers and staff are being trained in intervention and referral strategies for students displaying signs of mental health disorders (e.g., depression, mood disorders, ADHD) (Padgett et al., 2020), suicide rates are on the rise and the number of students experiencing mental health crises continues to increase.

A little over half of the states have enacted legislation or adopted laws mandating or recommending teacher training and career development in areas such as student psychological health and trauma-informed approaches (Kelley et al., 2020). Texas, the state of interest for this article, requires training includes: "students with mental health conditions or who engage in substance abuse" and "how mental health conditions, including grief and trauma, affect student learning and behavior and how evidence-based, grief-informed, and trauma-informed strategies support the academic success of students affected by grief and trauma" (Texas Public Law, n.d., p.1). Additionally, as of September 2015, the Texas Education Code mandates that anyone pursuing a diploma that requires a bachelor's degree as one of the basic academic requirements undergo guidance on mental health, drug misuse, and juvenile suicide as part of the preparation needed to earn the certificate (Texas Education Agency, 2020). Yet, many school educators report a lack of preparation and training in the area of mental health literacy (Frauenholtz et al., 2015; Moon et al., 2017; Pierret et al., 2020). This lack of preparation and implementation continues to widen the research to practice gap.

Although mental health training is a requirement for educators in half of the United States, the published research literature about the effectiveness of school based mental health services implemented by school personnel in elementary schools is limited. Sanchez et al. (2018) conducted the first quantitative meta-analysis that included only school professionals (e.g., teachers, counselors, paraprofessionals, or school psychologists). Using a tiered or service level approach, students who received targeted level intervention or selective prevention showed large and high-medium effects which indicated a decline in mental health problems. Mental health universal preventions were indicative of small but significant effects in mitigating mental health concerns. Additionally, school based services that were implemented daily or multiple times per week had a moderate effect size whereas school based services implemented less frequently had a small effect size. When specific school-based psychological methods were assessed, only "contingency management accounted for significant variance in child mental health outcomes (Sanchez et al., 2018, p. 159). Services targeting externalizing problems paired with contingency management had a moderate to large effect whereas services targeting externalizing problems without contingency management had only a small effect in reducing psychological problems.

In a related investigation, Vieira et al. (2014) conducted a study in Brazil about teacher ability to recognize and appropriately refer students with mental health concerns. They focused on analyzing the effectiveness of a psychoeducational strategy to build teacher capability in mental health. The method used to conduct the study included a case control sample and teacher sample. Prior to the training, 32 teachers selected 26 students who they thought exhibited mental health problems. An additional non-selected 26 students acted as the control group. Researchers concluded that teachers were more likely to not identify students who exhibited only internalizing problems (i.e., anxiety, depression) as these students are the least likely to disturb the classroom environment. However, the majority of teachers were able to identify students who displayed externalizing and internalizing difficulties simultaneously. Ninety percent of teachers were able to identify and accurately refer students who displayed a conduct disorder. This high rate of identification is thought to be contributed to its disruptive nature to disrupt the learning environment. The researchers reported that due to the training about 50.0% of teachers learned to make an appropriate referral and accurately recognize the six vignettes or psychological problems (i.e., conduct disorder, mania, depression, hyperactivity, and high risk of psychosis). Moreover, 60% of teachers learned to identify normal adolescence.

Furthermore, Reinke et al. (2011) surveyed 292 early childhood and elementary teachers to ascertain their views of existing mental health issues in their schools and to gather insight on their knowledge and skills as it pertains to supporting students with mental health needs. Teachers reported their top five student mental health concerns in order from most concerning: (a) Behavior problems, (b) Hyperactivity and inattention

problems, (c) Students with significant family stressors, (d) Social skills deficits, and (e) Depression. Twenty-eight percent of teachers believed that they had the knowledge required to meet the mental health needs of their students. In regard to meeting the mental health needs of their students, 30% of teachers agreed that they had the knowledge and skills necessary to address the mental health needs of their students' needs. Additionally, three other areas were identified in which teachers said they needed additional coaching (i.e., techniques for interacting with children who exhibit externalizing behavior disorders, identifying and fully understanding children's mental health challenges, and classroom management and behavioral modification instruction).

In a similar study, Moon et al. (2017) analyzed educators' insight on the present state of mental health in schools. Participants were 786 educators including 127 administrators. Based on the findings, 59% of respondents agreed that they were confident in recognizing signs of student mental health issues. However, almost half disagreed with the assertion that they had acquired sufficient mental health training, and 85% shared a preference for more mental health training. At least 50% of participants identified the following areas for additional training: (a) mental health disorders, (b) behavioral management techniques, (c) social skill training/management, and (d) positive behavioral supports training. Additionally, findings from this research article were congruent with the findings of previous researchers (Frauenholtz et al., 2016; Froese-Germain & Riel, 2012; Reinke et al., 2011) in that numerous educators expressed dissatisfaction with their prior mental health preparation and indicated a desire for additional training. In a comparable research analysis, Frauenholtz et al. (2016) conducted a focus group of teachers, other school staff members, and community mental health members to investigate teacher and school personnel perceptions of mental health awareness. The group discussed their prior experiences with students experiencing mental health concerns, their training in children's mental health, their perspectives of their current mental health knowledge, and their desire to recognize students experiencing mental health distress and collaborate with local mental health providers. In this study, school personnel reported a lack of proficiency in mental health literacy which hinders their ability to intervene effectively with students in need. This same focus group identified a deficit in recognizing the symptoms of mental health distress. Another gap in mental health knowledge that was identified was the accessibility and availability of local mental health agencies.

In a study conducted in the United Kingdom, Shelemy et al. (2019) addressed the support and trainings teachers needed and wanted regarding mental health. The study consisted of 49 secondary school teachers who participated in a focus group. Respondents indicated a need for training to assess if a student was distressed and whether or not their psychological state or behavior was concerning. Participants desired direction and instruction on how to manage and support a pupil before receiving expert assistance. The teachers emphasized that strategies provided should not be therapeutic in nature. One respondent stated, "I think we have a duty of care, not a duty of cure. Within that duty of care we have a duty, not put out the fire but to educate them first, which is what we're trying to do" (Shelemy et al., 2019, p. 106). Additionally reported was that teachers wanted real-world application, strategies that were practical, and

customizable resources that could easily be adapted into lessons. It was recommended that all trainings should be participatory, foster conversation, and solicit audience input. Participants also shared that the information needed to be delivered by an expert in the field of mental health and evidence-based.

Though apparent that mental health training is needed, educational leaders and teachers must also be trained to be aware of personal biases and cultural differences as it pertains to mental health. According to Cokley et al. (2014), Black adolescents are under identified for mental health related issues. This under identification may be attributed to a lack in training to recognize the link between mental health and socioeconomic level. Because of inadequate economic, family, and psychological supports, those individuals living in poverty are more prone to suffer from mental illness (Wickrama & Vazsonyi, 2011). Children of color are more likely than their White and Asian peers to be economically disadvantaged (Creamer, 2020). This intersectionality of race, culture, and socioeconomic level intertwine in ways that make identifying psychological concerns in children of color more difficult. Trainings in school-based mental health should incorporate understanding the unique stressors of children from diverse backgrounds.

#### **Statement of the Problem**

According to the annual State of Mental Health in America report, "19% (47.1 million) of people in the U.S. are living with a mental health condition, a 1.5 million increase over last year's report" (Mental Health America, 2020, p. 1). In the midst of racial inequality, isolation, lockdown, and COVID-19, the trend reflects that mental illnesses such as isolation and depression are increasing. Moreover, children are showing an increase in suicidal ideations and self-harm. Suicide mitigation measures may have

the greatest influence if they are focused on the care of mental illnesses (Cavanaugh et al., 2003). Based on educational laws and statutes such as the Individuals with Disabilities Act, Americans with Disabilities Act, and Child Find, educational leaders are bound by the law to ensure that students who are suspected to have a physical or mental impairment are identified, evaluated, and provided services. Yet, over 70% of students who have mental illnesses are not receiving the services they need (Bains & Diallo, 2016). When untreated, its effect may have long-term consequences that may not only affect home-life and relationships, but it may also influence academic performance. As mental health continues to worsen, school professionals must prepare to handle the crisis and equip students and parents with the tools they need to be successful. Factors such as inadequate funding, inadequate access to a mental health professional, and a lack of parental support could limit a school's effort to provide necessary and appropriate services.

### **Purpose of the Study**

The purpose of this journal-ready dissertation was to determine the degree to which diagnostic assessments and school efforts were provided at different school levels, factors may have limited school personnel in their efforts to provide mental health services to students, and staff was provided training in regard to mental health. In the first journal article, the differences in the availability of diagnostic assessments under the official responsibilities of a licensed mental health professionals by location were examined for the 2015-2016 school year. Additionally, the extent to which diagnostic mental health assessments were provided to evaluate students for mental health disorders and the location in which students were provided diagnostic assessments was addressed
for the 2017-2018 school year. In the second journal article, the extent to which differences existed in factors that limit efforts to provide mental health services by school level was investigated. In the third journal article, the degree to which differences were present in staff training and practices was analyzed.

#### Significance of the Study

In the wake of COVID-19, the pandemic has increased the normal day to day stressors of life. Prolonged house confinement, isolation from friends and family, extreme grief, increased internet and social media activity, interfamilial abuse, a prolonged break in school, and now more recently having to attend school with the possibility of being infected has aided in the influx of mental illnesses (Guessoum et al., 2020). Twenty percent of school aged children between the ages of 9-17 have a diagnosable mental health disorder (Bowers et al., 2013; Cefai & Camilleri, 2015; Searcey van Vulpen et al., 2018; The American College of Obstetricians and Gynecologists, 2017, July; Youth.Gov, 2019) and more than 65% percent of adolescents in the juvenile court system have a diagnosable mental health disorder (Youth.Gov, 2019). Yet, approximately 70% do not receive the help they need. These unaddressed mental health conditions may be interpreted to mean that services and support are not sufficient for youth with psychological problems in the United States (Bains & Diallo, 2016).

With suicide being "the second leading cause of death in young people aged 15-24 years" (The American College of Obstetricians and Gynecologists, 2017, July), it is clear that the mental health needs of young people must be aggressively addressed. Moreover, adolescence is an advantageous span of time to address mental disorder concerns as most mental health conditions emerge prior to 20 years of age (Salerno, 2016). Schools provide a comfortable, familiar, non-stigmatizing support environment for students and school-based programs can reinforce the use of assistance and support. Accordingly, educational leaders need to seek to identify and mitigate factors that may inhibit students from accessing mental health support. Additionally, educational leaders need to advocate for mental health services at all school levels. Legislators and policymakers should consider the effort that the educational system requires to address the needs of students as well as to ensure the physical and social emotional well-being of those students who need it most. This dissertation was conducted to inform current practices and to add to the literature available on this topic. Stakeholders who could benefit from this research include legislators, school administrators, teachers, counselors, nurses, and parents.

#### **Definition of Terms**

In this journal-ready dissertation the key terms for the three proposed research investigation are provided for the reader below.

#### At School/at Your School

At school or at your school is defined as activities happening in school buildings, on school grounds, on school buses, and at places that hold school-sponsored events or activities. Unless otherwise noted, this term refers to normal school hours or to times when school activities/events were in session (Padgett et al., 2020, p. A-3).

#### **Diagnostic Mental Health Assessment or Diagnostic Assessment**

A diagnostic mental health assessment is defined as an evaluation conducted by a mental health professional who identifies whether an individual has one or more mental health diagnoses. A diagnostic mental health assessment is not an educational assessment, which does not focus on clarifying a student's mental health diagnosis (Jackson et al., 2018; Padgett et al., 2020).

# **Elementary School**

An elementary school will be defined as the grade level for a school that has students enrolled within Grade Pre-K through Grade 3 and a highest grade level that is within Grade 1 and Grade 8 (Padgett et al., 2020).

#### **Mental Health Disorders**

All diagnosable mental disorders or health conditions that are characterized by alterations in thinking, mood, or behavior (or some combination thereof) associated with distress and/or impaired functioning (Jackson et al., 2018, p. A-3; Padgett et al., 2020, p. A-3).

# **Mental Health Professional**

Mental health professionals are individuals who are licensed to provide mental health services (e.g., psychiatrists, psychologists, psychiatric/mental health nurse practitioners, psychiatric/mental health nurses, clinical social workers, and professional counselors (Padgett et al., 2020).

# Middle School

A middle school will be defined as the grade level for a school that has students enrolled within Grade 4 through Grade 9 (Padgett et al., 2020).

#### **School Based Health Centers**

School based health centers offer a wide-range of care to children and adolescents. The centers serve as bridges to primary care, public health, and education to ensure quality health outcomes for students (Census Report of School-Based Health Centers 2011).

#### School Survey on Crime and Safety

According to the National Center for Education Statistics (2018), the School Survey on Crime and Safety is the primary source of crime and safety data that were collected at different school-levels for the U.S. Department of Education. The document contains estimated data regarding school discipline, crime, disorder, policies, and programs cross-sectional surveys from public elementary and secondary schools.

#### **Literature Review Search Procedures**

For this journal-ready dissertation, the literature regarding mental health as it relates to assessments and treatments, factors that limit school efforts, and staff training, and practices was examined. The following phrases were used in the search for relevant literature: school level, elementary school, middle school, high school, school based mental health, barriers, challenges, assessment, academic achievement, prevention, intervention, and teacher training. The searches were conducted through the EBSCO Host database for academic journals. Relevant articles were reviewed that pertained to school level and mental health.

#### **Delimitations**

In this journal-ready dissertation, the three studies that were conducted were delimited to public elementary, middle, and high schools. These three school designations were selected because they are the most common types of school levels. Specifically examined in this journal-ready dissertation was the degree to which differences were present in mental health efforts as a function of traditionally configured school levels. Data were delimited to public schools in the United States. This delimitation included only mental health data for Pre-K-12 schools. Additionally, only two school years of data (i.e., 2015-2016 and 2017-2018) were analyzed. As such, the extent to which results might be generalizable over time is limited. The final delimitation is in relation to the definition of diagnostic mental health assessment which was defined by the School Survey on Crime and Safety and excludes any evaluations conducted by educational diagnosticians.

#### Limitations

In this journal-ready dissertation, the relationship of school level with mental health efforts was addressed. As a result, key limitations were present for the study. In this investigation quantitative data from the School Survey on Crime and Safety for the 2015-2016 and 2017-2018 school years only in the United States will be analyzed herein. Therefore, the extent to which the results are generalizable beyond the participants of the School Survey on Crime and Safety for public schools whose data were examined in this study is unknown. The data are accessible for the aforementioned school years only as the other five years did not include a section on school mental health services and it was not administered every year. Additionally, other variables cannot be eliminated as factors that contribute to mental health disorders. Another limitation is with the use of a causal-comparative research design that is common when archival data are analyzed. As such, cause and effect relationships cannot be determined. Additional variables other than school level may be contributing factors to any differences obtained in mental health efforts. Another restriction is that responses are reported from only public-school

principals at each school level. Although data were collected by the National Center for Education Statistics, the possibility exists that inaccurate reporting may occur.

#### Assumptions

The assumption made in this journal-ready dissertation was that crime and safety data acquired from the School Survey on Crime and Safety for both years were accurately reported. Assumed was that school principals accurately reported data that were collected by the National Center for Education Statistics for diagnostic assessments and treatments, staff trainings and practices, and factors that limit mental health efforts. Any errors in such reporting could result in inaccurate data and inaccurate findings.

#### Procedures

Following the approval of this journal-ready dissertation from the doctoral dissertation committee, an application was submitted to the Sam Houston State University Institutional Review Board to perform the study. Upon approval from the Institutional Review Board, data from the School Survey on Crime and Safety (SSOCS) were downloaded and analyzed. The data that were collected and analyzed were from the 2015-2016 and 2017-2018 school years.

#### **Organization of the Study**

In this journal-ready dissertation, three manuscripts were generated. In the first article, the availability of diagnostic assessments under the official responsibilities of a licensed mental health professionals by location were examined for the 2015-2016 school year. Additionally, the extent to which diagnostic mental health assessments were provided to evaluate students for mental health disorders and the location in which students were provided diagnostic assessments were analyzed for the 2017-2018 school

year. In the second article, the extent to which differences existed in factors that limit efforts to provide mental health services by school level for the 2015-2016 and 2017-2018 school years were investigated. In the third article, the degree to which differences were present in staff training and practices by school level for the 2015-2016 and 2017-2018 school years wase addressed.

This journal-ready dissertation is composed of five chapters. Chapter I contains the background of the study, statement of the problem, purpose of the study, significance of the study, theoretical framework, definition of terms, delimitations, limitations, and assumptions of the three research investigations. In Chapter II, the framework for the first article concerned the availability by location of mental health services to students under the official responsibilities of a licensed mental health professionals and whether diagnostic mental health assessments were provided to evaluate students for mental health disorders and the location in which students were provided diagnostic assessments. In Chapter III, the second article was about factors that limited efforts to provide mental health services by school level. In Chapter IV, research questions involved the extent to which differences were present in staff training and practices by school level. Lastly, Chapter V contains the results of all three articles that were conducted.

# **CHAPTER II**

DIFFERENCES IN SCHOOL EFFORTS TO PROVIDE ASSESSMENTS FOR MENTAL HEALTH DISORDERS BY SCHOOL LEVEL: A NATIONAL ANALYSIS

This dissertation follows the style and format of Research in the Schools (RITS).

#### Abstract

The degree to which diagnostic assessments were available to students under the official responsibilities of a licensed mental health professional by school level was addressed in this study using data from the National School Survey on Crime and Safety for the 2015-2016. For the 2017-2018 school year, the extent to which schools provided diagnostic mental health assessments to evaluate students for mental health disorders by school level was also examined. Nearly 75% of elementary schools did not provide diagnostic assessments at school by school-funded mental health professionals compared to 60% of elementary schools that did not provide diagnostic assessments outside of school by a school-funded mental health professional. Implications for policy and practice were discussed, as well as recommendations for further study.

*Keywords*: At school; Diagnostic assessments; Mental health professionals; Mental health disorders; School based health centers; School survey on crime and safety

# DIFFERENCES IN SCHOOL EFFORTS TO PROVIDE ASSESSMENTS FOR MENTAL HEALTH DISORDERS BY SCHOOL LEVEL: A NATIONAL ANALYSIS

According to Mental Health America (2018), "63.1% of youth with major depression do not receive any mental health treatment" (p. 1). Mental illness has been related to numerous issues such as poor academic success, weakened relationships with peers, decreased level in attendance, and an increase in misbehavior (Swick & Powers, 2018; Von der Embse et al., 2017). Unfortunately, adolescents with a mental illness (e.g., emotional disturbance) are often classified as being unruly or exhibiting behavioral difficulties rather than having mental health problems. This misappropriation of terminology prevents students from receiving the help they need. Unaddressed mental health is linked with health, educational, and developmental concerns for youth, including violence, suicidal ideation/suicide, substance abuse, and poor academic performance (Hodges et al., 2021; McLeod et al., 2016; Walker et al., 2010).

Although the K-12 educational system is one of the primary access points for mental health services, school personnel are failing to identify, assess, and provide treatments and services to those adolescents who need it the most (Bains & Diallo, 2016; Von der Embse et al., 2017). Instead of providing appropriate services and identification systems for students who need mental health services, schools most often refer to strategies and techniques that are reactive in nature. For example, according to the Children and Adults with Attention-Deficit/Hyperactivity Disorder manual (2017), students with mental illnesses are more likely to have a school history of suspension or expulsion. In the context of adolescent mental health and care, under-identification rates, inadequate care coverage, and a subpar standard of service are not unusual (Koning et al., 2019). Educational leaders who are responsible for ensuring that the needs of students are met, should consider the interconnectedness of the Response to Intervention process and how this system may affect the identification of students with mental health needs. Incorporating a school based mental health care center is another method in which schools across the United States have sought to bridge the mental health and academic gap. A more cost effective approach, however, may include school based programs.

To provide students who have mental health conditions with effective interventions, evidenced-based assessments or programs should be included among the resources used. The National Center for Education Statistics reported data from the 2016 and 2018 School Survey on Crime and Safety from approximately 4,800 public schools where principals documented an increase in the number of diagnostic mental health assessments provided (e.g., psychological/psychiatric diagnostics assessments) to evaluate students for mental health disorders at school from 35% in 2016 to 49% in 2018. In regard to providing treatment on campus for students with mental health disorders by a school-employed mental health professional, a paltry increase of only 2% was established from 2016 (35%) to 2018 (37%). Schools in the United States are still improving in the area of providing substantial treatment, diagnostics, and assessments for students with mental disorders on campus. However, it is clear that some schools are taking additional measures to ensure that students are assessed and treatment is provided.

To investigate which elements may be connected to the use of evidenced-based assessments, Connors et al. (2015) conducted a study that included 144 school mental health professionals from various states. They determined that to increase assessment utilization, measures must be easy to use, provide immediate feedback, and be able to

32

track students' progress and treatment over time. Challenges in administering assessments were attributed to (a) difficulty in contacting the parents, 67%, and (b) parents and students not understanding assessment questions, 70%. Additionally, 29% of clinicians agreed that other barriers to implementation included not having access to the assessments they were most comfortable with, not having access to the assessments they need, and not having enough time during the school day to assess. Additional findings were that 80% of clinicians used academic outcome indicators as the most frequently used assessment data. Insufficient access to treatment and intervention for individuals who have mental health disorders can adversely affect student educational outcomes. A solution that may assist in minimizing this concern is the commission of school based health centers.

School-based health centers have been established to meet the needs of individuals with mental health concerns. For example, Swick and Powers (2018) evaluated a school based support program in which its primary functions were to (a) broaden the capacity of elementary schools in meeting the needs of students who have mental health concerns that adversely affect their academic performance, and (b) strengthen the educational and behavioral health of children with psychological concerns. They gathered data on 322 students, 80% of whom were Black and at risk of academic failure due to their mental health needs. From the six elementary schools that participated, substantial progress was noted in students' reading and mathematics performance.

In another investigation, Guzman (2011) analyzed whether mental health conditions present in a screening conducted in the first grade were linked to lower academic performance test scores in the fourth grade. Being identified as a student with mental health problems in the first grade was statistically significantly related to standardized achievement test performance three years later. Of note was that, mental health was the second most powerful predictor of academic outcome in the study. Students with overall, "mental health risk have lower levels of subsequent academic achievement as measured by standardized academic achievement tests when compared with students who are not at overall mental health risk" (Guzman, 2011, p. 409).

The approach used in this next investigation was similar to the one used by Guzman (2011). To investigate the assertion that mental health and academic performance are closely linked, Murphy (2015) conducted a longitudinal study to determine whether first grade mental well-being predicted future academic performance and whether remission of mental health conditions predicted better academic results. In this study, one of the world's biggest school-based mental health services, called Habilidades de Vida or Skills for Life was used. Data were taken from 37,397 Chilean students in first grade in 2009 and third grade in 2011. Academic success was statistically significantly predicted by first grade academic achievement but also by first grade mental health. Additionally established was that mental health assessed near the beginning of Grade 1 independently predicted the percent of school days children would attend in Grades 1 and 3. School mental health indicators could be one of the most crucial variables determining academic achievement in elementary school children, and they may be especially influential in identifying adolescents who may benefit from proactive approaches. School-based preventive programs may favorably influence students' academic and mental health outcomes (Murphy, 2015).

In a recent investigation in Colorado, Westbrook et al. (2020) conducted a longitudinal study about the opening of school based mental health centers in high schools and their influence on graduation rates. They compared high schools without school-based health centers to high schools that opened school-based mental health centers between 2000 and 2018. Westbrook et al. (2020) established that high schools that opened a school-based health center had statistically significant higher graduation rates than high schools that did not have a school-based health center.

In a systematic literature review, Larson et al. (2017) determined that extended exposure to severe childhood trauma adversely influences academic performance when mediated by mental health conditions. In 8 out of 10 studies, a high risk of increasing mental health disorders with poor academic performance for adolescents who experienced severe childhood trauma was determined. Students of color who were in poverty and who were subjected to trauma were more likely to developmental health disorders (e.g., anxiety, depression, conduct disorder, post-traumatic stress disorder, suicidal ideation, attention deficit hyperactivity disorder) and have lower GPAs than their peers who had not experienced trauma or victimization (Larson, 2017, p. 677).

Similar to Larson et al. (2017), Knopf et al. (2016) conducted a systematic literature review of 46 studies. They focused on school-based health centers providing mental health care or a combination of psychiatric and other services. Results were that school-based health centers contributed to a plethora of improved wellness and educational outcomes. Effectiveness was correlated with extended hours and a continuum of services available. Educational gains related with school-based health centers include a decrease in suspension rates, drop-out rates, and grade retention. Moreover, increases in GPAs and grade promotion were noted.

#### **Statement of the Problem**

Adolescents who experience a mental health crisis are more likely to have lower educational attainment than adolescents who do not experience a mental health crisis (Murphy, 2015). Researchers (Guzman et al., 2011; Larson et al., 2017; Merikangas et al., 2010; Murphy et al., 2015) have conducted studies to substantiate the claim of strong relationships between children and adolescents' mental health and academic success. Unmet or untreated mental health needs can lead to poor educational outcomes, such as poor grades, an increase in suspensions, a decline in attendance, grade retention, delays in reading, and an increase in school dropouts (Murphy, 2015). As such, educational leaders must investigate measures that will mitigate the mental health and achievement gap. By establishing a multi-tiered system of support, educational leaders, teachers, and staff may be able to meet the needs of students who are experiencing a mental health crisis. Moreover, as educational leaders make a concerted effort to understand the dynamics between educational outcomes and mental health, they will inherently contribute to an improved climate and culture where the needs of the whole child are being addressed.

#### **Purpose of the Study**

The first purpose of this study was to determine the extent to which differences existed for diagnostic assessments services available to students at school by schoolfunded mental health professional for the 2015-2016 school year. The second purpose of this study was to examine the degree to which differences were present in the frequency

of schools to provide diagnostic mental health assessments to evaluate students for mental health disorders by school level (i.e., elementary, middle, and high school) for the 2017-2018 school year. The third purpose was to ascertain the degree to which differences were present in whether diagnostic assessments were available at school by school-employed mental health professionals for the 2015-2016 school year. The fourth purpose of the study was to determine the extent to which differences existed in diagnostic mental health assessment services provided to students at school by a schoolemployed or contracted mental health professional by school level for the 2017-2018 school year. The fifth purpose was to examine the degree to which difference were present in the frequency of schools to in providing students diagnostic assessments outside of school by school-funded mental health professionals for the 2015-2016 school year. The sixth purpose was to ascertain the degree to which differences were present in whether diagnostic mental health assessment services provided to students outside of school, by a school-employed or contracted mental health professional for the 2017-2018 school year.

### Significance of the Study

As reported by the National Alliance on Mental Illness (2021), 16.6% of adolescents will experience a mental health crisis. Accordingly, the state of an individual's mental health may alter at any point in time depending on environmental influences, biological factors, and other external/internal factors (National Alliance on Mental Illness, 2021). Educational leaders and educators need to be aware of students' mental status and to be on alert if they begin to observe a sudden drop in grades, attendance, or behavioral changes. According to Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration (n.d.)., mental health functions on a continuum. For example, just as physical health, can range from well to ill, so can mental health.

Educational leaders, teachers, and staff, as well as other school stakeholders, assume the responsibility of knowing and understanding the unique needs of their students. Moreover, data are used to gain a complete understanding of the students they serve. For example, educators look at demographics, socioeconomic status, ethnicity/race, at risk status, language, and other variables when determining how to meet the individualized needs of students. Unfortunately, the mental health status of students is rarely considered when making these decisions (Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration, p. 1). One of the most effective measures in identifying students' areas of strengths and weaknesses is through a process referred to as Response to Intervention. Although predominantly used as an academic framework to assist students who are at risk and struggling with academic performance (Franklin et al., 2017) this tiered system of intervention has the potential to aid in the identification of students with mental health concerns.

The reauthorization of the Individuals with Disabilities Education Act instituted a new system for determining an impairment, termed Responsiveness to Intervention (United States Department of Education, n.d.). When deciding if a child has a particular learning disorder, a local educational agency can implement a process of review and monitoring to determine the child's response to evidence based intervention over time. By implementing a similar system for identifying children with mental health needs, educators will play a proactive role in closing the achievement and mental health divide. One of the main functions of educators is to ensure that students are learning at high levels. If student psychological needs are not fulfilled, academic performance may suffer. Academic success is a by-product of mental health (McGrath, 2010).

#### **Research Questions**

In this study, the following research questions were addressed: (a) What is the difference in diagnostic assessments at school by school-funded mental health professionals for the 2015-2016 school year?; (b) What is the differences in diagnostic assessment for mental disorders for the 2017-2018 school year?; (c) What is the difference in diagnostic assessments at school by school-employed mental health professionals for the 2015-2016 school year?; (d)What is the differences in diagnostic assessments at school by school-employed mental health professionals for the 2017-2018 school year?; (d)What is the differences in diagnostic assessments at school by school-employed or contracted mental health professionals for the 2017-2018 school year?; (e) What is the difference in diagnostic assessments outside of school by school-funded mental health professionals for the 2015-2016 school year?; (f) What is the difference in diagnostic assessments outside of school by school-funded mental health professionals for the 2017-2018 school year. These six research questions were analyzed separately. The 2015-2016 questions on the School Survey on Crime and Safety regarding diagnostic assessments and mental health were slightly altered during the 2017-2018 school year.

# Method

### **Research Design**

A non-experimental, causal comparative research design was present herein. Archival data from the 2015-2016 and 2017-2018 National School Safety Datasets were retrieved and examined in this section. Due to the pre-existing data, neither the independent variables of school level (i.e., elementary, middle, and high schools) nor the dependent variables of mental health could be manipulated or modified. Dependent variables were responses to six questions regarding (a) What is the difference in diagnostic assessments at school by school-funded mental health professionals for the 2015-2016 school year?; (b) What is the differences in diagnostic assessment for mental disorders for the 2017-2018 school year?; (c) What is the difference in diagnostic assessments at school by school-employed mental health professionals for the 2015-2016 school year?; (d)What is the differences in diagnostic assessments at school by school-employed mental health professionals for the 2017-2018 school year?; (e) What is the difference in diagnostic assessments at school by school-employed or contracted mental health professionals for the 2017-2018 school year?; (e) What is the difference in diagnostic assessments outside of school by school-funded mental health professionals for the 2015-2016 school year?; (f) What is the difference in diagnostic assessments outside of school by school-funded mental health professionals for the 2017-2018 school year?; (f) What is the difference in diagnostic assessments outside of school year?; (f) What is the difference in diagnostic assessments outside of school year?; (f) What is the difference in diagnostic assessments outside of school year?; (f) What is the difference in diagnostic assessments outside of school year?; (f) What is the difference in diagnostic assessments outside of school year?; (f) What is the difference in diagnostic assessments outside of school year?; (f) What is the difference in diagnostic assessments outside of school year?; (f) What is the difference in diagnostic assessments outside of school year. These six research questions were analyzed scparately.

#### **Participants and Instrumentation**

Data analyzed in this article were obtained from the 2015-2016 and 2017-2018 School Survey on Crime and Safety (SSOCS), a nationally representative survey of K–12 public schools in the United States. This survey, managed by the National Center for Education Statistics, is the main source of statistics on crime and safety in schools located in the United States. Participants in this investigation were public school principals or person with the most expertise of school crime and safety. Respondents were asked to report on a range of safety and crime related questions including school mental health services, staff training and practices, parent and community involvement at school, disciplinary actions and other factors related to school crime and safety (Jackson et al., 2018; Padgett et al., 2020).

For the context of this research, the term school level refers to the traditional elementary, middle, and high school levels. The SSOCS was conducted seven times. However, the National Center for Education Statistics only recently added a section on school mental health services in the following two school years: 2015-2016 and 2017-2018. Prior to these years, this survey only addressed one of two or both of the following questions regarding mental health: (a) How many mental health agencies were involved in school's efforts to promote safe, disciplined, and drug-free schools?; and (b) How many paid counselors or mental health professional were employed at schools? (Chaney, 2015; Izrael, 2006; Ruddy, 2009, 2010; United States Department of Education, National Center for Education Statistics, 2003). Definitions pertaining to the survey's data on school mental health services were added to the SSOCS by The National Center for Education Statistics during the 2015-2016 school year.

In 2015-2016 the formal definitions for (a) diagnostic assessment, (b) mental health disorder, and (c) mental health professionals were added to the survey in accordance with the addition of a new section on school mental health services. However, in 2017-2018 the term "Diagnostic assessment" was changed to "Diagnostic mental health assessment," and its definition was modified to assist participants in differentiating diagnostic evaluations for mental health disorders from assessments that may be used to indicate other health or academic concerns. The term mental health professional was also revised. A revision to the definition added clarification to emphasize that mental health providers must be licensed (Padgett et al., 2020).

Diagnostic mental health assessment is defined as an evaluation conducted by a mental health professional that identifies whether an individual has one or more mental health diagnoses. This is in contrast to an educational assessment, which does not focus on clarifying a student's mental health diagnosis. (Padgett et al., 2020, p. A-3)

Archival data were collected from the 2015-2016 and 2017-2018 National School Safety Datasets and converted to Statistical Package for Social Sciences (SPSS) data. Survey questions were recoded using a codebook: (a) What is the differences in diagnostic assessments services available to students at school by school-funded mental health professional for the 2015-2016 school year, (b) What is the differences in the frequency of schools to provide diagnostic mental health assessments (e.g., psychological/psychiatric diagnostics assessments) to evaluate students for mental health disorders by school level (i.e., elementary, middle, and high school) for the 2017-2018 school year, (c) What is the differences in diagnostic assessments available at school by school-employed mental health professionals for the 2015-2016 school year, (d) What is the differences in diagnostic mental health assessment services provided to students at school by a school-employed or contracted mental health professional by school level for the 2017-2018 school year, (e) What is the differences in the availability of diagnostic assessments outside of school by school-funded mental health professionals for the 2015-2016 school year, and (f) What is the differences in diagnostic mental health assessment services provided to students outside of school, by a school-employed or contracted mental health professional for the 2017-2018 school year.

**Results** 

To determine the degree to which the differences were present in the frequency of schools in providing diagnostic mental health assessments to evaluate students for mental health disorders by school level for the 2015-2016 school year, Pearson chi-square procedures were conducted. The statistical procedure was viewed as the optimal statistical procedure to use because frequency data were present for school level and for the six dependent variables: (a) diagnostic assessments services available to students at school by school-funded mental health professional for the 2015-2016 school year, (b) diagnostic mental health assessments to evaluate students for mental health disorders by school level (i.e., elementary, middle, and high school) for the 2017-2018 school year, (c) availability of diagnostic assessments at school by school-employed mental health professionals for the 2015-2016 school year, (d) diagnostic mental health assessment services provided to students at school by a school-employed or contracted mental health professional by school level for the 2017-2018 school year, (e) availability of diagnostic assessments outside of school by school-funded mental health professionals for the 2015-2016 school year, and (f) diagnostic mental health assessment services provided to students outside of school, by a school-employed or contracted mental health professional for the 2017-2018 school year. Because these variables were categorical, chi-squares are the statistical procedure of choice (Slate & Rojas-LeBouef, 2011). With the large sample size, the available sample size per cell was more than five. Therefore, the underlying assumptions of the Pearson chi-square statistic were met.

#### At School by School-Funded Mental Health Professionals

Concerning the first research question for the 2015-2016 school year, the result was statistically significant,  $\chi^2(2) = 26.74 \ p < .001$ . The effect size for this finding was small, a Cramer's V of .12 (Cohen, 1988). As delineated in Table 2.1, nearly three-fourths of elementary schools did not provide diagnostic assessments at school by school-funded mental health professionals. In comparison, slightly over three-fifths of middle schools and high schools did not provide such services.

-----

Insert Table 2.1 about here

#### **Diagnostic Mental Health Assessments for Mental Disorders**

Regarding diagnostic mental health assessments for mental disorders for the 2017-2018 school year, a statistically significant difference was revealed,  $\chi^2(2) = 32.08$ , *p* < .001, small effect size, Cramer's V of .11 (Cohen, 1998). Half of elementary schools did not provide diagnostic mental health assessments for mental disorders. In contrast, over two-fifths of middle schools and less than two-fifths of high schools did not provide such services. Table 2.2 contains the descriptive statistics for these analyses.

-----

Insert Table 2.2 about here

\_\_\_\_\_

#### At School by School-Employed Mental Health Professionals

With respect to diagnostic assessment at school by school-employed mental health professionals for the 2015-2016 school year, a statistically significant difference

was yielded,  $\chi^2(2) = 26.02$ , p < .001, small effect size, Cramer's V of .11 (Cohen, 1988). As revealed in Table 2.3, almost three-fifths of elementary schools did not provide diagnostic assessments at school by school-employed mental health professionals, compared to more than half of middle schools, and less than half of high schools that did not provide such assessments.

-----

Insert Table 2.3 about here

\_\_\_\_\_

At School by School-Employed or Contracted Mental Health Professionals

Concerning the 2017-2018 school year, a statistically significant difference was not present by school level,  $\chi^2(2) = 2.35$ , p = .31. Elementary schools provided the fewest diagnostic mental health assessment at school by school-employed or contracted mental health professional, followed by middle schools and then high schools. Table 2.4 contains the descriptive statistics for this school year.

\_\_\_\_\_

Insert Table 2.4 about here

-----

# **Outside of School by School-Funded Mental Health Professionals**

Regarding diagnostic assessment outside of school by school-funded mental health professionals for the 2015-2016 school year, a statistically significant difference was revealed,  $\chi^2(2) = 21.52$ , p < .001, small effect size, Cramer's V of .10 (Cohen, 1988). As revealed in Table 2.5, three-fifths of elementary schools did not provide diagnostic assessments outside of school by a school-funded mental health professional compared to a little over half of middle schools and less than half of high schools.

-----

Insert Table 2.5 about here

-----

# **Outside of School by School-Employed or Contracted Mental Health Professionals**

For the 2017-2018 school year, the result approached, but did not reach, the conventional level of statistical significance,  $\chi^2(2) = 5.03$ , p = .08. Although nearly one-third of all school levels did not provide mental health assessments outside of school by school-employed or contracted mental health personnel, elementary schools were more likely not to provide these services followed by high schools and then middle schools. Delineated in Table 2.6 are the descriptive statistics for this analysis.

\_\_\_\_\_

Insert Table 2.6 about here

# Discussion

Data regarding the frequency of schools in providing diagnostic assessments at school by school-funded mental health professionals by school level were obtained and analyzed from the national SSOCS for the 2015-2016 school year. Inferential statistical analyses revealed that diagnostic assessments at school by school-funded mental health professionals were statistically significantly different by school. Elementary schools had the highest percentage that did not provide diagnostic assessments to students under the official responsibility of a licensed mental health professional. Nearly 10% fewer middle

and high schools did not provide such services. This occurrence could be due to all school levels having school-employed educational assessment diagnosticians to perform these assessments.

During the 2017-2018 school year, providing diagnostic mental health assessments to evaluate students for mental health disorders was also statistically significant by school level. Nearly half of elementary schools provided diagnostic mental health assessments to evaluate mental health disorders. In contrast, more than half of middle and high schools provided such services.

Diagnostic assessments at school by school-employed mental health professionals were statistically significantly different by school level in the 2015-2016 school year. Almost three-fifths of elementary schools did not provide diagnostic assessments at school by school-employed mental health professionals, compared to more than half of middle schools and less than half of high schools that did not provide such assessments. Regarding diagnostic mental health assessment at school by school-employed or contracted mental health professionals, a statistically significant difference was not present for the 2017-2018 school year. Elementary schools provided the fewest diagnostic mental health assessments at school by school-employed or contracted mental health professional, followed by middle schools and then high schools.

Regarding diagnostic assessments outside of school by school-funded mental health professionals for the 2015-2016 school year, a statistically significant difference was revealed. Diagnostic assessments were available to slightly over half of high school students outside of school by a mental health professional. Less than half of middle and elementary schools ensured that this mental health service was available to students. In the 2017-2018 school year, diagnostic mental health assessments outside of school by school-employed or contracted mental health professionals was not statistically significant by school level. Over two-thirds of elementary, middle, and high schools provided students diagnostic assessments outside of school by school-employed or contracted professionals.

### **Implications for Policy and for Practice**

Based on the results of this study, several implications can be made for policy. Policymakers should rethink the role of mental health experts at each school level and explore reforming how licensed professional counselors are employed on and off campuses. In this study, mental health professionals are professionals who are licensed (e.g., psychiatrists, psychologists, psychiatric/mental health nurse practitioners, psychiatric/mental health nurses, clinical social workers, and professional counselors). Currently on the elementary level, counselors, whether licensed or not, are used as guidance counselors. At the secondary level, a major responsibility includes creating and assisting students with scheduling and graduation. By restructuring how licensed counselors are used on campus, more students may have more access to diagnostic assessments. Second, schools and universities should include an introductory course identifying the interconnectedness between various mental health professions and the educational setting and how these professions can contribute to providing mental health services/diagnostic assessments in K-12 schools. Third, policymakers should implement awareness campaigns each school year regarding mental health awareness and assessments.

Implications for practice include awareness efforts provided at all school levels and implementation of the Response to Intervention framework for mental health. Similar to the Response to Intervention framework that is used for academics, Tier I would consist of prevention and awareness. Tier II would include a screening for students who display certain behaviors such as suicide, drug abuse, cutting, and depression or students who have been identified to be in crisis. Lastly, Tier III would address the needs of students who need intensive support such as counseling, psychological evaluation, and other clinical care. School campus principals and/or administrators should gather input from teachers, counselors, and other mental health professionals regarding how this system could be implemented efficiently and effectively at each school level.

#### **Recommendations for Future Research**

Based upon the results discussed in this article, additional recommendations for future research can be made. First, researchers are encouraged to replicate this study using more current data. Second, researchers should consider a study on contracted mental health professionals and how they support schools to bridge the mental health gap in the area of diagnostic assessments. Moreover, researchers should analyze the differences in factors that limit school efforts to provide mental health services by school level. A final recommendation for future researchers would be to analyze differences in staff training and practices by school level as this investigation could provide insight regarding mental health and training in the educational arena.

#### Conclusion

Through inferential statistical analyses of national survey data, statistically significant differences were present for all research questions except for the two questions regarding diagnostic assessment at school and outside of school by school-employed or contracted mental health professionals. For the 2015-2016 school year, students at all school levels were less likely to receive diagnostic assessments at school by school-funded mental health professionals. During the 2017-2018 school year, students at all school levels were more likely to be provided diagnostic mental health assessments for mental disorders. Readers should note, however, that a substantial percentage of students was present who are not being provided this service. School leaders and administrators should strongly consider implementing the Response to Intervention framework for mental health. This system could aid in identifying students who are at risk for mental health disorders and provide next steps for teachers and parents.

### References

- ADA National Network. (2022a, March). What is the American with Disability Act? https://adata.org/learn-about-ada
- ADA National Network. (2022b, March). *What is the definition of disability under ADA?* https://adata.org/learn-about-ada

Agnafors, S., Barmark, M., & Sydsjö, G. (2021). Mental health and academic performance: A study on selection and causation effects from childhood to early adulthood. *Social Psychiatry & Psychiatric Epidemiology*, *56*(5), 857-866. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00127-020-01934-5

- American Psychological Association. (2020). Stress in America 2020, A national mental health crisis. https://www.apa.org/news/press/releases/stress/2020/sia-mentalhealth-crisis.pdf
- Bains, R. M., & Diallo, A. F. (2016). Mental health services in school-based health centers: Systematic review. *The Journal of School Nursing*, *32*(1), 8-19. doi:10.1177/1059840515590607
- Borntrager, C., & Lyon, A.R. (2015). Monitoring and feedback in school-based mental health. *Cognitive and Behavioral Practices*, 22(1), 74-86. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cbpra.2014.03.007

Bowers, H., Manion, I., Papadopoulos, D., & Gauvreau, E. (2013). Stigma in school-based mental health: Perceptions of young people and service providers. *Child & Adolescent Mental Health*, 18(3), 165-170. https://acamh.onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/epdf/10.1111/j.1475-3588.2012.00673.x

- Cavanaugh, J., Carson, A., Sharpe, M., & Lawrie, S. (2003). Psychological autopsy studies of suicide: A systematic review. *Psychological Medicine*, *33*(3), 395-405. doi:10.1017/S0033291702006943
  https://pdfs.semanticscholar.org/506c/b8389b67602f3f2b02d587c5fe61be304139. pdf
- Cefai, C., & Camilleri, L. (2015). A healthy start: Promoting mental health and wellbeing in the early primary school years. *Emotional & Behavioral Difficulties*, 20(2), 133-152. https://doi.org/10.1080/13632752.2014.915493
- Census Report of School-Based Health Centers. (2011). School based health alliance. Redefining health for kids and teens. http://www.sbh4all.org/wpcontent/uploads/2015/02/CensusReport\_2010-11CensusReport\_7.13.pdf
- Chaney, B. W. (2015). 2009-10 School Survey on Crime and Safety: Public-Use Data File Codebook (NCES 2015-060). U.S. Department of Education. National Center for Education Statistics. https://nces.ed.gov/pubs2015/2015060.pdf
- Children and Adults with Attention-Deficit/Hyperactivity Disorder. (2017). School suspension risk higher for students with ADHD. https://chadd.org/adhdweekly/school-suspension-risk-higher-for-students-withadhd/#:~:text=A%20child%20affected%20by%20ADHD,or%20more%20after% 20the%20suspension.
- Cohen, J. (1988). *Statistical power analysis for the behavioral sciences* (2nd ed.). Lawrence Erlbaum.

- Connors, E. H., Arora, P., Curtis, L., & Stephan, S. H. (2015). Evidence-based assessment in school mental health. *Cognitive and Behavioral Practice, 22*, 60-73. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cbpra.2014.03.008
- Department of Justice. (2010). Americans with Disabilities Act. Title II regulations. https://www.ada.gov/regs2010/titleII\_2010/titleII\_2010\_regulations.pdf

Field, A. (2018). Discovering statistics using SPSS (5th ed.). Sage.

- Franklin, C., Kim, J., Beretvas, T., Zhang, A., Guz, S., Park, S., Montgomery, K., Chung, S., Maynard, B., Kim, J. S., Beretvas, T. S., & Maynard, B. R. (2017). The effectiveness of psychosocial interventions delivered by teachers in schools: A systematic review and meta-analysis. *Clinical Child & Family Psychology Review*, 20(3), 333-50. https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/28493176/
- Guessoum, S. B., Lachal, J., Radjack, R., Carretier, E., Minassian, S., Benoit, L., & Moro, M. R. (2020). Adolescent psychiatric disorders during the COVID-19 pandemic and lockdown. *Psychiatry Research*, 291, 1-6. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.psychres.2020.113264
- Guzman, M. P., Jellinek, M., George, M., Hartley, M., Squicciarini, A. M., Canenguez,
  K. M., Kuhlthau, K. A., Yucel, R., White, G. W., Guzman, J., & Murphy, J. M.
  (2011). Mental health matters in elementary school: First-grade screening predicts
  fourth grade achievement test scores. *European Child & Adolescent Psychiatry*,
  20(8), 401-411. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00787-011-0191-3
- Hodges, M., Guendelman, S., & Soleimanpour, S. (2021). Adolescents' use of schoolbased health centers and receipt of mental health supports. *Children & Youth Services Review, 120.* https://doi.org/10.1016/j.childyouth.2020.105700

Izrael, D., & DeFriesse, F.A. (2006). School Survey on Crime and Safety: 2003–04.
Public-Use Data File Codebook (2007-333). U.S. Department of Education.
National Center for Education Statistics.

https://nces.ed.gov/pubs2007/2007333.pdf

Jackson, M., Diliberti, M., Kemp, J., Hummel, S., Cox, C., Gbondo-Tugbawa, K., Simon,
 D., & Hansen, R. (2018). 2015–16 School Survey on Crime and Safety (SSOCS):
 Public-Use Data File User's Manual (NCES 2018-107). U.S. Department of
 Education, National Center for Education Statistics. http://nces.ed.gov/pubsearch

- Kerns, S. E, Pullmann, M. D., Walker, S. C., Lyon, A. R., Cosgrove, T. J., & Bruns, E. J. (2011). Adolescent use of school-based health centers and high school dropout. *Archives of Pediatrics & Adolescent Medicine, 165*(7), 617-623. https://jamanetwork.com/journals/jamapediatrics/fullarticle/1107551
- Knopf, J. A., Finnie, R. K. C., Peng, Y., Hahn, R. A., Truman, B. I., Vernon-Smiley, M., Johnson, V. C., Johnson, R. L., Fielding, J. E., Muntaner, C., Hunt, P. C., Phyllis Jones, C., Fullilove, M. T., & Community Preventive Services Task Force.
  (2016). School-based health centers to advance health equity: A community guide systematic review. *American Journal of Preventive Medicine*, *51*(1), 114-126. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC5759331/
- Koning, N. R., Büchner, F. L., Vermeiren, R. R. J. M., Crone, M. R., & Numans, M. E. (2019). Identification of children at risk for mental health problems in primary care-Development of a prediction model with routine health care data.
   *EClinicalMedicine*, 15, 89-97.

https://www.thelancet.com/journals/eclinm/article/PIIS2589-5370(19)30181-6/fulltext

- Larson, S., Chapman, S., Spetz, J., & Brindis, C. D. (2017). Chronic childhood trauma, mental health, academic achievement, and school-based health center mental health services. *Journal of School Health*, 87(9), 675-686. https://escholarship.org/content/qt6th2r852/qt6th2r852.pdf?t=oupznn
- Lyon, A. R., Ludwig, K., Wasse, J. K., Bergstrom, A., Hendrix, E., & McCauley, E.
  (2015). Determinants and functions of standardized assessment use among school mental health clinicians: A mixed methods evaluation. *Administration and Policy in Mental Health and Mental Health Services Research*, 43, 122-134. https://link.springer.com/article/10.1007%2Fs10488-015-0626-0
- McGrath, B. (2010). Mental health in schools: Serving the whole child. *National* Association of School Psychologists, 39(4), 8-10. https://www.nasponline.org/publications/cq/cqmain.aspx
- McLeod, G. F., Horwood, L. J., & Fergusson, D. M. (2016). Adolescent depression, adult mental health and psychosocial outcomes at 30 and 35 years. *Psychological Medicine*, 46(7), 1401-1412. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0033291715002950
- Mental Health America. (2018). *Mental health in America Access to care data 2018*. https://www.mhanational.org/issues/mental-health-america-access-care-data-2018
- Merikangas, K. R., He, J. P., Burstein, M., Swanson, S. A., Avenevoli, S., Cui, L., &Swendsen, J. (2010). Lifetime prevalence of mental disorders in US adolescents:Results from the national comorbidity survey replication-adolescent 64

supplement (NCS-A). Journal of the American Academy of Child & Adolescent Psychiatry, 49(10), 980-989.

- Murphy, J., Guzmán, J., McCarthy, A., Squicciarini, A., George, M., Canenguez, K., Dunn, E., Baer, L., Simonsohn, A., Smoller, J., & Jellinek, M. (2015). Mental health predicts better academic outcomes: A longitudinal study of elementary school students in Chile. *Child Psychiatry & Human Development*, 46(2), 245-256. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC4443903/
- National Alliance on Mental Illness. (2021). *Mental health conditions*. https://www.nami.org/Learn-More/Mental-Health-Conditions
- National Center for Education Statistics. (2018, March). 2015-16 School Survey on Crime and Safety (SSOCS) public-use data file user's manual. https://nces.ed.gov/pubs2018/2018107.pdf
- Padgett, Z., Jackson, M., Correa, S., Kemp, J., Gilary, A., Meier, A., Gbondo-Tugbawa, K., & McClure, T. (2020). School Survey on Crime and Safety: 2017–18 Public-Use Data File User's Manual (NCES 2020-054). National Center for Education Statistics, Institute of Education Sciences, U.S. Department of Education. http://nces.ed.gov/pubsearch
- Ruddy, S. A., Neiman, S., Bauer, L., Swaim, N. L., Thomas, T. L., & Parmer, R. J. (2009). 2005-06 School Survey on Crime and Safety (SSOCS) Survey Documentation for Data Users (NCES 2010-320). National Center for Education Statistics, Institute of Education Sciences, U.S. Department of Education. https://nces.ed.gov/pubs2010/2010320.pdf

- Ruddy, S. A., Neiman, S., Hryczaniuk, C. A., Thomas, T. L., & Parmer, R. J. (2010).
  2007–08 School Survey on Crime and Safety (SSOCS) Survey Documentation for Public-Use Data File Users (NCES 2010-307). National Center for Education Statistics, Institute of Education Sciences, U.S. Department of Education. https://nces.ed.gov/pubs2010/2010307.pdf
- Salerno, J. P. (2016). Effectiveness of universal school-based mental health awareness programs among youth in the United States: A systematic review. *Journal of School Health*, 86(12), 922-931.
- Searcey van Vulpen, K., Habegar, A., & Simmons, T. (2018). Rural school-based mental health services: Parent perceptions of needs and barriers. *Children & Schools,* 40(2), 104-111. https://doi.org/10.1093/cs/cdy002
- Slate, J. R., & Rojas-LeBouef, A. (2011). Calculating basic statistical procedures in SPSS: A self-help and practical guide to preparing theses, dissertations, and manuscripts. NCPEA Press.
- Stagman, S. M., & Cooper, J. (2010). Children's mental health: What every policymaker should know. https://academiccommons.columbia.edu/doi/10.7916/D88D050Q
- Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration. (n.d.). *Mental health and academic achievement*.

https://www.education.nh.gov/sites/g/files/ehbemt326/files/inlinedocuments/mental\_health\_and\_academic\_achievement.pdf

Swick, D., & Powers, J. D. (2018). Increasing access to care by delivering mental health services in schools: The school-based support program. *School Community Journal, 28*(1), 129-144. https://files.eric.ed.gov/fulltext/EJ1184769.pdf
- Texas Education Agency. (2020, December). *Statewide plan for student mental health: Senate bill 11*. https://schoolmentalhealthtx.org/wpcontent/uploads/2021/07/Statewide-Plan-for-Student-Mental-Health-.pdf
- The American College of Obstetricians and Gynecologists. (2017, July). *Mental health disorders in adolescents*. https://www.acog.org/clinical/clinical-guidance/committee-opinion/articles/2017/07/mental-health-disorders-in-adolescents
- Twenge, J. M., Cooper, A. B., Joiner, T. E., Duffy, M. E., & Binau, S. G. (2019). Age, period, and cohort trends in mood disorder indicators and suicide-related outcomes in a nationally representative dataset, 2005–2017. *Journal of Abnormal Psychology, 128*(3), 185-199. https://doi.org/10.1037/abn0000410
- United States Department of Education. (n.d.). *Individuals with Disabilities Education Act.* https://sites.ed.gov/idea/topic-areas/#RTI
- United States Department of Education. (2020a). *Individuals with Disabilities Education Act.* https://sites.ed.gov/idea/about-idea/
- United States. Department of Education, National Center for Education Statistics. (2003). 2000 School Survey on Crime and Safety: Public-Use Data File User's Manual, NCES 2004-308. https://nces.ed.gov/surveys/ssocs/pdf/1999\_00\_ssocsgde.pdf

Von der Embse, N. P., Iaccarino, S., Mankin, A., Kilgus, S. P., & Magen, E. (2017).
Development and validation of the social, academic, and emotional behavior risk screener-student rating scale. Assessment for effective intervention. *Brief/Psychometric Report, 42*(3), 186-192.
https://doi.org/10.1177%2F1534508416679410

Walker, S. C., Kerns, S. E. U., Lyon, A. R., Bruns, E. J., & Cosgrove, T. J. (2010). Impact of school-based health center use on academic outcomes. *Journal of Adolescent Health, 46*(3), 251-257.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jadohealth.2009.07.002

Weir, K. (2020). Safeguarding student mental health: COVID-19 and its repercussions are shining a light on the critical need for school-based mental health services. *American Psychological Association*. 51(6), 1-9.

https://www.apa.org/monitor/2020/09/safeguarding-mental-health

Westbrook, M., Martinez, L., Mechergui, S., & Yeatman, S. (2020). The influence of school-based health center access on high school graduation: Evidence from Colorado. *Journal of Adolescent Health*, 67(3), 447-449.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jadohealth.2020.04.012

- Wright, P., & Wright, P. (2021). *The Child Find mandate: What does it mean to you?* https://www.wrightslaw.com/info/child.find.mandate.htm
- Youth.Gov. (2019). *Prevalence*. https://youth.gov/youth-topics/prevalence-mental-healthdisorders-among-youth

Descriptive Statistics for Frequencies and Percentages of Diagnostic Assessments at School by School-Funded Mental Health Professionals by School Level for the 2015-

2016 School Year

School Level	Yes	No
Elementary	( <i>n</i> = 132) 25.6%	( <i>n</i> = 384) 74.4%
Middle	( <i>n</i> = 265) 36.9%	( <i>n</i> = 454) 63.1%
High	( <i>n</i> = 302) 39.0%	( <i>n</i> = 472) 61.0%

Descriptive Statistics for Frequencies and Percentages of Diagnostic Mental Health

Assessment for Mental Disorders by School Level for the 2017-2018 School Year

School Level	Yes	No
Elementary	( <i>n</i> = 330) 49.2%	( <i>n</i> = 341) 50.8%
Middle	( <i>n</i> = 548) 56.2%	( <i>n</i> = 427) 43.8%
High	( <i>n</i> = 629) 63.1%	( <i>n</i> = 368) 36.9%

Descriptive Statistics for Frequencies and Percentages of Diagnostic Assessments at School by School-Employed Mental Health Professionals by School Level for the 2015-2016 School Year

School Level	Yes	No
Elementary	( <i>n</i> = 216) 41.9%	( <i>n</i> = 300) 58.1%
Middle	( <i>n</i> = 335) 46.6%	( <i>n</i> = 384) 53.4%
High	( <i>n</i> = 431) 55.7%	( <i>n</i> = 343) 44.3%

Descriptive Statistics for Frequencies and Percentages of Diagnostic Assessments at School by School-Employed or Contracted Mental Health Professionals by School Level for the 2017-2018 School Year

School Level	Yes	No
Elementary	( <i>n</i> = 282) 85.5%	( <i>n</i> = 48) 14.5%
Middle	( <i>n</i> = 481) 87.8%	( <i>n</i> = 67) 12.2%
High	( <i>n</i> = 559) 88.9%	( <i>n</i> = 70) 11.1%

Descriptive Statistics for Frequencies and Percentages of Diagnostic Assessments Outside of School by School-Funded Mental Health Professionals by School Level for the 2015-2016 School Year

School Level	Yes	No
Elementary	( <i>n</i> = 207) 40.1%	( <i>n</i> = 309) 59.9%
Middle	( <i>n</i> = 338) 47.0%	( <i>n</i> = 381) 53.0%
High	( <i>n</i> = 412) 53.2%	( <i>n</i> = 362) 42.8%

Descriptive Statistics for Frequencies and Percentages of Diagnostic Mental Health Assessments Outside of School by School-Employed or Contracted Mental Health Professionals by School Level for the 2017-2018 School Year

School Level	Yes	No
Elementary	( <i>n</i> = 204) 61.8%	( <i>n</i> = 126) 38.2%
Middle	( <i>n</i> = 378) 69.0%	( <i>n</i> = 170) 31.0%
High	( <i>n</i> = 425) 67.6%	( <i>n</i> = 204) 32.4%

# **CHAPTER III**

DIFFERENCES IN FACTORS THAT LIMIT SCHOOL EFFORTS TO PROVIDE MENTAL HEALTH SERVICES BY SCHOOL LEVEL: A NATIONAL ANALYSIS

This dissertation follows the style and format of Research in the Schools (RITS).

#### Abstract

The degree to which factors limited school efforts to provide mental health services was addressed in this study using data from the National School Survey on Crime and Safety for the 2015-2016 and 2017-2018 school years. Inferential statistical procedures revealed the presence of statistically significant differences in a lack of access to mental health professionals and a lack of community support for both school years. Elementary schools had a higher percentage of effort limited in a major way by a lack of access to mental health professionals and community support than did middle or high schools. Additionally, elementary schools had the highest percentage limited in a major way for: lack of parental support, concerns about reactions from parents, reluctance to label students, and payment policies. Implications for policy and practice were discussed, as well as recommendations for further study.

*Keywords*: Elementary school; Mental health professionals; Mental health disorders; Middle school; School based health centers; School survey on crime and safety

# DIFFERENCES IN FACTORS THAT LIMIT SCHOOL EFFORTS TO PROVIDE MENTAL HEALTH SERVICES BY SCHOOL LEVEL: A NATIONAL ANALYSIS

According to Lai et al. (2016), "Schools are in a key position to identify mental health problems early and provide appropriate services or links to services" (p. 1). Additionally, school-based mental health centers assist in mitigating barriers that may interfere with accessing mental health services. Moreover, adolescence is an advantageous period of development to address mental disorder concerns as most mental health conditions emerge prior to 20 years of age (Salerno, 2016). If not addressed, adolescents with mental illnesses grow up to be adults with mental illnesses who have difficulties finding and maintaining employment and being productive citizens. Consequently, if the needs of students who have mental health concerns continue to be unmet, society will aid in perpetuating a cycle of mental health neglect that can affect generations to come. Because children, youth, and adolescents spend the majority of their time in K-12 schools, educational leaders need to understand barriers that limit access to mental health services and to be able to seek out solutions that will encourage increased utilization.

Barriers and challenges regarding why students do not seek out mental health services teeters on a continuum of reasons. Some of these limitations include a lack of awareness on how to obtain assistance, lack of transportation to mental health facilities, inadequate funding, inadequate access to mental health professionals, and stigmatization. To gain a better understanding into these challenges, Ijadi-Maghsoodi et al. (2018) conducted a study on the perspectives of low-income minority groups on assistance searching and challenges to receiving mental health services at school-based health center sites. The study took place in a large urban community and included focus groups consisting of 76 middle and high school students at nine school-based health center sites. Participants reported teachers were the primary source of support regarding mental health issues. Mental health counselors and peers were also mentioned as key supporters. Students identified relationships and trust as essential components in seeking out support for mental health concerns. Obstacles to accessing school-based health centers included: humiliation; apprehension of being judged; confidentiality concerns; a feeling of needing to hold information inside; and lack of awareness. In an effort to mitigate these barriers and enhance mental health involvement, students recommended making school-based health centers more relaxed, increasing understanding of mental health, and improving relationships with schools and school-based health center's staff.

In a similar study, Dunfee (2020) examined literature on the effects of schoolbased health centers from the viewpoint of various stakeholders. Dunfee (2020) began with a descriptive review regarding the origins of school-based health centers. Information was presented regarding the demographics of school-based health centers, percentages of centers present at each school level, and the benefits of having schoolbased health centers located within schools. Revealed in this article were multiple limitations in establishing school-based health centers. These limitations included cost, funding, and economic effects. "The initial cost to design, build, and stock a schoolbased health center, ranged from \$41,450 to \$378,704, and the annual cost to staff, restock and operate a school-based health centers ranged from \$16, 322 to \$659,684" (Dunfee, 2020, p. 1). It was noted that only 20% of funding came from the school system. Over 51% of funding support of school-based health centers derive from Federally Qualified Health Centers. Additionally, state and local government, insurance companies, private foundations, local business, and corporations assist in funding these centers. The cost of building school-based health centers remain an obstacle to their expansion, but inventive partnerships help districts address barriers to funding.

In a similar study, Larson et al. (2017) explored literature on childhood trauma and its effect on student success as it relates to mental illness. They also analyzed the literature to determine the influence school-based health centers that utilized mental health services had on adolescences. Results were: (a) school-based health centers are one possible intervention to support childhood trauma, behavioral health, and academic success; (b) school-based health centers improve accessibility and the use of mental health services; (c) the GPAs of students who utilized school-based health centers improved; and (d) the correlation between trauma and decreased academic success was mediated by mental health illnesses. "The mental health disorders that had the greatest impact on academic achievement were PTSD, depression, and anxiety" (Larson et al., 2017, pp. 681-682).

Bersamin et al. (2016) conducted an investigation of 948 schools in California to gain an in-depth understanding of the circumstances that necessitate school-based health centers and increase awareness of possible obstacles. Of the 948 schools included in the study, 88 had onsite school-based health centers. Findings from the study were that the majority of school-based health centers were located in cities (65.9%) and suburbs (23.9%). Rural areas and towns accounted for 6.8%. Additionally, schools with school-based health centers had a higher percentage of students of color who were economically disadvantaged as characterized by the number of students who received free and reduced

lunch services. Some of the services provided through these centers were mental health services, medical care, family planning clinics, and dental health. Resources, needs, and political philosophy are related to the existence of school-based health centers in California. For example, schools in the district with a higher percentage of registered Republicans were least likely to have a school-based health center. Consequently, it is crucial to consider how geographic contextual factors may influence the development of health services designed to facilitate positive health outcomes. Moreover, for school district leaders who would like to establish school-based health centers, building strong partnerships with local health providers can assist in addressing the unmet needs of students.

In an effort to determine the possible implication of stigmatization on K-12 students who participate in specific mental health services interventions, Gronholm et al. (2018) conducted a systematic literature review. By analyzing eight qualitative studies, the researchers established the presence of three mega themes that included negative labeling in which students were labeled as being different, strange, weird, crazy, or psycho. Confidentiality concerns were also noted as students felt that they could not trust their interventionist. A fear of others finding out about their mental health concerns caused hesitation when seeking out assistance. Similarly, another stigma-related obstacle was "restricted disclosure" (p. 22) where students believed that there would be adverse consequences if they opened up. To reduce the effects of stigmatization, practitioners need to build relationships and trust. In this study, students reacted favorably when the key substance of interventions stressed connections and applicable strategies to manage the stressors that come with everyday life (Gronholm et al., 2018).

In another investigation, Bowers et al. (2013) surveyed 49 high school students with and without mental health concerns and interviewed 63 professionals who were associated with school based mental health to gain insight on their perception regarding stigma. A larger number of adolescents considered stigma as one of the main barriers to accessing school mental health services. Participants with mental health concerns ranked not knowing where to go to get help as the second most common challenge. However, participants without any mental health related issues recognized pressure from peers and a lack of knowing they have a mental health problem as the second most common factor toward accessing mental health services. Stigma as a barrier becomes detrimental when it inhibits people from pursuing the help they need. Unfortunately, suicide is a common result for those individuals who suffer with a mental illness and who do not seek assistance (Bower et al., 2013).

From 1999 to 2016, the suicide rate increased 25.4% (America's Health Ranking, 2020) in the United States. Suicide is the second leading cause of death among youth and adolescents (Miller, 2019) and many of these individuals suffer from issues that are associated with mental illness or substance abuse. LeCloux et al. (2017) analyzed data from the National Longitudinal Study of Adolescent Health that included a sample of suicidal youth. Revealed in their investigation was that school based mental health centers greatly increases the likelihood of adolescents who are susceptible to suicide access mental health services. Other barriers that hinder access to mental health services were an insufficient knowledge of available services, insurance issues, extended waiting lists, financial limitations, transportation concerns, not meeting eligibility criteria, and high levels of staff attrition in mental health agencies.

Additionally, Reinke et al. (2011) conducted a study in which 292 teachers reported reasons why students with mental health needs "fall through the cracks" (p. 8). Participants reported that children's mental health needs were not being met because of insufficient parental support, a lack of staff training/coaching, and a lack of prevention programs. In regard to barriers, the top three factors that limited supporting students with mental health concerns were: (a) an inadequate number of school mental health practitioners, (b) a lack of preparation and training to meet the mental health needs of children, and (c) insufficient funding for school-based mental health.

However, to bridge this gap, parental involvement is paramount. In an exploratory study conducted by Searcey Vulpen et al. (2018), 607 parents and guardians participated in a survey regarding the needs, inadequacies, and limitations of schoolbased mental health services. Descriptive information was gathered by allowing parents to choose from a list of behaviors that represented various mental health disorders. Additionally, parents were given an open format question. Researchers collected data on the following: (a) The role of schools in addressing mental health needs, (b) Perceptions of gaps in services, and (c) Resources for information on mental health concerns and services. Searcey Vulpen et al. (2018) concluded that 63% of respondents indicated that their child experienced anxiety and 59% suggested that their child was affected by other students who had experienced a personal behavioral health concern. Over 75% of respondents agreed that schools should be involved in addressing student mental health issues as well as taking an active role in connecting families and children to school-based and community-based service providers. In regard to accessing services, over 85% of parents stated that they would contact their child's school counselor, pediatrician, or a

community mental health agency if they had concerns regarding their child's mental health.

#### **Research Questions**

The following overarching research question were addressed in this investigation: During the 2015-2016 and 2017-2018 school years, what is the difference in the frequency of factors that limits mental health efforts by school level (i.e., elementary, middle, and high school)? regarding The following sub-questions were addressed: (a) What are the differences between efforts limited by inadequate/lack of access to licensed mental health professionals by school level?; (b) What are the differences in efforts limited by inadequate funds by school level?; (c) What are the differences between efforts limited by potential legal issues for school or district (e.g., malpractice, insufficient supervision, confidentiality?; (d) What are the differences between efforts limited by lack of parental support?; (e) What are the differences between efforts limited by concerns about reactions from parents by school level?; (f) What are the differences between efforts limited by a lack of community support for providing mental health services to students in your school?; (g) What are the differences between efforts limited by a reluctance to label students with mental health disorders to avoid stigmatizing the child by school level?; and (h) What are the differences between efforts limited by written or unwritten policies regarding the school's requirement to pay for the diagnostic mental health assessment or treatment of students? Six of these eight research questions were answered separately for the elementary, middle, and high school level and were analyzed for two school years (i.e., 2015-2016, and 2017-2018). Data for the research question "What are the differences between efforts limited by parental support by school

level?" was only available for the 2015-2016 school year only. Similar data were available for only the 2017-2018 school year for the research question, "What are the differences between efforts limited by concerns about reactions from parents by school level?"

#### Method

## **Research Design**

In this multiyear analysis, a causal-comparative research design was present because of the use of pre-existing data. Already existing survey data for the 2015-2016 and 2017-2018 school years were obtained and analyzed to address the research questions previously delineated. In this type of study, the independent and dependent variables cannot be adjusted or controlled. Moreover, any extraneous variables that might be present are unknown. Accordingly, Johnson and Christensen (2017) cautioned against making cause-and-effect determinations from causal-comparative research investigations. In this investigation, the independent variable was school level: elementary schools, middle schools, and high schools. The dependent variables were responses of educational leaders to questions regarding the factors that limit school efforts to provide mental health services.

#### **Participants and Instrumentation**

Participants in this study were principals or a designee considered an expert on campus safety who participated in a safety survey that questioned schools in regard to school mental health services along with other safety and security data from public schools. The School Survey on Crime and Safety gathers data from educational leaders from primary and secondary public schools as mandated by the federal government. The survey questions focused on various school-related safety and security issues that may aid school administrators in adopting effective safety measures, preventing or reducing safety concerns, and identifying gaps or areas of needs that will ensure the safety and well-being of students and staff. Participants completed the survey by answering the questions with either: limits in major way, limits in minor way, or does not limit. In this investigation, the term school level refers to the conventional elementary, middle, and high school grades. The data analyzed herein were from the survey administrations in the 2015-2016 and 2017-2018 school years.

The School Survey on Crime and Safety was conducted seven times. The National Center for Education Statistics, however, only recently added a section on school mental health services in the following two school years: 2015-2016 and 2017-2018. Prior to these years, addressed in this survey was one of two or both of the following questions regarding mental health: (a) How many mental health agencies were involved in school's efforts to promote safe, disciplined, and drug-free schools?; and (b) How many paid counselors or mental health professionals were employed at schools? Definitions pertaining to the survey's data on school mental health services were added to the School Survey on Crime and Safety by the National Center for Education Statistics in the 2015-2016 school year.

#### Results

To determine the degree to which the differences were present in the frequency of factors that limited mental health efforts by school level (i.e., elementary, middle, and high school) for the 2015-2016 school year, Pearson chi-square procedures were conducted. The statistical procedure was viewed as the optimal statistical procedure to

use because frequency data were present for school level and for the eight dependent variables. Because these variables were categorical in nature, chi-squares are the statistical procedure of choice (Slate & Rojas-LeBouef, 2011). Because the available sample size per cell was more than five, the underlying assumptions of the Pearson chisquare statistic were met.

## Inadequate/Lack of Access to Mental Health Professionals

With respect to mental health efforts limited by inadequate/lack of access to mental health professionals for the 2015-2016 school year, a statistically significant difference was yielded,  $\chi^2(4) = 18.31$ , p = .001, a below small effect size, Cramer's V of .07 (Cohen, 1988). As revealed in Table 3.1, one-third of elementary schools' efforts to provide mental health services were limited by inadequate/lack of access to licensed mental health professionals in a major way in comparison to slightly over one-fourth of middle schools. Less than one-fourth of high schools were limited by inadequate access to licensed mental health professional in a major way.

-----

Insert Table 3.1 about here

\_\_\_\_\_

For the 2017-2018 school year, the result was statistically significant,  $\chi^2(4) =$  14.83, p = .005, Cramer's V of .05, a below small effect size (Cohen, 1988). Delineated in Table 3.2 are the descriptive statistics for efforts limited by inadequate/lack of access to mental health professionals. Slightly over two-fifths of elementary schools' effort were limited by inadequate/lack of access to mental health professionals in a major way. In comparison, slightly over one-third of middle schools, and one-third of high schools

were limited in providing mental health services by inadequate access to mental health professionals in a major way.

-----

Insert Table 3.2 about here

\_\_\_\_\_

# **Inadequate Funding**

Concerning mental health efforts limited by inadequate funding for the 2015-2016 school year, a statistically significant difference was not yielded,  $\chi^2(4) = 6.50$ , p = .16. Though not statistically significant, nearly half of elementary schools were limited to providing mental health services due to inadequate funding in a major way in comparison to slightly over-two fifths of middle and high schools. Table 3.3 contains the descriptive statistics for this analysis.

\_\_\_\_\_

Insert Table 3.3 about here

\_\_\_\_\_

Regarding inadequate funding to provide mental health services to students for the 2017-2018 school year, a statistically significant difference was not yielded,  $\chi^2(4) =$ 3.19, p = .53. Similar percentages of elementary, middle, and high schools, over 50%, were limited in providing mental health services to students by inadequate funding in a major way. Table 3.4 contains the descriptive statistics for this analysis. Insert Table 3.4 about here

\_\_\_\_\_

\_\_\_\_\_

## **Potential Legal Issues**

For the third research question concerning potential legal issues as a factor in providing mental health services to students for the 2015-2016 school year, the result was not statistically significant,  $\chi^2(4) = 5.45$ , p = .24. Potential legal issues did not limit nearly three-fifths of elementary, middle, and high schools' effort to provide mental health services to students. Revealed in Table 3.5 are the descriptive statistics for this research question.

\_\_\_\_\_

Insert Table 3.5 about here

\_\_\_\_\_

Concerning potential legal issues as a factor in providing mental health services to students for the 2017-2018 school year, the result approached, but did not reach, the conventional level of statistical significance,  $\chi^2(4) = 7.80$ , p = .10. Potential legal issues did not limit over half of elementary, middle, and high schools. Delineated in Table 3.6 are the descriptive statistics for potential legal issues that limit schools' efforts to provide mental health services to students.

\_\_\_\_\_

Insert Table 3.6 about here

\_\_\_\_\_

## Lack of Parental Support

Regarding mental health efforts limited by lack of parental support for the 2015-2016 school year, the result was statistically significant,  $\chi^2(4) = 22.62$ , p < .001. The effect size for this finding, Cramer's V of .08, was a below small effect size (Cohen, 1988). Half of middle and high schools were limited in a minor way by lack of parental support compared to slightly over two-fifths of elementary schools. Table 3.7 contains the descriptive statistics for this analysis.

\_\_\_\_\_

Insert Table 3.7 about here

## **Concerns About Reactions From Parents**

With respect to efforts limited by concerns about reactions from parents for the 2017-2018 school year, the result was statistically significant,  $\chi^2(4) = 17.81$ , p = .001, Cramer's V of .058, a below small effect size (Cohen, 1988). Almost 30% of elementary schools and 30% of high schools were limited in a minor way by concerns about reactions from parents compared to 35% of middle schools. Delineated in Table 3.8 are the descriptive statistics for this analysis.

-----

Insert Table 3.8 about here

\_\_\_\_\_

## Lack of Community Support

Concerning efforts limited by a lack of community support for providing mental health services to students for the 2015-2016 school year, the result was statistically

significant,  $\chi^2(4) = 13.94$ , p = .007, Cramer's V of .06, a below small effect size (Cohen, 1988). Elementary and middle schools had almost twice the percentage of high schools that were limited in a major way by a lack of community supports. Table 3.9 contains the descriptive statistics for this analysis.

\_\_\_\_\_

Insert Table 3.9 about here

\_\_\_\_\_

Regarding efforts limited by a lack of community support for providing mental health services to students for the 2017-2018 school year, the result was statistically significant,  $\chi^2(4) = 19.22$ , p = .001, Cramer's V of .06, a below small effect size (Cohen, 1988). Elementary schools had a higher percentage of efforts limited in a major way by a lack of community support than did middle or high schools. Delineated in Table 3.10 are the descriptive statistics for this analysis.

-----

Insert Table 3.10 about here

\_\_\_\_\_

## **Reluctance to Label Students**

With respect to efforts limited by a reluctance to label students with mental health disorders to avoid stigmatizing the child for the 2015-2016 school year, the result was statistically significant,  $\chi^2(4) = 24.27$ , p < .001, Cramer's V of .08, a below small effect size (Cohen, 1988). As revealed in Table 3.11, elementary schools had the highest percentage of efforts limited in a major way by a reluctance to label students with mental

health disorders to avoid stigmatizing the child compared to high school. Middle schools had the second highest percentage followed by high schools.

-----

Insert Table 3.11 about here

-----

Concerning efforts limited by a reluctance to label students with mental health disorders to avoid stigmatizing the child for the 2017-2018 school year, the result approached, but did not reach, the conventional level of statistical significance,  $\chi^2(4) = 7.95$ , p = .09. Though not statistically significant, elementary schools and middle schools had similar percentages of effort limited in a major way by a reluctance to label students with mental health disorders to avoid stigmatizing children in comparison to high schools which had a lower percentage. Revealed in Table 3.12 are the descriptive statistics for this analysis.

-----

Insert Table 3.12 about here

\_\_\_\_\_

**Payment Policies** 

Regarding mental health efforts limited by payment policies for the 2015-2016 school year, the result was not statistically significant,  $\chi^2(4) = 7.38$ , p = .12. Payment policies did not limit three-fifths of elementary and high schools from providing mental health services to students. Additionally, payment policies did not limit nearly three-fifths of middle schools' mental health efforts. Table 3.13 contains the descriptive statistics for this analysis.

Insert Table 3.13 about here

\_\_\_\_\_

\_\_\_\_\_

With respect to mental health efforts limited by payment policies for the 2017-2018 school year, the result was statistically significant,  $\chi^2(4) = 14.06$ , p = .007, Cramer's V of .05, a below small effect size (Cohen, 1988). High schools had the highest percentage of efforts that did not limit mental health services to students compared to middle and elementary schools. Delineated in Table 3.14 are the descriptive statistics for this analysis.

-----

Insert Table 3.14 about here

-----

## Discussion

Data regarding the frequency of mental health efforts limited by inadequate access to professionals by school level were obtained and analyzed from the national School Survey on Crime and Safety for two years. Inferential statistical analyses revealed efforts limited by inadequate access to professionals were statistically significantly different by school level. During the 2015-2016 school year, elementary schools had nearly the same percentage of efforts that were limited in a major and minor way by inadequate access to professionals. Additionally, nearly the same percentage of elementary schools were not limited at all. Furthermore, all school levels had higher percentages that were not limited by inadequate access to professionals. Contrasting results, however, were present in the 2017-2018 school year. High schools had the same percentage of efforts limited by inadequate access to professionals in all categories. Furthermore, all school levels had higher percentages limited in a major way by inadequate access to professionals.

Regarding efforts limited by inadequate funds, results were not statistically significant for the 2015-2016 school year. Almost 50% of elementary schools were limited by inadequate funding. Similar findings were present for this survey question in middle and high schools. Concerning efforts limited by inadequate funds for the 2017-2018 school year, results were not statistically significant. Again, similar findings were present for this survey question across all three school levels.

Concerning efforts limited by potential legal issues, results were not statistically significant for the 2015-2016 school year. More than half of all three school levels were not limited by potential legal issues. Similarly for the 2017-2018 school year, statistically significant differences were not revealed. The percentages, however, slightly decreased across all school levels for efforts not limited by potential legal issues. In comparison to the previous year, a 5 to 6% increase was observed in percentages in efforts limited in a major way by potential legal issues.

Efforts limited by a lack of parent support were statistically significant for the 2015-2016 school year. Elementary schools had a higher percentage of efforts limited by a lack of parental support in a major way. Middle schools provided the second most efforts limited by a lack of parental support in a major way, and high schools provided the least. During the 2017-2018 school year, efforts limited by concerns about reactions from parents were statistically significant. Although the percentages were low across all school levels, elementary schools had the highest percentage of efforts limited in a major

way by concerns about reactions from parents. Middle and high schools had the same percentage of efforts limited in a major way.

With respect to the investigation about efforts limited by a lack of community support, results were statistically significant for the 2015-2016 and 2018-2018 school year. Over half of all three school levels were not limited by a lack of community support for both school years. High schools declined by 10% compared to elementary by 5% and middle school by 3%. A decline was also observed in efforts limited in a major way with a change of 2-3% points across all levels.

Efforts limited by reluctance to label students to avoid stigmatization for the 2015-2016 school year were statistically significant by school level. However, statistically significant differences were not yielded for the 2017-2018 school year. From the 2015-2016 school year to the 2017-2018 school year, efforts limited in a minor way by a reluctance to label students declined across all three school levels. Additionally, efforts limited in a major way remained somewhat the same across the elementary and middle school level for both school years. Furthermore, from the 2015-2016 school year to the 2017-2018 school years in all school levels that were not limited by a reluctance to label students.

Statistically significant differences for efforts limited by payment policies were not present for the 2015-2016 school year. From the 2015-2016 school year to the 2017-2018 school year, a slight decline was observed in efforts limited in a major way for payment policies for all three school levels. For the 2017-2018 school year, findings were not statistically significantly different by school level.

85

#### **Implications for Policy and Practice**

Several policy implications may be made based on the findings of this study. To begin, legislators should develop annual awareness campaigns to promote understanding of mental health, knowledge of available treatment, and how to seek assistance. Second, federal and state regulatory agencies should reexamine the licensing requirements of school counselors. All school counselors should be required to be licensed after a certain number of years in education. Finally, federally funded mental health care agencies/organizations should be required to develop partnerships and support local public school districts to meet the mental health needs of students who have been identified with mental health concerns.

Concerning implications for practice, school leaders should implement teacher initiatives at each school level as teachers are a primary support for mental health issues. School districts should consider reimaging the role of the counselor on the secondary level. Districts could pay for counselors to be licensed and allow them to function in a dual capacity when needed or eventually fade out the time consuming responsibility of (scheduling) and reassign roles. Parent initiatives/classes should also be offered at the district and campus level to engage and educate parents in community mental health activities. Additionally, schools should take an active role in connecting families and children to school-based and community-based service providers. To address funding concerns, schools should build strong partnerships with local health providers. These partnerships may be able to assist in addressing funding issues and the unmet needs of students.

#### **Recommendations for Future Research**

Several recommendations for further inquiry may be made based on the findings of this nationwide investigation. Researchers are encouraged to consider conducting a mixed method study or qualitative analysis regarding students' perceptions on mental health barriers and its impact on services received by school level. Exploring students' perspective on this issue may offer insights on how to overcome limitations associated with providing mental health services to students. In this investigation, potential legal issues were one of the factors that limited schools' mental health efforts in a major way, as such, a more in-depth investigation of legal concerns and mental health in K-12 schools will add to the existing body of literature. Additionally, a further investigation regarding the differences in a lack of parental support and concerns about reactions from parents is also recommended. Although parental support and concerns about reactions from parents were only analyzed for one school year, a study concerning these factors over multiple school years would contribute to the material already available.

## Conclusion

Through inferential statistical analyses of national survey data, statistically significant differences were present for the majority of the research questions with the exception of questions regarding mental health efforts limited by inadequate funding and potential legal issues for the 2015-2016 and 2017-2018 school years, and payment policies for the 2015-2016 school year. The following factors: (a) inadequate access to mental health professionals; (b) inadequate funding; and (c) potential legal issues, revealed an increase from the 2015-2016 school year to the 2017-2018 school year in the percentages of all school levels that were limited in a major way by mental health efforts.

A decline occurred from the 2015-2016 school year to the 2017-2018 school year in percentages at all school levels that were not limited in any way by these same mental health efforts. As such, school leaders are encouraged to analyze the components of a school based health center and consider how to employ some if not all of these components into an already established school system.

## References

- America's Health Ranking. (2020). *Public health impact suicide: 2020 annual report*. https://www.americashealthrankings.org/explore/annual/measure/Suicide/state/A LL
- Bersamin, M. M., Fisher, D. A., Gaidus, A. J., & Gruenewald, P. J. (2016). School-based health centers' presence: The role of school and community factors. *American Journal of Preventive Medicine*, 51(6), 926-932. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC5592162/
- Bowers, H., Manion, I., Papadopoulos, D., & Gauvreau, E. (2013). Stigma in schoolbased mental health: Perceptions of young people and service providers. *Child & Adolescent Mental Health, 18*(3), 165-170.

https://acamh.onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/epdf/10.1111/j.1475-

3588.2012.00673.x

- Chaney, B.W. (2015). 2009-10 School Survey on Crime And Safety: Public-use data file codebook (NCES 2015-060). U.S. Department of Education. National Center for Education Statistics. https://nces.ed.gov/pubs2015/2015060.pdf
- Cohen, J. (1988). *Statistical power analysis for the behavioral sciences* (2nd ed.). Lawrence Erlbaum.

Dunfee, M. N. (2020). School-based health centers in the United States: Roots, reality, and potential. *Journal of School Health*, 90(8), 665-670. https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/abs/10.1111/josh.12914

Field, A. (2018). Discovering statistics using SPSS (5th ed.). Sage.

- Gronholm, P., Nye, E., & Michelson, D. (2018). Stigma related to targeted school-based mental health interventions: A systematic review of qualitative evidence. *Journal* of Affective Disorders, 240, 17-26.
- Ijadi-Maghsoodi, R., Bonnet, K., Feller, S., Nagaran, K., Puffer, M., & Kataoka, S. (2018). Voices from minority youth on help-seeking and barriers to mental health services: Partnering with school-based health centers. *Ethnicity & Disease, 28*, 437-444. https://doi.org/10.18865/ed.28.S2.437
- Izrael, D., & DeFriesse, F.A. (2006). School Survey on Crime And Safety: 2003-04.
  Public-Use Data File Codebook (2007-333). U.S. Department of Education.
  National Center for Education Statistics.
  https://nces.ed.gov/pubs2007/2007333.pdf
- Jackson, M., Diliberti, M., Kemp, J., Hummel, S., Cox, C., Gbondo-Tugbawa, K., Simon,
  D., & Hansen, R. (2018). 2015–16 School Survey on Crime And Safety (SSOCS):
  Public-use data file user's manual (NCES 2018-107). U.S. Department of
  Education, National Center for Education Statistics. http://nces.ed.gov/pubsearch
- Johnson, B., & Christensen, L. B. (2017). Educational research: Quantitative, qualitative, and mixed methods (6th ed.). Sage.
- Lai, K., Guo, S., Ijadi-Maghsoodi, R., Puffer, M., & Kataoka, S. H. (2016). Bringing wellness to schools: Opportunities for and challenges to mental health integration in school-based health centers. *Psychiatric Services*, 67(12), 1328-1333. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC5831516/
- Larson, S., Chapman, S., Spetz, J., & Brindis, C. D. (2017). Chronic childhood trauma, mental health, academic achievement, and school-based health center mental

health services. Journal of School Health, 87(9), 675-686.

https://escholarship.org/content/qt6th2r852/qt6th2r852.pdf?t=oupznn

- LeCloux, M., Maramaldi, P., Thomas, K., & Wharff, E. (2017). Health care resources and mental health service use among suicidal adolescents. *Journal of Behavioral Health Services & Research, 44*(2), 195-212. https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/27146895/
- Miller, D. N. (2019). Suicidal behavior in children: Issues and implications for elementary schools. *Contemporary School Psychology*, 23(4), 357-366. https://doi.org/10.1007/s40688-018-0203-0
- National Center for Education Statistics. (2018, March). 2015-16 School Survey on Crime and Safety (SSOCS) public-use data file user's manual. https://nces.ed.gov/pubs2018/2018107.pdf
- Padgett, Z., Jackson, M., Correa, S., Kemp, J., Gilary, A., Meier, A., Gbondo-Tugbawa, K., & McClure, T. (2020). School Survey on Crime and Safety: 2017–18 Public-Use Data File User's Manual (NCES 2020-054). National Center for Education Statistics, Institute of Education Sciences, U.S. Department of Education. http://nces.ed.gov/pubsearch
- Reinke, W., Stormont, M., Herman, K., Puri, R., & Goel, N. (2011). Supporting children's mental health in schools: Teacher perceptions of needs, roles, and barriers. *School Psychology Quarterly*, 26, 1-13.
- Ruddy, S. A., Neiman, S., Bauer, L., Swaim, N. L., Thomas, T. L., & Parmer, R. J.
  (2009). 2005-06 School Survey on Crime and Safety (SSOCS) survey documentation for data users (NCES 2010-320). National Center for Education

Statistics, Institute of Education Sciences, U.S. Department of Education. https://nces.ed.gov/pubs2010/2010320.pdf

- Ruddy, S. A., Neiman, S., Hryczaniuk, C. A., Thomas, T. L., & Parmer, R. J. (2010).
  2007-08 School Survey on Crime and Safety (SSOCS) Survey documentation for public-use data file users (NCES 2010-307). National Center for Education
  Statistics, Institute of Education Sciences, U.S. Department of Education.
  https://nces.ed.gov/pubs2010/2010307.pdf
- Salerno, J. P. (2016). Effectiveness of universal school-based mental health awareness programs among youth in the United States: A systematic review. *Journal of School Health*, 86(12), 922-931.
- Searcey van Vulpen, K., Habegar, A., & Simmons, T. (2018). Rural school-based mental health services: Parent perceptions of needs and barriers. *Children & Schools,* 40(2), 104-111. https://doi.org/10.1093/cs/cdy002
- Slate, J. R., & Rojas-LeBouef, A. (2011). Calculating basic statistical procedures in SPSS: A self-help and practical guide to preparing theses, dissertations, and manuscripts. NCPEA Press.
- U.S. Department of Education, National Center for Education Statistics. (2003). 2000
   School Survey on Crime and Safety: Public-use data file user's manual, NCES
   2004–308, Washington, DC: 2003.

https://nces.ed.gov/surveys/ssocs/pdf/1999\_00\_ssocsgde.pdf

# Table 3.1

Descriptive Statistics for Frequencies and Percentages of Mental Health Efforts Limited by Inadequate/ Lack of Access to Licensed Mental Health Professionals by School Level for the 2015-2016 School Year

School Level	Major	Minor	Did Not Limit
Elementary	( <i>n</i> = 171) 33.1%	( <i>n</i> = 169) 32.8%	( <i>n</i> = 176) 34.1%
Middle	( <i>n</i> = 198) 27.5%	( <i>n</i> = 244) 33.9%	(n = 277) 38.5%
High	( <i>n</i> = 175) 22.6%	( <i>n</i> = 275) 35.5%	(n = 324) 41.9%
Descriptive Statistics for Frequencies and Percentages of Mental Health Efforts Limited by Inadequate/ Lack of Access to Licensed Mental Health Processionals by School Level for the 2017-2018 School Year

School Level	Major	Minor	Did Not Limit
Elementary	( <i>n</i> = 281) 41.9%	( <i>n</i> = 194) 28.9%	( <i>n</i> = 196) 29.2%
Middle	( <i>n</i> = 369) 37.8%	( <i>n</i> = 327) 33.5%	(n = 279) 28.6%
High	( <i>n</i> = 333) 33.4%	( <i>n</i> = 335) 33.6%	(n = 329) 33.0%

Descriptive Statistics for Frequencies and Percentages of Mental Health Efforts Limited

by Inadequate Funding by School Level for the 2015-2016 Year

School Level	Major	Minor	Did Not Limit
Elementary	( <i>n</i> = 250) 48.4%	( <i>n</i> = 139) 26.9%	( <i>n</i> = 127) 24.6%
Middle	( <i>n</i> = 313) 43.5%	( <i>n</i> = 208) 28.9%	( <i>n</i> = 198) 27.5%
High	( <i>n</i> = 320) 41.3%	( <i>n</i> = 233)30.1%	( <i>n</i> = 221) 28.6%

Descriptive Statistics for Frequencies and Percentages of Mental Health Efforts Limited

by Inadequate Funding by School Level for the 2017-2018 School Year

School Level	Major	Minor	Did Not Limit
Elementary	( <i>n</i> = 355) 52.9%	( <i>n</i> = 166) 24.7%	( <i>n</i> = 150) 22.4%
Middle	( <i>n</i> = 491) 50.4%	( <i>n</i> = 251) 25.7%	( <i>n</i> = 233) 23.9%
High	( <i>n</i> = 485) 48.6%	( <i>n</i> = 274) 27.5%	( <i>n</i> = 238) 23.9%

Descriptive Statistics for Frequencies and Percentages of Mental Health Efforts Limited

by Potential Legal Issues by School Level for the 2015-2016 School Year

School Level	Major	Minor	Did Not Limit
Elementary	( <i>n</i> = 69) 13.4%	( <i>n</i> = 140) 27.1%	( <i>n</i> = 307) 59.5%
Middle	( <i>n</i> = 82) 11.4%	( <i>n</i> = 235) 32.7%	( <i>n</i> = 402) 55.9%
High	( <i>n</i> = 89) 11.5%	( <i>n</i> = 226) 29.2%	( <i>n</i> = 459) 59.3%

Descriptive Statistics for Frequencies and Percentages of Mental Health Efforts Limited

by Potential Legal Issues by School Level for the 2017-2018 School Year

School Level	Major	Minor	Did Not Limit
Elementary	( <i>n</i> = 133) 19.8%	( <i>n</i> = 179) 26.7%	(n = 359) 53.5%
Middle	( <i>n</i> = 177) 18.2%	( <i>n</i> = 307) 31.5%	( <i>n</i> = 491) 50.4%
High	( <i>n</i> = 161) 16.1%	( <i>n</i> = 295) 29.6%	( <i>n</i> = 541) 54.3%

Descriptive Statistics for Frequencies and Percentages of Mental Health Efforts Limited

by Lack of Parental Support by School Level for the 2015-2016 School Year

School Level	Major	Minor	Did Not Limit
Elementary	( <i>n</i> = 145) 28.1%	( <i>n</i> = 226) 43.8%	( <i>n</i> = 145) 28.1%
Middle	( <i>n</i> = 151) 21.0%	( <i>n</i> = 356) 49.5%	( <i>n</i> = 212) 29.5%
High	( <i>n</i> = 133) 17.2%	( <i>n</i> = 389) 50.3%	( <i>n</i> = 252) 32.6%

Descriptive Statistics for Frequencies and Percentages of Mental Health Efforts Limited by Concerns about Reactions from Parents by School Level for the 2017-2018 School

Year

School Level	Major	Minor	Did Not Limit
Elementary	( <i>n</i> = 77) 11.5%	( <i>n</i> = 195) 29.1%	( <i>n</i> = 399) 59.5%
Middle	( <i>n</i> = 73) 7.5%	( <i>n</i> = 345) 35.4%	( <i>n</i> = 557) 57.1%
High	( <i>n</i> = 75) 7.5%	( <i>n</i> = 301) 30.2%	(n = 621) 62.3%

Descriptive Statistics for Frequencies and Percentages of Mental Health Efforts Limited

by a Lack of Community Support by School Level for the 2015-2016 School Year

School Level	Major	Minor	Did Not Limit
Elementary	( <i>n</i> = 73) 14.1%	( <i>n</i> = 163) 31.6%	( <i>n</i> = 280) 54.3%
Middle	( <i>n</i> = 83) 11.5%	( <i>n</i> = 234) 32.5%	( <i>n</i> = 402) 55.9%
High	( <i>n</i> = 60) 7.8%	( <i>n</i> = 261) 33.7%	( <i>n</i> = 453) 58.5%

Descriptive Statistics for Frequencies and Percentages of Mental Health Efforts Limited

by a Lack of Community Support by School Level for the 2017-2018 School Year

School Level	Major	Minor	Did Not Limit
Elementary	( <i>n</i> = 88) 13.1%	( <i>n</i> = 179) 26.7%	( <i>n</i> = 404) 60.2%
Middle	( <i>n</i> = 88) 9.0%	( <i>n</i> = 288) 29.5%	( <i>n</i> = 599) 61.4%
High	(n = 87) 8.7%	( <i>n</i> = 238) 23.9%	( <i>n</i> = 672) 67.4%

Descriptive Statistics for Frequencies and Percentages of Mental Health Efforts Limited

by a Reluctance to Label Students by School Level for the 2015-2016 School Year

School Level	Major	Minor	Did Not Limit
Elementary	( <i>n</i> = 61) 11.8%	( <i>n</i> = 185) 35.9%	( <i>n</i> = 270) 52.3%
Middle	( <i>n</i> = 70) 9.7%	( <i>n</i> = 227) 31.6%	( <i>n</i> = 422) 58.7%
High	( <i>n</i> = 40) 5.2%	( <i>n</i> = 258) 33.3%	( <i>n</i> = 476) 61.5%

Descriptive Statistics for Frequencies and Percentages of Mental Health Efforts Limited

by a Reluctance to Label Students by School Level for the 2017-2018 School Year

School Level	Major	Minor	Did Not Limit
Elementary	( <i>n</i> = 71) 10.6%	( <i>n</i> = 202) 30.1%	( <i>n</i> = 398) 59.3%
Middle	( <i>n</i> = 101) 10.4%	( <i>n</i> = 281) 28.8%	( <i>n</i> = 593) 60.8%
High	( <i>n</i> = 80) 8.0%	( <i>n</i> = 268) 26.9%	( <i>n</i> = 649) 65.1%

Descriptive Statistics for Frequencies and Percentages of Mental Health Efforts Limited

by Payment Policies by School Level for the 2015-2016 School Year

School Level	Major	Minor	Did Not Limit
Elementary	( <i>n</i> = 80) 15.5%	( <i>n</i> = 129) 25.0%	( <i>n</i> = 307) 59.5%
Middle	( <i>n</i> = 108) 15.0%	( <i>n</i> = 198) 27.5%	( <i>n</i> = 413) 57.4%
High	( <i>n</i> = 87) 11.2%	( <i>n</i> = 216) 27.9%	( <i>n</i> = 471) 60.9%

Descriptive Statistics for Frequencies and Percentages of Mental Health Efforts Limited

by Payment Policies by School Level for the 2017-2018 School Year

School Level	Major	Minor	Did Not Limit
Elementary	( <i>n</i> = 71) 10.6%	( <i>n</i> = 202) 30.1%	( <i>n</i> = 398) 59.3%
Middle	( <i>n</i> = 101) 10.4%	( <i>n</i> = 281) 28.8%	( <i>n</i> = 593) 60.8%
High	( <i>n</i> = 80) 8.0%	( <i>n</i> = 268) 26.9%	( <i>n</i> = 649) 65.1%

# CHAPTER IV

# DIFFERENCES IN STAFF TRAINING AND PRACTICES BY SCHOOL LEVEL: A

# NATIONAL ANALYSIS

This dissertation follows the style and format of Research in the Schools (RITS).

#### Abstract

The degree to which differences were present in staff training and practices by school level were addressed in this study using data from the national School Survey on Crime and Safety for the 2015-2016 and the 2017-2018 school years. Inferential statistical procedures revealed the presence of statistically significant differences in trainings offered to teachers to recognize early warning signs for violence, signs of self- harm and suicidal tendencies, student alcohol/drug abuse and positive behavioral intervention strategies. Elementary schools offered the lowest percentages of training provided to teachers in almost all areas examined, with the exception of positive behavioral and intervention strategies. Trainings provided to teachers increased at nearly all school levels from the 2015-2016 school year to the 2017-2018 school year.

*Keywords*: Elementary school; Mental health professionals; Mental health disorders; Middle school; School based health centers; School survey on crime and safety

# DIFFERENCES IN STAFF TRAINING AND PRACTICES BY SCHOOL LEVEL: A NATIONAL ANALYSIS

A mental health disorder is defined as any health condition that is characterized by alterations in thinking, mood, or behavior (or some combination thereof) associated with distress and/or impaired functioning (Padgett et al., 2020). Of importance is that the numbers of students who suffer from mental disorders are increasing. Depression, anxiety, and attention deficit hyperactivity disorder (ADHD) are a few of the most common mental illnesses within the K-12 population. "More U.S. adolescents and young adults in the late 2010s (vs. the mid-2000s) experienced serious psychological distress, major depression, and suicidal thoughts, and more attempted suicide and took their own lives" (Tweng et al., 2017, p. 1). This pattern may be attributed to a generational trend or shift that has occurred due to a rise in digital communication, an increase usage of the internet, and sleep disturbance (Twenge et al., 2017). The effects of cyberbullying have adversely affected the mental well-being of adolescents (Fahy et al., 2016). Furthermore, mental health problems have been considerably amplified by the effects of a pandemic and social unrest (Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration, May 2020; Wong et al., 2021).

Psychological illnesses are first manifested during the adolescent years. Therefore, teachers, staff, and administrators need to be able to offer first-stage support to students who are having mental health difficulties (Jorm et al., 2010). Although 62% of teachers and staff are being trained in intervention and referral strategies for students displaying signs of mental health disorders (e.g., depression, mood disorders, ADHD) (Padgett et al., 2020), suicide rates are on the rise and the number of students experiencing mental health crises continues to increase.

A little over half of the states have enacted legislation or adopted laws mandating or recommending teacher training and career development in areas such as student psychological health and trauma-informed approaches (Kelley et al., 2020). Texas, the state of interest for this article, requires training that includes: "students with mental health conditions or who engage in substance abuse" and "how mental health conditions, including grief and trauma, affect student learning and behavior and how evidence-based, grief-informed, and trauma-informed strategies support the academic success of students affected by grief and trauma" (Texas Public Law, n.d., p. 1). Additionally, as of September 2015, the Texas Education Code mandates that anyone pursuing a diploma that requires a bachelor's degree as one of the basic academic requirements undergo guidance on mental health, drug misuse, and juvenile suicide as part of the preparation needed to earn the certificate (Texas Education Agency, 2020). Yet, many school educators report a lack of preparation and training in the area of mental health literacy (Frauenholtz et al., 2015; Moon et al., 2017; Pierret et al., 2020). This lack of preparation and implementation continues to widen the research to practice gap.

Although mental health training is a requirement for educators in half of the United States, the published research literature about the effectiveness of school based mental health services implemented by school personnel in elementary is limited. Sanchez et al. (2018) conducted the first quantitative meta-analysis that included only school professionals (e.g., teachers, counselors, paraprofessionals, or school psychologists). Using a tiered or service level approach, students who received targeted

110

level intervention or selective prevention showed large and high-medium effects which indicated a decline in mental health problems. Mental health universal preventions were indicative of small but significant effects in mitigating mental health concerns. Additionally, school based services that were implemented daily or multiple times per week had a moderate effect size whereas school based services implemented less frequently had a small effect size. When specific school-based psychological methods were assessed, only "contingency management accounted for significant variance in child mental health outcomes (Sanchez et al., 2018, p. 159). Services targeting externalizing problems paired with contingency management had a moderate to large effect whereas services targeting externalizing problems without contingency management had only a small effect in reducing psychological problems.

In a related investigation, Vieira et al. (2014) conducted a study in Brazil about teacher ability to recognize and appropriately refer students with mental health concerns. They focused on analyzing the effectiveness of a psychoeducational strategy to build teacher capability in mental health. The method used to conduct the study included a case control sample and teacher sample. Prior to the training, 32 teachers selected 26 students who they thought exhibited mental health problems. An additional non-selected 26 students acted as the control group. Researchers concluded that teachers were more likely to not identify students who exhibited only internalizing problems (i.e., anxiety, depression) as these students are the least likely to disturb the classroom environment. However, the majority of teachers were able to identify students who displayed externalizing and internalizing difficulties simultaneously. Ninety percent of teachers were able to identify and accurately refer students who displayed a conduct disorder.

This high rate of identification is thought to be contributed to its disruptive nature to disrupt the learning environment. The researchers reported that due to the training about 50.0% of teachers learned to make an appropriate referral and accurately recognize the six vignettes or psychological problems (i.e., conduct disorder, mania, depression, hyperactivity, and high risk of psychosis). Moreover, 60% of teachers learned to identify normal adolescence.

Furthermore, Reinke et al. (2011) surveyed 292 early childhood and elementary teachers to ascertain their views of existing mental health issues in their schools and to gather insight on their knowledge and skills as it pertains to supporting students with mental health needs. Teachers reported their top five student mental health concerns in order from most concerning: (a) Behavior problems, (b) Hyperactivity and inattention problems, (c) Students with significant family stressors, (d) Social skills deficits, and (e) Depression. Twenty-eight percent of teachers believed that they had the knowledge required to meet the mental health needs of their students. In regard to meeting the mental health needs of their students, 30% of teachers agreed that they had the knowledge and skills necessary to address the mental health needs of their students' needs. Additionally, three other areas were identified in which teachers said they needed additional coaching (i.e., techniques for interacting with children who exhibit externalizing behavior disorders, identifying and fully understanding children's mental health challenges, and classroom management and behavioral modification instruction).

In a similar study, Moon et al. (2017) analyzed educators' insight on the present state of mental health in schools. Participants were 786 educators including 127 administrators. Based on the findings, 59% of respondents agreed that they were confident in recognizing signs of student mental health issues. However, almost half disagreed with the assertion that they had acquired sufficient mental health training, and 85% shared a preference for more mental health training. At least 50% of participants identified the following areas for additional training: (a) mental health disorders, (b) behavioral management techniques, (c) social skill training/management, and (d) positive behavioral supports training. Additionally, findings from this research article were congruent with the findings of previous researchers (Frauenholtz et al., 2016; Froese-Germain & Riel, 2012; Reinke et al., 2011) that numerous educators expressed dissatisfaction with their prior mental health preparation and indicated a desire for additional training.

In a comparable research analysis, Frauenholtz et al. (2016) conducted a focus group of teachers, other school staff members, and community mental health members to investigate teacher and school personnel perceptions of mental health awareness. The group discussed their prior experiences with students experiencing mental health concerns, their training in children's mental health, their perspectives of their current mental health knowledge, and their desire to recognize students experiencing mental health distress and collaborate with local mental health providers. In this study, school personnel reported a lack of proficiency in mental health literacy which hinders their ability to intervene effectively with students in need. This same focus group identified a deficit in recognizing the symptoms of mental health distress. Another gap in mental health knowledge that was identified was the accessibility and availability of local mental health agencies.

In a study conducted in the United Kingdom, Shelemy et al. (2019) addressed the support and trainings teachers needed and wanted regarding mental health. The study consisted of 49 secondary school teachers who participated in a focus group. Respondents indicated a need for training to assess if a student was distressed and whether or not their psychological state or behavior was concerning. Participants desired direction and instruction on how to manage and support a pupil before receiving expert assistance. The teachers emphasized that strategies provided should not be therapeutic in nature. One respondent stated, "I think we have a duty of care, not a duty of cure. Within that duty of care we have a duty, not put out the fire but to educate them first, which is what we're trying to do" (Shelemy et al., 2019, p. 106). Additionally reported was that teachers wanted real-world application, strategies that were practical, and customizable resources that could easily be adapted into lessons. It was recommended that all trainings should be participatory, foster conversation, and solicit audience input. Participants also shared that the information needed to be delivered by an expert in the field of mental health and evidence-based.

Though apparent that mental health training is needed, educational leaders and teachers must also be trained to be aware of personal biases and cultural differences as it pertains to mental health. According to Cokley et al. (2014), Black adolescents are under identified for mental health related issues. This under identification may be attributed to a lack in training to recognize the link between mental health and socioeconomic level. Because of inadequate economic, family, and psychological supports, those individuals living in poverty are more prone to suffer from mental illness (Wickrama & Vazsonyi, 2011). Children of color are more likely than their White and Asian peers to be

economically disadvantaged (Creamer, 2020). This intersectionality of race, culture, and socioeconomic status intertwine in ways that make identifying psychological concerns in children of color more difficult. Trainings in school based mental health should incorporate understanding the unique stressors of children from diverse backgrounds.

#### **Statement of the Problem**

Expectations for teachers to be responsible for detecting and directing students who are experiencing mental health challenges to appropriate assistance (Department of Health and Department of Education, 2017) are increasing. More than half of teachers and staff are being trained in intervention and referral strategies for students displaying signs of mental health disorders (Survey on Crime and Safety, 2018), yet over half of youth with psychological concern do not receive any mental health treatment (Bains & Diallo, 2016; Mental Health America, 2018). Although some states require educators to participate in mental health training on an annual basis, many teachers feel ill-prepared in supporting students with psychological concerns. Mental illness is not a localized problem nor is its effects centralized. Therefore, educators must be able to identify and provide support to students who may be at risk of experiencing a mental health episode. According to Family Guidance Center (2014), 20% of children have an undiagnosed mental illness. Having an undiagnosed mental illness, can have detrimental outcomes for students (e.g., decreased academic performance, increase referrals and behavior concerns). Therefore, teachers need to be trained effectively in identifying and supporting students with mental health concerns.

### Significance of the Study

Educational leaders and educators are in a unique position to help children and teens overcome issues associated with psychological illnesses. Mental disorders such as depression, anxiety and suicide are treatable diagnoses. Students should not have to suffer in silence and wait for solutions to help rectify their problems. Suicide attempt among children is often associated with impulsivity, feelings of depression, anger, and issues with attention attempted by adolescents are spontaneous. Legitimate concerns exist that the latest Covid-19 pandemic could have long-term detrimental effects on the mental health of adolescents (Gunnell et al., 2020; Pierret et al., 2020). Educational leaders and educators need to be confident in their knowledge and understanding in how to recognize signs and symptoms of students who may be experiencing a mental health crisis.

### **Research Questions**

The following overarching research question was addressed in this investigation: What is the difference in the frequency of staff trainings and practices that were offered school-wide related to mental health by school level (i.e., elementary, middle, and high school)? Specific subquestions under this overarching research question were: (a) What is the difference in staff trainings that are offered to recognize early warning signs for students who are likely to exhibit violent behaviors by school level?; (b) What is the difference in staff trainings and practices that are offered to recognize signs of self-harm or suicidal tendencies?; (c) What is the difference in staff trainings and practices that are offered for intervention and referral strategies for students displaying signs of mental health disorders (e.g., depression, mood disorders, ADHD) by school level?; (d) What is the difference in staff training offered for recognizing signs of students using/abusing alcohol and/or drugs?; (e) What is the difference in staff training offered for positive behavioral intervention strategies?; and (f) What are the differences in staff trainings that are offered for crisis prevention and intervention by school level? During this investigation, five of six research questions were repeated for two years of data: 2015-2016 and 2017-2018 school year. The research question regarding suicide and self-harm was analyzed for the 2017-2018 school year only as this question was in the 2015-2016 data set.

#### Method

#### **Research Design**

Present in this empirical inquiry was a non-experimental, causal comparative research approach (Creswell & Creswell 2018; Johnson & Christensen, 2017). As such, the focus of this study was on the relationship between independent and dependent variables in which the independent variable was not changed or manipulated in any way. Dependent variables were principals' responses to the following question: What is the difference in the frequency of staff trainings and practices that are offered school-wide related to mental health? Additional dependent variables were the following six subquestions: (a) frequency in staff trainings that are offered to recognize early warning signs for students who are likely to exhibit violent behaviors; (b) frequency in staff trainings and practices that are offered for intervention and referral strategies for students displaying signs of mental health disorders; (d) frequency in staff training offered for recognizing signs of students using/abusing alcohol and/or drugs; (e) frequency in staff training offered for positive behavioral intervention strategies; and (f) frequency in staff trainings that are offered for crisis prevention and intervention. The independent variable was school level (i.e., elementary, middle, and high schools). Archival data from the National School Safety Datasets from 2015-2016 and 2017-2018 were examined.

#### **Participants and Instrumentation**

Participants in this study were principals or a designee considered an expert on campus safety who participated in a safety survey that questioned schools in regard to school mental health services along with other safety and security data from public schools. The School Survey on Crime and Safety gathers data from educational leaders from primary and secondary public schools as mandated by the federal government. The survey questions focused on various school-related safety and security issues that may aid school administrators in adopting effective safety measures, preventing or reducing safety concerns, and identifying gaps or areas of needs that will ensure the safety and well-being of students and staff. Participants completed the survey by answering the questions with yes or no. In this investigation, the term school level refers to the conventional elementary, middle, and high school grades. The data analyzed herein were from the survey administrations in the 2015-2016 and 2017-2018 school years.

The School Survey on Crime and Safety was conducted seven times. The National Center for Education Statistics added a section on school mental health services in the2015-2016 and 2017-2018 school years. Prior to these years, this survey only addressed one of two or both of the following questions regarding mental health: (a) How many mental health agencies were involved in school's efforts to promote safe, disciplined, and drug-free schools?; and (b) How many paid counselors or mental health professional were employed at schools? (Chaney, 2015; Izrael, 2006; Ruddy, 2009; Ruddy, 2010; United States Department of Education, National Center for Education Statistics, 2003). Definitions pertaining to the survey's data on school mental health services were added to the School Survey on Crime and Safety by the National Center for Education Statistics in the 2015-2016 school year.

### Results

To determine the degree to which differences were present in the frequency of staff training and practices concerning mental health efforts by school level for the 2015-2016 and 2017-2018 school year, Pearson chi-square procedures were conducted. The statistical procedure was viewed as the optimal statistical procedure to use because frequency data were present for school level and for the six dependent variables. All underlying assumptions of the Pearson chi-square procedure were determined to have been met (Slate & Rojas-LeBouef, 2011).

### **Early Warning Signs for Violent Behavior**

With respect to teacher training that were offered for early warning signs for violent behaviors for the 2015-2016 school year, the result approached, but did not reach, the conventional level of statistical significance,  $\chi^2(2) = 5.40$ , p = .07. As revealed in Table 4.1, less than half of elementary and middle schools offered staff training for early warning signs for violent behavior. In comparison, slightly half of high schools offered this training.

Insert Table 4.1 about here

\_\_\_\_\_

\_\_\_\_\_

Regarding the 2017-2018 school year, the result was statistically significant,  $\chi^2(2) = 12.81$ , p = .002, Cramer's V of .07, a below small effect size (Cohen, 1988). Teacher training was offered at half of all three school levels. High schools had the highest percentage of staff who were offered training for early warning signs for violent behavior. Delineated in Table 4.2 are the descriptive statistics for this analysis.

-----

Insert Table 4.2 about here

\_\_\_\_\_

### Signs of Self-Harm or Suicidal Tendencies

Concerning teacher training offered to recognize signs of self-harm or suicidal tendencies for the 2017-2018 school year, a statistically significant difference was yielded,  $\chi^2(2) = 40.74$ , p < .001, Cramer's V of .12, a small effect size (Cohen, 1988). Slightly over three-fourths of middle and high schools offered teachers training to recognize signs of self-harm or suicidal tendencies. Elementary schools had the lowest percentage offering this training. Table 4.3 contains the descriptive statistics for this analysis.

-----

Insert Table 4.3 about here

\_\_\_\_\_

### **Intervention and Referral Strategies**

During the 2015-2016 school year, the result approached, but did not reach, the conventional level of statistical significance,  $\chi^2(2) = 5.08$ , p = .08. Though not statistically significant, high schools had the highest percentage that offered teachers training in intervention and referral strategies compared to middle and elementary schools. Delineated in Table 4.4 are the descriptive statistics for this analysis.

\_\_\_\_\_

Insert Table 4.4 about here

\_\_\_\_\_

With respect to interventions and referral strategies for the 2017-2018 school year, the result was not statistically significant,  $\chi^2(2) = 4.39$ , p = .11. As revealed in Table 4.5, slightly over three-fifths of middle and high schools offered teachers training in intervention and referral strategies. Slightly less than three-fifths of elementary school offered this same training to teachers and staff.

\_\_\_\_\_

Insert Table 4.5 about here

\_\_\_\_\_

Student Alcohol and Drug Abuse

Regarding training offered to teachers to recognize the signs of alcohol and drug abuse for the 2015-2016 school year, a statistically significant difference was revealed,  $\chi^2(2) = 105.64$ , p < .001, Cramer's V of .23, a small effect size (Cohen, 1988). At the elementary school level, slightly over three-fourths of teacher were not offered training to recognize signs of alcohol and drug abuse. In comparison, a little over three-fifths of middle schools and slightly less than half of high schools did not offer this training to teachers. Table 4.6 contains the descriptive statistics for this analysis.

\_\_\_\_\_

Insert Table 4.6 about here

-----

Concerning the 2017-2018 school year, a statistically significant difference was yielded,  $\chi^2(2) = 91.18$ , p < .001, Cramer's V of .19, a small effect size (Cohen, 1988). As delineated in Table 4.7, slightly over two-thirds of elementary schools did not offer teachers training to recognize the signs of students using alcohol and drugs. In comparison nearly three-fifths of middle schools and over two-fifths of high schools did not offer teachers training in this same area.

-----

Insert Table 4.7 about here

\_\_\_\_\_

### **Positive Behavioral Intervention**

During the 2015-2016 school year, the result was statistically significant,  $\chi^2(2) =$  84.23, p < .001, Cramer's V of .21, a small effect size (Cohen, 1988). Revealed in Table 4.8 are the descriptive statistics for teacher trainings and practices that were offered for positive behavioral interventions. Over 85% of elementary and high schools offered training to teachers for positive behavioral interventions compared to only 70% of high schools. Furthermore, high schools had the highest percentages that did not offer training in positive behavior interventions whereas elementary and middle schools had the lowest percentages for not offering this training.

Insert Table 4.8 about here

\_\_\_\_\_

\_\_\_\_\_

For the 2017-2018 school year, a statistically significant difference was revealed,  $\chi^2(2) = 44.10, p < .001$ , Cramer's V of .13, a small effect size (Cohen, 1988). Elementary schools offered nearly 90% of positive behavioral intervention training to teachers compared to less than 10% of middle schools. Slightly over 75% of high schools offered teachers training for positive behavior and interventions. Additionally, high schools had the highest percentages that did not provide positive behavior intervention trainings. Middle schools had the second highest percentage that did not offer this training, followed by elementary schools with the lowest percentage. Table 4.9 contains the descriptive statistics for this analysis.

\_\_\_\_\_

Insert Table 4.9 about here

\_\_\_\_\_

### **Crisis Prevention and Intervention**

With respect to crisis prevention and intervention for the 2015-2016 school year, a statistically significant difference was not revealed,  $\chi^2(2) = 1.64$ , p = .44. All school levels had similar results for teacher training that were offered for crisis prevention and intervention. Table 4.10 contains the descriptive statistics for this analysis. Insert Table 4.10 about here

\_\_\_\_\_

\_\_\_\_\_

During the 2017-2018 school year, the results were not statistically significant,  $\chi^2(2) = 0.34$ , p = .85. Elementary and high schools had the same percentages that offered teachers training for crisis prevention and intervention. Although close to the other school levels, middle schools had the lowest percentage that offered teachers training for crisis prevention and intervention. Revealed in Table 4.11 are the descriptive statistics for this analysis.

-----

Insert Table 4.11 about here

-----

### Discussion

Data regarding efforts limited by staff training and practices by school level were obtained and analyzed from the national SSOCS for the 2015-2016 and 2017-2018 school year. Inferential statistical analyses revealed that staff training offered to recognize early warning signs of violent behaviors for the 2015-2016 school year, was not statistically significant. Elementary schools had the highest percentage that did not offer this training to teachers. For the 2017-2018 school year, the results were statistically significant. Middle schools had the highest percentage for not offering this training followed by elementary schools and then high schools.

Regarding staff training and practices to recognize signs of self-harm and suicidal tendencies for the 2017-2018 school year, the results were statistically significant by

school level. Elementary schools were more likely not to provide training to recognize signs of self-harm and suicidal tendencies than middle or high schools. Over 75% of middle and high schools provided this training to teachers and staff.

Teacher trainings offered for intervention and referral strategies for students displaying signs of mental disorders were not statistically significantly different by school level for both school years. An increase in the percentages of trainings offered to teachers was noted from the 2015-2016 school year to the 2017-2018 school year in all three school levels. Elementary and middle schools increased by 8% compared to high school with an increase of 7%. Moreover, a decrease in the percentages of trainings not offered to teachers declined from the 2015-2016 school year to the 2017-2018 school year in all three school levels. Middle and high schools had the same percentages that did not provide teachers with this training.

Teacher trainings offered to recognize signs of students using alcohol or drugs were not statistically significantly different by school level for the 2015-2016 and 2017-2018 school year. Elementary schools were the least likely to offer this training to teachers. Only half of high schools provided this training. For the 2017-2018 school year, all three school levels had an increase in the percentage of teacher trainings offered to recognize signs of students using alcohol or drugs. Even so, elementary and middle schools continued to offer less than half of this training to teachers.

During the 2015-2016 and 2017-2018 school year, positive behavioral and intervention strategies were statistically significant by school level. In comparison to all of the trainings investigated in this study, elementary schools had the highest percentages that offered this training to teachers. This occurrence could be due to the various components that are included in the PBIS framework such as classroom management, rules, and policies. Students are taught social structures and school wide systems so that schools can function more effectively and efficiently. Positive Behavior Intervention Strategy was also the least likely training not to be offered at elementary and middle schools in both school years.

Teacher trainings offered for crisis prevention and intervention were not statistically significantly different by school level in the 2015-2016 and 2017-2018 school year. For the 2017-2018 school year, elementary and high schools had similar percentages for offering crisis prevention and intervention training to teachers. Similar percentages were also noted for these same two school levels not offering this training to teachers.

#### **Implications for Policy and Practice**

Based on the results of this study, several implications can be made for policy. First, policymakers should require follow-up trainings throughout the year regarding mental health efforts. All states should enact legislation or adopt laws mandating or recommending teacher training and career development in areas such as student psychological health. Additionally, students pursuing a 4-year degree at any college or university should be required to take an introductory course in mental health literacy.

With respect to implications for practice, school districts are encouraged to implement school-wide initiatives that promote mental health awareness. School leaders should ensure that trainings are participatory, foster conversation, and solicit audience input instead of the customary web-based format. Training should also be delivered by an expert in the field of mental health and evidence based. It is recommended for school leaders and administrators to create open forums where teachers are provided opportunities to collaborate with local mental health professionals to formulate solutions to mitigate the mental health gap. Central office administrators and leaders should also consider a course in mental health literacy at the secondary school level and at the end of Grade 5 for elementary schools.

### **Recommendations for Future Research**

In this nationwide study, staff trainings and practices offered in regard to mental health disorders were examined. As such, a number of recommendations for research can be made. First, in lieu of current societal events such as Covid-19 and social injustice being on the rise, researchers are encouraged to replicate this investigation utilizing more current data as training efforts in mental health are increasing. A second recommendation for future study is for researchers to examine the components behind the Positive Behavior Intervention Strategy training model to determine why almost 90% of teachers are being offered this training. Understanding why this training is offered to teachers at a higher percentage than any other training examined in this article could provide valuable information regarding the implementation of future trainings offered to teachers in the area of mental health. Third, researchers are encouraged to extend this study into specific states, rather than a large national study. Finally, although economic status was not investigated in the article, researchers should also examine the link between mental health and socioeconomic level. Because of inadequate economic, family, and psychological supports, those individuals living in poverty are more prone to suffer from mental illness (Wickrama & Vazsonyi, 2011).

### Conclusion

Through inferential statistical analyses of national survey data, statistically significant differences were present for four of the six research questions examined. However, a statistically significant difference was not present for early warning signs of violence for the 2015-2016 school year. Furthermore, during both school years, intervention referral strategies and crisis prevention and intervention did differ by school level. With the exception of high schools in the 2015-2016 school year, positive behavioral intervention strategies had the highest percentage of teachers receiving training across all three school levels for both school years. The majority of trainings analyzed in this study increased across all school levels from the 2015-2016 school year to the 2017-2018 school year.

### References

- Bains, R. M., & Diallo, A. F. (2016). Mental health services in school-based health centers: Systematic review. *The Journal of School Nursing*, *32*(1), 8-19. doi:10.1177/1059840515590607
- Chaney, B.W. (2015). 2009-10 School Survey on Crime and Safety: Public-Use Data File Codebook (NCES 2015-060). U.S. Department of Education. National Center for Education Statistics. https://nces.ed.gov/pubs2015/2015060.pdf
- Cohen, J. (1988). *Statistical power analysis for the behavioral sciences* (2nd ed.). Lawrence Erlbaum.
- Cokley, K., Cody, B., Smith, L., Beasley, S., Miller, I. S. K., Hurst, A., Awosogba, O., Stone, S., & Jackson, S. (2014). Bridge over troubled waters: Meeting the mental health needs of Black students. *Phi Delta Kappan*, 96(4), 40-45.
- Creamer, J. (2020). Inequalities persist despite decline in poverty for all major race and Hispanic origin groups. https://www.census.gov/library/stories/2020/09/povertyrates-for-blacks-and-hispanics-reached-historic-lows-in-2019.html
- Creswell, J. W., & Creswell, J. D. (2018). *Research design: Qualitative, quantitative, and mixed methods approaches* (5th ed.). Sage.

Department of Health and Department of Education. (2017). *Transforming children's and young people's mental health provision: A green paper*. https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attac hment\_data/file/664855/Transforming\_children\_and\_young\_people\_s\_mental\_he alth\_provision.pdf
- Fahy, A. E., Stansfeld, S. A., Smuk, M., Smith, N. R., Cummins, S., & Clark, C. (2016). Longitudinal associations between cyberbullying involvement and adolescent mental health. *Journal of Adolescent Health*, 59, 502-509.
- Field, A. (2018). Discovering statistics using SPSS (5th ed.). Sage.
- Frauenholtz, S. I., Mendenhall, A., & Moon, J. (2016). The role of school employees' mental health knowledge in interdisciplinary collaborations to support the academic success of students experiencing mental health distress. *Children and Schools, 39*(2), 71-79. https://academic.oup.com/cs/articleabstract/39/2/71/2998965?redirectedFrom=fulltext
- Frauenholtz, S., Williford, A., & Mendenhall, A. N. (2015). Assessing school employees' abilities to respond to children's mental health needs: Implications for school social work. *School Social Work Journal, 39*(2), 46-62.
  https://www.semanticscholar.org/paper/Assessing-School-Employees%27-Abilities-to-Respond-to-Frauenholtz-
  - Williford/cf1a312ad96cd5296b91b0e7bd39abb462b7c1bc
- Froese-Germain, B., & Riel, R. (2012). Understanding teachers' perspectives on student mental health: Findings from a national survey. Canadian Teachers' Federation.
- Gunnell, D., Appleby, L., Arensman, E., Hawton, K., John, A., Kapur, N., Murad. K.,
  O'Connor, R., Pirkis, J., & COVID-19 Suicide Prevention Research
  Collaboration. (2020). Suicide risk and prevention during the COVID-19
  pandemic. *The Lancet Psychiatry*, 7(6), 468-471. https://doi.org/10.1016/S2215-0366(20)30171-1

Izrael, D., & DeFriesse, F. A. (2006). School Survey on Crime and Safety: 2003–04.
Public-Use Data File Codebook (2007-333). U.S. Department of Education.
National Center for Education Statistics.

https://nces.ed.gov/pubs2007/2007333.pdf

- Jackson, M., Diliberti, M., Kemp, J., Hummel, S., Cox, C., Gbondo-Tugbawa, K., Simon,
   D., & Hansen, R. (2018). 2015–16 School Survey on Crime and Safety (SSOCS):
   Public-Use Data File User's Manual (NCES 2018-107). U.S. Department of
   Education, National Center for Education Statistics. http://nces.ed.gov/pubsearch
- Johnson, B., & Christensen, L. B. (2017). Educational research quantitative, qualitative, and mixed methods (6th ed.). Sage.
- Jorm, A. F., Kitchener, B. A., Sawyer, M. G., Scales, H., & Cvetkovski, S. (2010). Mental health first aid training for high school teachers: A cluster randomized trial. *BMC Psychiatry*, 10, 51. https://doi.org/10.1186/1471-244X-10-51
- Kelley, B., Weyer, M., McCann, M., Broom, S., & Keily, T. (2020). Education Commission of the States. *Fifty State Comparison: State K-3 policies*. https://www.ecs.org/kindergarten-policies/
- Mental Health America. (2018). *Mental health in America Access to care data 2018*. https://www.mhanational.org/issues/mental-health-america-access-care-data-2018
- Moon, J., Williford, A., & Mendenhall, A. N. (2017). Educators' perceptions of youth mental health: Implications for training and the promotion of mental health services in schools. *Children and Youth Services Review*, *73*, 384-391.

- National Center for Education Statistics. (2018, March). 2015-16 School Survey on Crime and Safety (SSOCS) public-use data file user's manual. https://nces.ed.gov/pubs2018/2018107.pdf
- Padgett, Z., Jackson, M., Correa, S., Kemp, J., Gilary, A., Meier, A., Gbondo-Tugbawa, K., & McClure, T. (2020). School Survey on Crime and Safety: 2017–18 Public-Use Data File User's Manual (NCES 2020-054). National Center for Education Statistics, Institute of Education Sciences, U.S. Department of Education. http://nces.ed.gov/pubsearch
- Pierret, A. C., Anderson, J., Ford, T., & Burn, A. (2020). Review: Education and training interventions, and support tools for school staff to adequately respond to young people who disclose self-harm A systematic literature review of effectiveness, feasibility and acceptability. *Child and Adolescent Mental Health*. https://doi.org/10.1111/camh.12436
- Reinke, W., Stormont, M., Herman, K., Puri, R., & Goel, N. (2011). Supporting children's mental health in schools: Teacher perceptions of needs, roles, and barriers. *School Psychology Quarterly*, 26(1), 1-13. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0022714
- Ruddy, S. A., Neiman, S., Bauer, L., Swaim, N. L., Thomas, T. L., & Parmer, R. J. (2009). 2005-06 School Survey on Crime and Safety (SSOCS) Survey Documentation for Data Users (NCES 2010-320). National Center for Education Statistics, Institute of Education Sciences, U.S. Department of Education. https://nces.ed.gov/pubs2010/2010320.pdf

- Ruddy, S. A., Neiman, S., Hryczaniuk, C. A., Thomas, T. L., & Parmer, R. J. (2010).
  2007–08 School Survey on Crime and Safety (SSOCS) Survey Documentation for Public-Use Data File Users (NCES 2010-307). National Center for Education Statistics, Institute of Education Sciences, U.S. Department of Education. https://nces.ed.gov/pubs2010/2010307.pdf
- Sanchez, A. L., Cornacchio, D., Poznanski, B., Golik, A. M., Chou, T., & Comer, J. S. (2018). The effectiveness of school-based mental health services for elementaryaged children: A meta-analysis. *Journal of the American Academy of Child & Adolescent Psychiatry*, 57(3), 153-165.

https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/29496124/

Shelemy, L., Harvey, K., & Waite, P. (2019). Supporting students' mental health in schools: What do teachers want and need? *Emotional & Behavioural Difficulties*, 24(1), 100-116.

https://www.researchgate.net/publication/232530831\_Supporting\_Children's\_Me ntal\_Health\_in\_Schools\_Teacher\_Perceptions\_of\_Needs\_Roles\_and\_Barriers/lin k/5453e7da0cf26d5090a5537c/download

- Slate, J. R., & Rojas-LeBouef, A. (2011). Calculating basic statistical procedures in SPSS: A self-help and practical guide to preparing theses, dissertations, and manuscripts. NCPEA Press.
- Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration. (May 2021). *Disaster technical assistance center supplemental research bulletin. preliminary look at the mental health and substance use-related effects of the COVID-19 pandemic.*

https://www.samhsa.gov/sites/default/files/dtac/mental-health-substance-useeffects-covid-pandemic-srb.pdf

- Texas Education Agency. (2020). *Educator Preparation Programs (EPP) resources*. https://tea.texas.gov/about-tea/other-services/mental-health/educator-preparationprograms-epp-resources
- Texas Public Law. (n.d). *Texas Education Code: Sec. 21.054. Continuing Education. htt*p://texas.public.law/statutes/tex.\_educ.\_code\_section\_21.054
- Twenge, J. M., Cooper, A. B., Joiner, T. E., Duffy, M. E., & Binau, S. G. (2019). Age, period, and cohort trends in mood disorder indicators and suicide-related outcomes in a nationally representative dataset, 2005–2017. *Journal of Abnormal Psychology, 128*(3), 185-199. https://doi.org/10.1037/abn0000410
- U.S. Department of Education, National Center for Education Statistics. (2003). 2000 School Survey on Crime and Safety: Public-Use Data File User's Manual, NCES 2004-308. https://nces.ed.gov/surveys/ssocs/pdf/1999\_00\_ssocsgde.pdf
- Vieira, M. A., Gadelha, A. A., Moriyama, T. S., Bressan, R. A., & Bordin, I. A. (2014).
  Evaluating the effectiveness of a training program that builds teachers' capability to identify and appropriately refer middle and high school students with mental health problems in Brazil: An exploratory study. *BMC Public Health*, *14*(1), 1-21. https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/24580750/
- Wickrama, T. & Vazsonyi, A. T. (2011). School contextual experiences and longitudinal changes in depressive symptoms from adolescence to young adulthood. *Journal* of Community Psychology, 39(5), 566-575.

Wong, S. M., Hui, C. L., Wong, C. S., Suen, Y., Chan, S. K., Lee, E. H., Chang, W., & Chen, E. Y. (2021). Prospective prediction of PTSD and depressive symptoms during social unrest and COVID-19 using a brief online tool. *Psychiatry Research*, 298. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.psychres.2021.113773

Descriptive Statistics for Frequencies and Percentages of Teacher Training Offered for

Early Warning Signs for Violent Behavior for the 2015-2016 School Year

School Level	Yes	No
Elementary	( <i>n</i> = 239) 46.3%	( <i>n</i> = 277) 53.7%
Middle	( <i>n</i> = 351) 48.8%	( <i>n</i> = 368) 51.2%
High	( <i>n</i> = 408) 52.7%	( <i>n</i> = 366) 47.3%

Descriptive Statistics for Frequencies and Percentages of Teacher Training Offered for

Early Warning Signs for Violent Behavior for the 2017-2018 School Year

School Level	Yes	No
Elementary	( <i>n</i> = 350) 52.2%	( <i>n</i> = 321) 47.8%
Middle	( <i>n</i> = 488) 50.1%	( <i>n</i> = 487) 49.9%
High	( <i>n</i> = 577) 57.9%	( <i>n</i> = 420) 42.1%

Descriptive Statistics for Frequencies and Percentages of Teacher Trainings and Practices Offered to Recognize Signs of Self-Harm or Suicidal Tendencies by School Level for the 2017-2018 School Year

School Level	Yes	No
Elementary	( <i>n</i> = 426) 63.5%	( <i>n</i> = 245) 36.5%
Middle	( <i>n</i> = 729) 74.8%	( <i>n</i> = 246) 25.2%
High	( <i>n</i> = 769) 77.1%	( <i>n</i> = 228) 22.9%

Descriptive Statistics for Frequencies and Percentages of Teacher Trainings and Practices Offered for Intervention and Referral Strategies for Students Displaying Signs of Mental Health Disorders by School Level for the 2015-2016 School Year

School Level	Yes	No
Elementary	( <i>n</i> = 266) 51.6%	( <i>n</i> = 250) 48.4%
Middle	( <i>n</i> = 402) 55.9%	( <i>n</i> = 317) 44.1%
High	( <i>n</i> = 448) 57.9%	( <i>n</i> = 326) 42.1%

Descriptive Statistics for Frequencies and Percentages of Teacher Trainings and Practices Offered for Intervention and Referral Strategies for Students Displaying Signs of Mental Health Disorders by School Level for the 2017-2018 School Year

School Level	Yes	No
Elementary	( <i>n</i> = 397) 59.2%	( <i>n</i> = 274) 40.8%
Middle	( <i>n</i> = 617) 63.3%	( <i>n</i> = 358) 36.7%
High	( <i>n</i> = 638) 64.0%	( <i>n</i> = 359) 36.0%

Descriptive Statistics for Frequencies and Percentages of Teacher Trainings and Practices Offered for Recognizing Signs of Students Using/Abusing Alcohol and/or Drugs by School Level for the 2015-2016 School Year

School Level	Yes	No
Elementary	( <i>n</i> = 116) 22.5%	( <i>n</i> = 400) 77.5%
Middle	( <i>n</i> = 273) 38.0%	( <i>n</i> = 446) 62.0%
High	( <i>n</i> = 394) 50.9%	( <i>n</i> = 380) 49.1%

Descriptive Statistics for Frequencies and Percentages of Teacher Trainings and Practices Offered for Recognizing Signs of Students Using/Abusing Alcohol and/or Drugs by School Level for the 2017-2018 School Year

School Level	Yes	No
Elementary	( <i>n</i> = 211) 31.4%	( <i>n</i> = 460) 68.6%
Middle	( <i>n</i> = 415) 42.6%	( <i>n</i> = 560) 57.4%
High	( <i>n</i> = 547) 54.9%	( <i>n</i> = 450) 45.1%

Descriptive Statistics for Frequencies and Percentages of Teacher Trainings and Practices Offered for Positive Behavioral Intervention Strategies by School Level for the 2015-2016 School Year

School Level	Yes	No
Elementary	( <i>n</i> = 452) 87.6%	( <i>n</i> = 64) 12.4%
Middle	( <i>n</i> = 619) 86.1%	( <i>n</i> = 100) 13.9%
High	( <i>n</i> = 542) 70.0%	( <i>n</i> = 232) 30.0%

Descriptive Statistics for Frequencies and Percentages of Teacher Trainings and Practices Offered for Positive Behavioral Intervention Strategies by School Level for the 2017-2018 School Year

School Level	Yes	No
Elementary	( <i>n</i> = 600) 89.4%	( <i>n</i> = 71) 10.6%
Middle	( <i>n</i> = 816) 83.7%	( <i>n</i> = 159) 16.3%
High	( <i>n</i> = 768) 77.0%	( <i>n</i> = 229) 23.0%

Descriptive Statistics for Frequencies and Percentages of Teacher Trainings and Practices Offered for Crisis Prevention and Intervention by School Level for the 2015-2016 School Year

School Level	Yes	No
Elementary	( <i>n</i> = 370) 71.7%	( <i>n</i> = 146) 28.3%
Middle	( <i>n</i> = 538) 74.8%	( <i>n</i> = 181) 25.2%
High	( <i>n</i> = 563) 72.7%	( <i>n</i> = 211) 27.3%

Descriptive Statistics for Frequencies and Percentages of Teacher Trainings and Practices Offered for Crisis Prevention and Intervention by School Level for the 2017-2018 School Year

School Level	Yes	No
Elementary	( <i>n</i> = 497) 74.1%	( <i>n</i> = 174) 25.9%
Middle	( <i>n</i> = 720) 73.8%	( <i>n</i> = 255) 26.2%
High	( <i>n</i> = 747) 74.9%	( <i>n</i> = 250) 25.1%

#### **CHAPTER V**

### DISCUSSION

The purpose of this journal-ready dissertation was to determine the degree to which school level (i.e., elementary, middle, and high) was related to mental health efforts. In the first journal article, the extent to which school level was related to effort to provide diagnostic assessments for mental health disorders were examined. In the second study, the extent to which school level was related to factors that limit school efforts to provide mental health services to students was ascertained. In the third investigation, the relationship between school level and staff training and practices was examined. In each of the three studies, two years of national archival data were examined. In this chapter, results across the three empirical studies will be summarized. Implications from these three studies for policy and for practice will be provided, along with recommendations for future research. A summary will conclude this chapter.

#### **Summary of Article One Results**

In the first article, school effort to provide diagnostic assessments for mental health disorders by school level were examined. Archival data for the 2015-2016 and 2017-2018 school years were analyzed from the School Survey on Crime and Safety. The questions on the School Survey on Crime and Safety regarding diagnostic assessment changed slightly from the 2015-2016 school year to the 2017-2018 school year. As such, the dependent variables in this article were examined for either the 2015-2016 school year or for the 2017-2018 school year, but not for both school years.

Diagnostic assessments at school by school-funded mental health professionals were statistically significantly different by school level for the 2015-2016 school year. Elementary schools had the highest percentage that did not provide diagnostic assessments to students under the official responsibility of a licensed mental health professional. Nearly 10% fewer middle and high schools did not provide such services nearly three-fourths of elementary schools did not provide diagnostic assessments at school by school-funded mental health professionals. In comparison, slightly over threefifths of middle schools and high schools did not provide such services.

Regarding diagnostic mental health assessments for mental disorders for the 2017-2018 school year, a statistically significant difference was present. Half of elementary schools did not provide diagnostic mental health assessments for mental disorders. In contrast, over two-fifths of middle schools and less than two-fifths of high schools did not provide such services. Almost half of elementary schools provided diagnostic mental health assessments to evaluate mental health disorders. In contrast, more than half of middle and high schools provided such services.

Concerning diagnostic assessment at school by school-employed mental health professionals for the 2015-2016 school year, a statistically significant difference was present. Almost three-fifths of elementary schools did not provide diagnostic assessments at school by school-employed mental health professionals, compared to more than half of middle schools, and less than half of high schools that did not provide such assessments. With respect to at school by school-employed or contracted mental health professionals for the 2017-2018 school year, a statistically significant difference was not present. Elementary schools provided the fewest diagnostic mental health assessments at school by school-employed or contracted mental health followed by middle schools and then high schools. Over 85% of all school levels provided this service. Regarding diagnostic assessment outside of school by schoolfunded mental health professionals for the 2015-2016 school year, a statistically significant difference was present. Three-fifth of elementary schools did not provide diagnostic assessments outside of school by a school-funded mental health professional compared to a little over half of middle schools and less than half of middle schools. Concerning outside of school by school-employed or contracted mental health professionals, a statistically significantly difference was not present for the 2017-2018 school year. Although nearly one-third of all school levels did not provide mental health assessments outside of school by school-employed or contracted mental health provide mental health provide mental health assessments outside of school by school-employed or contracted mental health assessments outside of school by school-employed or contracted mental health provide mental health personnel, elementary schools were more likely not to provide these services followed by high schools and then middle schools. Table 5.1 contains a summary of these results.

### Table 5.1

Descriptive Statistics for Summary of Efforts to Provide Assessments for Mental Health

Disorders for the 2015-2016 and 2017-2018 School Years

Diagnostic Assessments	Outcome	Effect Size
At school/School-funded	··· ·	
2015-2016	Significant	Small
Mental Health Assessment for Disorders 2017-2018	Significant	Small
At School/School-employed Professionals 2015-2016	Significant	Small
At School/School-employed or Contracted Professionals 2017-2018	Not Significant	NA
Outside School/School-funded		
2015-2016	Significant	Small
Outside of School/Employed or Contracted Professionals 2017-2018	Significant	Small

### **Summary of Article Two Results**

In the second article, the extent to which school level was related to factors that limit school efforts to provide mental health services to students was addressed. Archival data for the 2015-2016 and 2017-2018 school years were analyzed from the School Survey on Crime and Safety. In regard to inadequate access to mental health professionals, statistically significantly differences were present for both school years. Elementary schools were more likely to be limited in a major way by a lack of access to mental health professionals than were middle and high schools. Moreover, high schools had the highest percentages for not being limited by inadequate access to mental health professionals in both school years.

Concerning lack of funding for both school years, statistically significantly differences were not present. Elementary schools had the highest percentage for being limited in a major way for both school years followed by middle schools and then high schools. High schools had the highest percentage for not being limited by lack of funding. The number of schools limited in a major way increased from the 2015-2016 school year to the 2017-2018 school year across all school levels.

Regarding potential legal issues for both school years, statistically significantly differences were not present. However, during the 2015-2016 school year, elementary and high schools had nearly the same percentages for not being limited by potential legal issues. During this same school year, middle and high school had the same percentages for being limited in a major way. For the 2017-2018 school year, efforts limited in a major way were similar across all three school levels.

Efforts limited by a lack of parental support were analyzed for one school year only and revealed the presence of a statistically significantly difference. Half of middle and high schools were limited in a minor way by lack of parental support compared to slightly over two-fifths of elementary schools. Elementary schools had the highest percentages for efforts limited in a major way by a lack of parental support. Table 5.2 contains a summary of these results.

### Table 5.2

Descriptive Statistics for Summary Factors That Limit School Efforts to Provide Mental Health Services to Students by School Level for the 2015-2016 and 2017-2018 School

Years

Limited Efforts by School Year	Outcome	Effect Size
Lack of Access to Mental		
Health Professionals		
2015-2016	Significant	Below Small
2017-2018	Significant	Below Small
Inadequate Funding		
2015-2016	Not Significant	NA
2017-2018	Not Significant	NA
Potential Legal Issues		
2015-2016	Not Significant	NA
2017-2018	Not Significant	NA
Lack of Parental Support		
2015-2016	Significant	Below Small

For the 2017-2018 school year, concerns about reactions from parent resulted in a statistically significantly difference. Data for this variable were available for one school year only. Almost 30% of elementary schools and 30% of high schools were limited in a minor way by concerns about reactions from parents compared to 35% of middle schools. Middle and high schools had the same percentages for mental health efforts limited in a

major way due to concerns about reactions from parents, whereas elementary schools had the highest percentage that were limited in a major way.

With respect to efforts limited by a lack of community support, a statistically significantly difference was present in both school years. Mental health efforts limited in a major way slightly declined from the 2015-2016 school year to the 2017-2018 school year for elementary and middle schools compared to high schools that had a slight increase in this area. For the 2017-2018 school year, all three school levels increased in the percentages of mental health efforts that were not limited by a lack of community support.

Regarding a reluctance to label students, a statistically significantly difference was present for one school year, but not both. Elementary and middle schools had nearly the same percentages for mental health efforts limited in a major way for the 2017-2018 school year. Furthermore, all three school levels increased in efforts that were not limited by a reluctance to label students. From the 2015-2016 school year to the 2017-2018 school year, elementary schools slightly declined in efforts limited in a major way; however, the opposite occurred for middle and high schools as an increase in efforts limited in a major way was noted.

Concerning payment policies, a statistically significantly difference was present for the 2017-2018 school year, but not the 2015-2016 school year. During the 2015-2016 school year, payment policies did not limit three-fifths of elementary and high schools from providing mental health services to students. For the 2017-2018 school year, high schools had the highest percentage of efforts that did not limit mental health services to students compared to middle and elementary schools. Additionally, middle and high schools increased in efforts limited in a major way by payment policies compared to elementary schools that remained the same. Table 5.3 contains a summary of these results.

### Table 5.3

Descriptive Statistics for Summary Factors That Limit School Efforts to Provide Mental Health Services to Students by School Level for the 2015-2016 and 2017-2018 School Years

Limited Efforts by School Year	Outcome	Effect Size
Reactions from Parents		
2017-2018	Significant	Below Small
Lack of Community Support		
2015-2016	Significant	Below Small
2017-2018	Significant	Below Small
Reluctance to Label Students		
2015=2016	Significant	Below Small
2017-2018	Not Significant	NA
Payment Policies		
2015-2016	Not Significant	NA
2017-2018	Significant	Below Small

### **Summary of Article Three**

In the third article, the relationship between staff training and practices concerning mental health efforts by school level was investigated. For the 2017-2018

school year only, a statistically significantly difference was present for recognizing early warning signs of violence. In regard to recognizing signs for self-harm and suicidal tendencies, a statistically significantly difference was present for the 2017-2018 school year. Middle school and high schools offered 75% of teachers this training compared to 64% in elementary schools. Additionally, data were only available for this training for one school year. Concerning intervention and referral strategies, a statistically significantly difference was not present for both school years. However, over 70% of schools across all school levels for both school years offered this training to teachers. Table 5.4 contains a summary of these results.

### Table 5.4

Descriptive Statistics for Summary of Staff Training and Practices by School Level for the 2015-2016 and 2017-2018 School Years

Staff Training and Practices	Outcome	Effect Size
Early Warning Signs of Violent		
Behavior		
2015-2016	Not Significant	NA
2017-2018	Significant	Below Small
Self-Harm/Suicidal Tendencies		
2017-2018	Significant	Small
Intervention/Referral Strategies		
2015-2016	Not Significant	NA
2017-2018	Not Significant	NA

Regarding recognizing signs of alcohol and drug abuse, statistically significantly differences were present for both school years. In comparison to all other trainings, recognizing signs of alcohol and drug abuse as the most least likely to be provided to teachers. Slightly over a third of elementary schools and slightly over two-fifths of middle schools provided this training to teachers compared to a little over half of high schools.

Concerning positive behavioral intervention strategies, a statistically significantly difference was present in both school years. This training had the highest percentages of teachers receiving training across all three school levels. Although the majority of trainings offered to teachers in this study increased across all school levels from the 2015-2016 school year to the 2017-2018 school year, middle schools had a slight decline of three percentage points in its PBIS trainings for teachers from the previous year. With the exception of high schools, elementary and middle schools offered over 83% of teachers this training.

With respect to crisis prevention and intervention strategies, statistically significantly differences were not present in either school year. Crisis prevention and intervention was the second highest training that teachers received, at 75% in the 2017-2018 school year. These percentages were similar across both school years and for all school levels. When comparing all trainings across school levels and school years, with the exception of positive behavioral intervention strategies and crisis prevention and interventions, teachers were more likely to be offered trainings in high schools than in elementary or middle schools. Delineated in Tables 5.4 and 5.5 are summaries of these results.

### Table 5.5

Descriptive Statistics for Summary of Staff Training and Practices by School Level for the 2015-2016 and 2017-2018 School Years

Staff Training and Practices	Outcome	Effect Size
Alcohol and Drug Abuse		
2015-2016	Significant	Small
2017-2018	Significant	Small
Positive Behavioral Intervention		
2015-2016	Significant	Small
2017-2018	Significant	Small
Crisis Prevention/Intervention		
2015-2016	Not Significant	NA
2017-2018	Not Significant	NA

### **Connections to Literature**

According to Bains and Diallo (2016) and Von der Embse et al. (2017), the K-12 educational system is one of the primary access points for mental health services. Yet, school personnel are failing to identify, assess, and provide treatments and services to those adolescents who need it the most. Clearly established in this journal-ready dissertation is that mental health services are available at all three school levels. However, half of elementary schools did not provide diagnostic mental health assessments for mental disorders. In contrast, over two-fifths of middle schools and less than two-fifths of high schools did not provide such services. Diagnostic assessments were utilized at all three school levels; however, a substantial percentage of students did not receive any services.

In the second article regarding factors that limit school efforts to provide mental health support, clearly established in this study was evidence that elementary schools had the highest percentage of effort limited in a major way across all school years and school levels. Inadequate access to professionals and inadequate funding were the top two factors that limited school efforts to provide mental health services. These data are aligned with findings reported by Reinke et al. (2011) concerning reasons why students with mental health needs were not being met. In regard to barriers, the top three factors that limited supporting students with mental health concerns were: (a) an inadequate number of school mental health practitioners, (b) a lack of preparation and training to meet the mental health needs of children, and (c) insufficient funding for school-based mental health. The results in this study are commensurate with the research literature that more mental health professionals and adequate funding are necessary if schools are expected to mitigate the learning and academic gap that will lead to high student achievement.

Finally, clearly established in the third article concerning staff trainings in this nationwide study were findings about various training provided to staff regarding mental health at the elementary, middle, and high school level. Although almost 50% of all school levels during both school years provided teacher trainings, elementary schools had the lowest percentages for providing training to teachers in all areas, with the exception of Positive Behavioral and Intervention strategies, which had in over 85% of elementary and middle schools offering this training to staff. This occurrence could be due to the

fact that Positive Behavior and Intervention Strategies offer real-world applications and practical strategies that may be applied easily and effectively in the classroom environment. Shelemy et al. (2019) conducted a study in which secondary teachers indicated that they wanted trainings that included real-world application, strategies that were practical, and customizable resources that could easily be adapted into lessons. Furthermore, Moon et al. (2017) analyzed educators' perspective on the current state of mental health in schools and noted that at least 50% of participants wanted additional training in the areas of: (a) mental health disorders, (b) behavioral management techniques, (c) social skill training/management, and (d) positive behavioral supports training. In this study, during the 2017-2018 school year, training to recognize mental health disorders increased between 7-9% from the previous year. Moreover, trainings on positive behavior and intervention strategies and crisis and prevention strategies continued to be the top trainings offered across school level.

### **Implications for Policy and for Practice**

Based on the results of this study, several implications can be made for policy. First, policymakers should implement awareness campaigns each school year regarding mental health awareness and assessments. knowledge of available treatment, and how to seek assistance. Second, lawmakers are encouraged to reform how licensed professional counselors are employed on and off campuses. Moreover, all school counselors should be required to be licensed after a certain number of years in education. By restructuring how licensed counselors are used on campus, more students may have more access to diagnostic assessments. Law makers are encouraged to consider innovative modes of mental health delivery and assessment such as Telemedicine. This mode of service may be a cost-effective alternative to meeting the mental health needs of K-12 students, especially students whose families are in poverty. Third, federally funded mental health care agencies/organizations are encouraged to develop partnerships and support local public school districts to meet the mental health needs of students who have been identified with mental health concerns. Fourth, policymakers should require follow-up trainings throughout the year regarding mental health efforts. All states should enact legislation or adopt laws mandating or recommending teacher training and career development in areas such as student psychological health.

Regarding implications for practice, students pursuing a 4-year degree should be required to take an introductory course in mental health literacy. Similarly, school boards are recommended to add a mental health literacy course at the secondary school level and at the end of Grade 5. Second, postsecondary settings are encouraged to add a specialization in mental health to their non-licensed counseling degree plan. In turn, school districts could then employ these specialized non-licensed counselors at the school level to work specifically with students who may be at risk of or are experiencing a mental health crisis. Furthermore, the non-licensed mental health counselor would work in conjunction with licensed mental health professionals within and outside the school community to provide students the service they need. Their responsibilities may include facilitating the response to intervention process for students who may be at risk for mental health concerns. These professionals would ensure that the process is implemented with fidelity.

A third implication for practice involves school districts creating and developing a universal screening system to identify students who may be at risk for developing mental health concerns. However, instead of a campus wide initiative, school districts are encouraged to pilot the system with a small group of students instead of the entire school body. This process allows administrators the opportunity to determine areas that need adjustment or realignment, and it would provide school leaders valuable data and feedback for implementing an effective school wide approach. To assist in the development of a universal mental health screening, school leaders are recommended to refer to the 2019 Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration Manual titled Ready, Set, Go, Review: Screening for Behavioral Health Risk in Schools (Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services, 2019). This document provides valuable guidance to school districts on how to design incrementally an effective screening assessment.

A fourth recommendation for practice is for school districts to create mental health intervention teams. Cy-Fair Independent School District provides an excellent model for a mental health intervention team. This single team serves the entire district and is comprised of "four Licensed Professional Counselors, two Licensed Psychologists, and two Mental Health Police Officers (Cypress Fairbanks Independent School District, 2022, p. 1)." The purpose of the mental health intervention team is to develop a more proactive, targeted, and safe approach to dealing with mental health issues in the district. Moreover, this team of professionals could also provide staff the trainings they need to recognize and identify students who may need mental health support.

Concerning practices for staff trainings, school leaders are encouraged to implement teacher initiatives at each school level as teachers are a primary support for mental health issues. Parent partnerships/classes should also be offered at the district and campus level to engage and educate parents in community mental health activities.

School leaders should ensure trainings are participatory, foster conversation, and solicit audience input instead of the customary web-based format. Training should also be delivered by an expert in the field of mental health and evidence based. Also recommended is for school leaders and administrators to create open forums where teachers are provided opportunities to collaborate with local mental health professionals to formulate solutions to mitigate the mental health gap.

### **Recommendation for Future Research**

The results of the three articles in this journal-ready dissertation add to the research literature that is available for the national SSOC on mental health efforts. Several recommendations for future research can be generated from the results of the three articles discussed previously. First, researchers should replicate this study using current data and to determine whether trends might be present in the factors that were analyzed in the investigation. Second, researchers are also encouraged to utilize the School Survey on Crime and Safety to examine whether treatment differences might be present by school level. A third recommendation is to conduct a study on the differences between supports provided to schools by educational diagnosticians compared to a licensed mental health professional to meet the mental health needs of students. Currently, in K-12 education, educational diagnosticians are responsible for assessing students who may have disabilities; however, limitations exist regarding mental health assessments.

A fourth recommendation is to conduct a qualitative study on the perspective of the contracted mental health professionals regarding the challenges, barriers, and benefits of working in K-12 education and their impact on student achievement. A fifth recommendation for future researchers would be to take a more in-depth analysis into tele health and how it may be used in the educational setting to meet the needs of K-12 students who may experience a mental health crisis. Another recommendation would be for researchers to examine the effectiveness of teacher trainings regarding mental health. A seventh recommendation for further study entails a qualitative study on how personal biases and cultural differences may affect recognizing students with mental health concerns. Lastly, researchers of the SSOCS are encouraged to develop a more detailed questionnaire that moves beyond a "yes or no" response. Furthermore, terms such as effort limited in a "major way or minor way" should be clearly defined as this may alleviate any ambiguity in participants responses.

### Conclusion

The purpose of this journal-ready dissertation was to determine the effect of school level on mental health efforts. Elementary schools had the highest percentage for not providing diagnostic assessments for 5 out of 6 independent variables analyzed. Conversely, high schools had the highest percentage for providing these services across school level and school year. The top three factors that limited mental health efforts were: (a) inadequate access to mental health professionals; (b) inadequate funding; and (c) potential legal issues. A decline occurred from the 2015-2016 school year to the 2017-2018 school year in percentages at all school levels that were not limited in any way by these same mental health efforts. Regarding differences in staff training and

practices, trainings such as Positive Behavioral and Intervention Strategies and Crisis Prevention and Intervention were the top two trainings offered to teachers across all three school levels. Elementary schools were the most likely not to provide teacher trainings. Trainings continued to increase from the 2015-2016 school year to the 2017-2018 school year.

### REFERENCES

- ADA National Network. (2021a, March). What is the American with Disability Act? https://adata.org/learn-about-ada
- ADA National Network. (2021b, March). *What is the definition of disability under ADA?* https://adata.org/learn-about-ada

Agnafors, S., Barmark, M., & Sydsjö, G. (2021). Mental health and academic performance: a study on selection and causation effects from childhood to early adulthood. *Social Psychiatry & Psychiatric Epidemiology*, *56*(5), 857-866. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00127-020-01934-5

- America's Health Ranking. (2020). Public Health Impact Suicide: 2020 Annual Report. https://www.americashealthrankings.org/explore/annual/measure/Suicide/state/A LL
- American Psychological Association. (2020). Stress in America 2020, A national mental health crisis. https://www.apa.org/news/press/releases/stress/2020/sia-mentalhealth-crisis.pdf
- Bains, R. M., & Diallo, A. F. (2016). Mental health services in school-based health centers: Systematic review. *The Journal of School Nursing*, *32*(1), 8-19. doi:10.1177/1059840515590607

Bersamin, M. M., Fisher, D. A., Gaidus, A. J., & Gruenewald, P. J. (2016). School-based health centers' presence: The role of school and community factors. *American Journal of Preventive Medicine*, 51(6), 926-932. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC5592162/
Borntrager, C., & Lyon, A. R. (2015). Monitoring and feedback in school-based mental health. *Cognitive and Behavioral Practices*, 22(1), 74-86. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cbpra.2014.03.007

Bowers, H., Manion, I., Papadopoulos, D., & Gauvreau, E. (2013). Stigma in school-based mental health: Perceptions of young people and service providers. *Child & Adolescent Mental Health, 18*(3), 165-170.
https://acamh.onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/epdf/10.1111/j.1475-

3588.2012.00673.x

Cavanaugh, J., Carson, A., Sharpe, M., & Lawrie, S. (2003). Psychological autopsy studies of suicide: A systematic review. *Psychological Medicine*, 33(3), 395-405. doi:10.1017/S0033291702006943

https://pdfs.semanticscholar.org/506c/b8389b67602f3f2b02d587c5fe61be304139. pdf

Cefai, C., & Camilleri, L. (2015). A healthy start: Promoting mental health and wellbeing in the early primary school years. *Emotional & Behavioral Difficulties*, 20(2), 133-152. https://doi.org/10.1080/13632752.2014.915493

Census Report of School-Based Health Centers. (2011). School based health alliance. Redefining health for kids and teens. http://www.sbh4all.org/wpcontent/uploads/2015/02/CensusReport\_2010-11CensusReport\_7.13.pdf

Chaney, B. W. (2015). 2009-10 School Survey on Crime and Safety: Public-Use Data File Codebook (NCES 2015-060). U.S. Department of Education. National Center for Education Statistics. Retrieved [date] from http://nces.ed.gov/pubsearch.

- Children and Adults with Attention-Deficit/Hyperactivity Disorder. (2017). School Suspension risk higher for students with ADHD. https://chadd.org/adhdweekly/school-suspension-risk-higher-for-students-withadhd/#:~:text=A%20child%20affected%20by%20ADHD,or%20more%20after% 20the%20suspension.
- Cohen, J. (1988). *Statistical power analysis for the behavioral sciences* (2nd ed.). Lawrence Erlbaum.
- Cokley, K., Cody, B., Smith, L., Beasley, S., Miller, I. S. K., Hurst, A., Awosogba, O., Stone, S., & Jackson, S. (2014). Bridge over troubled waters: Meeting the mental health needs of Black students. *Phi Delta Kappan*, 96(4), 40-45.
- Connors, E. H., Arora, P., Curtis, L., & Stephan, S. H. (2015). Evidence-based assessment in school mental health. *Cognitive and Behavioral Practice*, 22, 60-73. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cbpra.2014.03.008
- Creamer, J. (2020). Inequalities persist despite decline in poverty for all major race and Hispanic origin groups. https://www.census.gov/library/stories/2020/09/povertyrates-for-blacks-and-hispanics-reached-historic-lows-in-2019.html
- Creswell, J. W., & Creswell, J. D. (2018). *Research design: Qualitative, quantitative, and mixed methods approaches* (5th ed.). Sage.
- Cypress Fairbanks Independent School District. (2022). Mental Health Intervention Team. https://www.cfisd.net/Page/1683
- Department of Health and Department of Education. (2017). *Transforming children's and young people's mental health provision: A green paper*.

https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attac

hment\_data/file/664855/Transforming\_children\_and\_young\_people\_s\_mental\_he alth\_provision.pdf

Department of Justice. (2010). Americans with Disabilities Act. Title II regulations. https://www.ada.gov/regs2010/titleII 2010/titleII 2010 regulations.pdf

Dunfee, M. N. (2020). School-based health centers in the United States: Roots, reality, and potential. *Journal of School Health*, *90*(8), 665-670. https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/abs/10.1111/josh.12914

Fahy, A. E., Stansfeld, S. A., Smuk, M., Smith, N. R., Cummins, S., & Clark, C. (2016). Longitudinal associations between cyberbullying involvement and adolescent mental health. *Journal of Adolescent Health*, 59, 502-509.

Field, A. (2018). Discovering statistics using SPSS (5th ed.). Sage.

- Franklin, C., Kim, J., Beretvas, T., Zhang, A., Guz, S., Park, S., Montgomery, K., Chung, S., Maynard, B., Kim, J. S., Beretvas, T. S., & Maynard, B. R. (2017). The effectiveness of psychosocial interventions delivered by teachers in schools: A systematic review and meta-analysis. *Clinical Child & Family Psychology Review*, 20(3), 333-50. https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/28493176/
- Frauenholtz, S. I., Mendenhall, A., & Moon, J. (2016). The role of school employees' mental health knowledge in interdisciplinary collaborations to support the academic success of students experiencing mental health distress. *Children and Schools, 39*(2), 71-79. https://academic.oup.com/cs/articleabstract/39/2/71/2998965?redirectedFrom=fulltext
- Frauenholtz, S., Williford, A., & Mendenhall, A. N. (2015). Assessing school employees' abilities to respond to children's mental health needs: Implications for school

social work. School Social Work Journal, 39(2), 46-62.

https://www.semanticscholar.org/paper/Assessing-School-Employees%27-Abilities-to-Respond-to-Frauenholtz-

Williford/cf1a312ad96cd5296b91b0e7bd39abb462b7c1bc

- Froese-Germain, B., & Riel, R. (2012). Understanding teachers' perspectives on student mental health: Findings from a national survey. Canadian Teachers' Federation.
- Gronholm, P., Nye, E., & Michelson, D. (2018). Stigma related to targeted school-based mental health interventions: A systematic review of qualitative evidence. *Journal* of Affective Disorders, 240, 17-26.
- Guessoum, S. B., Lachal, J., Radjack, R., Carretier, E., Minassian, S., Benoit, L., & Moro, M. R. (2020). Adolescent psychiatric disorders during the COVID-19 pandemic and lockdown. *Psychiatry Research*, 291, 1-6. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.psychres.2020.113264
- Gunnell, D., Appleby, L., Arensman, E., Hawton, K., John, A., Kapur, N., Murad. K.,
  O'Connor, R., Pirkis, J., & COVID-19 Suicide Prevention Research
  Collaboration. (2020). Suicide risk and prevention during the COVID-19
  pandemic. *The Lancet Psychiatry*, 7(6), 468-471. https://doi.org/10.1016/S2215-0366(20)30171-1
- Guzman, M. P., Jellinek, M., George, M., Hartley, M., Squicciarini, A. M., Canenguez, K. M., Kuhlthau, K. A., Yucel, R., White, G. W., Guzman, J., & Murphy, J. M. (2011). Mental health matters in elementary school: First-grade screening predicts fourth grade achievement test scores. *European Child & Adolescent Psychiatry*, 20(8), 401-411. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00787-011-0191-3

- Hodges, M., Guendelman, S., & Soleimanpour, S. (2021). Adolescents' use of schoolbased health centers and receipt of mental health supports. *Children & Youth Services Review, 120.* https://doi.org/10.1016/j.childyouth.2020.105700
- Ijadi-Maghsoodi, R., Bonnet, K., Feller, S., Nagaran, K., Puffer, M., & Kataoka, S. (2018). Voices from minority youth on help-seeking and barriers to mental health services: Partnering with school-based health centers. *Ethnicity & Disease, 28*, 437-444. https://doi.org/10.18865/ed.28.S2.437

Izrael, D., & DeFriesse, F. A. (2006). School Survey on Crime and Safety: 2003-04. Public-Use Data File Codebook (2007-333). U.S. Department of Education. National Center for Education Statistics. https://nces.ed.gov/pubs2007/2007333.pdf

- Jackson, M., Diliberti, M., Kemp, J., Hummel, S., Cox, C., Gbondo-Tugbawa, K., Simon,
  D., & Hansen, R. (2018). 2015-16 School Survey on Crime and Safety (SSOCS):
  Public-Use Data File User's Manual (NCES 2018-107). U.S. Department of
  Education, National Center for Education Statistics. http://nces.ed.gov/pubsearch
- Johnson, B., & Christensen, L. B. (2017). *Educational research quantitative, qualitative, and mixed methods* (6th ed.). Sage.
- Jorm, A. F., Kitchener, B. A., Sawyer, M. G., Scales, H., & Cvetkovski, S. (2010). Mental health first aid training for high school teachers: A cluster randomized trial. *BMC Psychiatry*, 10, 51. https://doi.org/10.1186/1471-244X-10-51
- Kelley, B., Weyer, M., McCann, M., Broom, S., & Keily, T. (2020). Education Commission of the States. *Fifty State Comparison: State K-3 policies*. https://www.ecs.org/kindergarten-policies/

Kerns, S. E, Pullmann, M. D., Walker, S. C., Lyon, A. R., Cosgrove, T. J., & Bruns, E. J. (2011). Adolescent use of school-based health centers and high school dropout. *Archives of Pediatrics & Adolescent Medicine, 165*(7), 617-623. https://jamanetwork.com/journals/jamapediatrics/fullarticle/1107551

Knopf, J. A., Finnie, R. K. C., Peng, Y., Hahn, R. A., Truman, B. I., Vernon-Smiley, M., Johnson, V. C., Johnson, R. L., Fielding, J. E., Muntaner, C., Hunt, P. C., Phyllis Jones, C., Fullilove, M. T., & Community Preventive Services Task Force.
(2016). School-based health centers to advance health equity: A community guide systematic review. *American Journal of Preventive Medicine*, *51*(1), 114-126. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC5759331/

Koning, N. R., Büchner, F. L., Vermeiren, R., Crone, M. R., & Numans, M. E. (2019).
Identification of children at risk for mental health problems in primary careDevelopment of a prediction model with routine health care data. *EClinicalMedicine*, 15, 89-97.
https://www.thelancet.com/journals/eclinm/article/PIIS2589-5370(19)30181-

6/fulltext

- Lai, K., Guo, S., Ijadi-Maghsoodi, R., Puffer, M., & Kataoka, S. H. (2016). Bringing wellness to schools: Opportunities for and challenges to mental health integration in school-based health centers. *Psychiatric Services*, 67(12), 1328-1333. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC5831516/
- Larson, S., Chapman, S., Spetz, J., & Brindis, C. D. (2017). Chronic childhood trauma, mental health, academic achievement, and school-based health center mental

health services. Journal of School Health, 87(9), 675-686.

https://escholarship.org/content/qt6th2r852/qt6th2r852.pdf?t=oupznn

- LeCloux, M., Maramaldi, P., Thomas, K., & Wharff, E. (2017). Health care resources and mental health service use among suicidal adolescents. *Journal of Behavioral Health Services & Research, 44*(2), 195-212. https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/27146895/
- Lyon, A. R., Ludwig, K., Wasse, J. K., Bergstrom, A., Hendrix, E., & McCauley, E.
  (2015). Determinants and functions of standardized assessment use among school mental health clinicians: A mixed methods evaluation. *Administration and Policy in Mental Health and Mental Health Services Research*, 43, 122-134. https://link.springer.com/article/10.1007%2Fs10488-015-0626-0
- McGrath, B. (2010). Mental health in schools: Serving the whole child. *National* Association of School Psychologists, 39(4), 8-10. https://www.nasponline.org/publications/cq/cqmain.aspx
- McLeod, G. F., Horwood, L. J., & Fergusson, D. M. (2016). Adolescent depression, adult mental health and psychosocial outcomes at 30 and 35 years. *Psychological Medicine*, 46(7), 1401-1412. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0033291715002950
- Mental Health America. (2018). *Mental health in America Access to care data 2018*. https://www.mhanational.org/issues/mental-health-america-access-care-data-2018

Mental Health America. (2020). 2021 the state of health in America. https://www.mhanational.org/sites/default/files/2021%20State%20of%20Mental %20Health%20in%20America 0.pdf

- Merikangas, K. R., He, J. P., Burstein, M., Swanson, S. A., Avenevoli, S., Cui, L., & Swendsen, J. (2010). Lifetime prevalence of mental disorders in US adolescents: Results from the national comorbidity survey replication-adolescent 64 supplement (NCS-A). *Journal of the American Academy of Child & Adolescent Psychiatry, 49*(10), 980-989.
- Miller, D. N. (2019). Suicidal behavior in children: Issues and implications for elementary schools. *Contemporary School Psychology*, 23(4), 357-366. https://doi.org/10.1007/s40688-018-0203-0
- Moon, J., Williford, A., & Mendenhall, A. N. (2017). Educators' perceptions of youth mental health: Implications for training and the promotion of mental health services in schools. *Children and Youth Services Review*, 73, 384-391.
- Murphy, J., Guzmán, J., McCarthy, A., Squicciarini, A., George, M., Canenguez, K., Dunn, E., Baer, L., Simonsohn, A., Smoller, J., & Jellinek, M. (2015). Mental health predicts better academic outcomes: A longitudinal study of elementary school students in Chile. *Child Psychiatry & Human Development*, 46(2), 245-256. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC4443903/
- National Alliance on Mental Illness. (2021). Mental health conditions.

https://www.nami.org/Learn-More/Mental-Health-Conditions

- National Center for Education Statistics. (2018, March). 2015-16 School Survey on Crime and Safety (SSOCS) public-use data file user's manual. https://nces.ed.gov/pubs2018/2018107.pdf
- Padgett, Z., Jackson, M., Correa, S., Kemp, J., Gilary, A., Meier, A., Gbondo-Tugbawa,K., & McClure, T. (2020). School Survey on Crime and Safety: 2017–18 public-

*use data file user's manual (NCES 2020-054).* National Center for Education Statistics, Institute of Education Sciences, U.S. Department of Education. http://nces.ed.gov/pubsearchierret

Pierret, A. C., Anderson, J., Ford, T., & Burn, A. (2020). Review: Education and training interventions, and support tools for school staff to adequately respond to young people who disclose self-harm - A systematic literature review of effectiveness, feasibility and acceptability. *Child and Adolescent Mental Health*. https://doi.org/10.1111/camh.12436

- Reinke, W., Stormont, M., Herman, K., Puri, R., & Goel, N. (2011). Supporting children's mental health in schools: Teacher perceptions of needs, roles, and barriers. *School Psychology Quarterly*, 26, 1-13.
- Ruddy, S. A., Neiman, S., Bauer, L., Swaim, N. L., Thomas, T. L., & Parmer, R. J. (2009). 2005-06 School Survey on Crime and Safety (SSOCS) Survey Documentation for Data Users (NCES 2010-320). National Center for Education Statistics, Institute of Education Sciences, U.S. Department of Education. https://nces.ed.gov/pubs2010/2010320.pdf
- Ruddy, S. A., Neiman, S., Hryczaniuk, C. A., Thomas, T. L., & Parmer, R. J. (2010).
  2007-08 School Survey on Crime and Safety (SSOCS) Survey Documentation for Public-Use Data File Users (NCES 2010-307). National Center for Education Statistics, Institute of Education Sciences, U.S. Department of Education. https://nces.ed.gov/pubs2010/2010307.pdf

Salerno, J. P. (2016). Effectiveness of universal school-based mental health awareness programs among youth in the United States: A systematic review. *Journal of School Health*, 86(12), 922-931.

Sanchez, A. L., Cornacchio, D., Poznanski, B., Golik, A. M., Chou, T., & Comer, J. S. (2018). The effectiveness of school-based mental health services for elementaryaged children: A meta-analysis. *Journal of the American Academy of Child & Adolescent Psychiatry*, 57(3), 153-165.

https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/29496124/

- Searcey van Vulpen, K., Habegar, A., & Simmons, T. (2018). Rural school-based mental health services: Parent perceptions of needs and barriers. *Children & Schools,* 40(2), 104-111. https://doi.org/10.1093/cs/cdy002
- Shelemy, L., Harvey, K., & Waite, P. (2019). Supporting students' mental health in schools: What do teachers want and need? *Emotional & Behavioural Difficulties*, 24(1), 100-116.

https://www.researchgate.net/publication/232530831\_Supporting\_Children's\_Me ntal\_Health\_in\_Schools\_Teacher\_Perceptions\_of\_Needs\_Roles\_and\_Barriers/lin k/5453e7da0cf26d5090a5537c/download

- Slate, J. R., & Rojas-LeBouef, A. (2011). Calculating basic statistical procedures in SPSS: A self-help and practical guide to preparing theses, dissertations, and manuscripts. NCPEA Press.
- Stagman, S. M., & Cooper, J. (2010). Children's mental health: What every policymaker should know. https://academiccommons.columbia.edu/doi/10.7916/D88D050Q

- Stephan, S., Connors, E., Arora, P., & Brey, L. (2013). A learning collaborative approach to training school-based health providers in evidence-based mental health treatment. *Children and Youth Services Review*, 35(12), 1970-1978. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.childyouth.2013.09.008
- Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration. (2019). Ready, set, go, review: Screening for behavioral health risk in schools. https://www.samhsa.gov/sites/default/files/ready\_set\_go\_review\_mh\_screening\_i n schools 508.pdf
- Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration. (May 2021). *Disaster technical assistance center supplemental research bulletin. A preliminary look at the mental health and substance use-related effects of the COVID-19 pandemic.* https://www.samhsa.gov/sites/default/files/dtac/mental-health-substance-useeffects-covid-pandemic-srb.pdf
- Swick, D., & Powers, J. D. (2018). Increasing access to care by delivering mental health services in schools: The school-based support program. *School Community Journal, 28*(1), 129-144. https://files.eric.ed.gov/fulltext/EJ1184769.pdf
- Texas Education Agency. (2020). *Educator Preparation Programs (EPP) resources*. https://tea.texas.gov/about-tea/other-services/mental-health/educator-preparationprograms-epp-resources
- Texas Education Agency. (2020, December). *Statewide plan for student mental health: Senate bill 11*. https://schoolmentalhealthtx.org/wpcontent/uploads/2021/07/Statewide-Plan-for-Student-Mental-Health-.pdf

- Texas Public Law. (n.d). *Texas Education Code: Sec. 21.054. Continuing Education.* http://texas.public.law/statutes/tex.\_educ.\_code\_section\_21.054
- The American College of Obstetricians and Gynecologists. (2017, July). *Mental health disorders in adolescents*. https://www.acog.org/clinical/clinical-guidance/committee-opinion/articles/2017/07/mental-health-disorders-in-adolescents
- Twenge, J. M., Cooper, A. B., Joiner, T. E., Duffy, M. E., & Binau, S. G. (2019). Age, period, and cohort trends in mood disorder indicators and suicide-related outcomes in a nationally representative dataset, 2005–2017. *Journal of Abnormal Psychology*, 128(3), 185-199. https://doi.org/10.1037/abn0000410
- United States Department of Education. (n.d.). *Individuals with Disabilities Education Act.* https://sites.ed.gov/idea/topic-areas/#RTI
- United States Department of Education. (2020a). *Individuals with Disabilities Education Act.* https://sites.ed.gov/idea/about-idea/
- United States Department of Education. (2020b). *Protecting students with disabilities*. https://www2.ed.gov/about/offices/list/ocr/504faq.html
- United States Department of Education, National Center for Education Statistics. (2003). 2000 School Survey on Crime and Safety: Public-Use Data File User's Manual, NCES 2004–308, Washington, DC.

https://nces.ed.gov/surveys/ssocs/pdf/1999\_00\_ssocsgde.pdf

Vieira, M. A., Gadelha, A. A., Moriyama, T. S., Bressan, R. A., & Bordin, I. A. (2014).Evaluating the effectiveness of a training program that builds teachers' capability to identify and appropriately refer middle and high school students with mental

health problems in Brazil: An exploratory study. *BMC Public Health*, *14*(1), 1-21. https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/24580750/

- Von der Embse, N. P., Iaccarino, S., Mankin, A., Kilgus, S. P., & Magen, E. (2017).
  Development and validation of the social, academic, and emotional behavior risk screener-student rating scale. Assessment for effective intervention. *Brief/Psychometric Report, 42*(3), 186-192.
  https://doi.org/10.1177%2F1534508416679410
- Walker, S. C., Kerns, S. E. U., Lyon, A. R., Bruns, E. J., & Cosgrove, T. J. (2010). Impact of school-based health center use on academic outcomes. *Journal of Adolescent Health, 46*(3), 251-257.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jadohealth.2009.07.002

Weir, K. (2020). Safeguarding student mental health: COVID-19 and its repercussions are shining a light on the critical need for school-based mental health services. *American Psychological Association*, 51(6), 1-9.

https://www.apa.org/monitor/2020/09/safeguarding-mental-health

- Westbrook, M., Martinez, L., Mechergui, S., & Yeatman, S. (2020). The influence of school-based health center access on high school graduation: Evidence from Colorado. *Journal of Adolescent Health*, 67(3), 447-449. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jadohealth.2020.04.012
- Wickrama, T., & Vazsonyi, A. T. (2011). School contextual experiences and longitudinal changes in depressive symptoms from adolescence to young adulthood. *Journal* of Community Psychology, 39(5), 566-575.

- Wong, S. M., Hui, C. L., Wong, C. S., Suen, Y., Chan, S. K., Lee, E. H., Chang, W., & Chen, E. Y. (2021). Prospective prediction of PTSD and depressive symptoms during social unrest and COVID-19 using a brief online tool. *Psychiatry Research*, 298. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.psychres.2021.113773
- Wright, P., & Wright, P. (2021). *The Child Find mandate: What does it mean to you?* https://www.wrightslaw.com/info/child.find.mandate.htm
- Youth.Gov. (2019). *Prevalence*. https://youth.gov/youth-topics/prevalence-mental-healthdisorders-among-youth

#### **APPENDIX**



Date: Oct 26, 2021 8:11:22 PM CDT

TO: Chastity Harper Simon John Slate FROM: SHSU IRB PROJECT TITLE: Differences in School Discipline Efforts and Mental Health Services by School Level: A National Analysis PROTOCOL #: IRB-2021-329 SUBMISSION TYPE: Initial ACTION: Exempt DECISION DATE: October 26, 2021 EXEMPT REVIEW CATEGORY: Category 4. Secondary research for which consent is not required: Secondary research uses of identifiable private information or identifiable biospecimens, if at least one of the following criteria is met:

(i) The identifiable private information or identifiable biospecimens are publicly available;

(ii) Information, which may include information about biospecimens, is recorded by the investigator in such a manner that the identity of the human subjects cannot readily be ascertained directly or through identifiers linked to the subjects, the investigator does not contact the subjects, and the investigator will not re-identify subjects;

(iii) The research involves only information collection and analysis involving the investigator's use of identifiable health information when that use is regulated under 45 CFR parts 160 and 164, subparts A and E, for the purposes of "health care operations" or "research" as those terms are defined at 45 CFR 164.501 or for "public health activities and purposes" as described under 45 CFR 164.512(b); or

(iv) The research is conducted by, or on behalf of, a Federal department or agency using government-generated or government-collected information obtained for nonresearch activities, if the research generates identifiable private information that is or will be maintained on information technology that is subject to and in compliance with section 208(b) of the E-Government Act of 2002, 44 U.S.C. 3501 note, if all of the identifiable private information collected, used, or generated as part of the activity will be maintained in systems of records subject to the Privacy Act of 1974, 5 U.S.C. 552a, and, if applicable, the information used in the research was collected subject to the Paperwork Reduction Act of 1995, 44 U.S.C. 3501 et seq.

**OPPORTUNITY TO PROVIDE FEEDBACK:** To access the survey, click <u>here</u>. It only takes 10 minutes of your time and is voluntary. The results will be used internally to make improvements to the IRB application and/or process. Thank you for your time.

Greetings,

Thank you for your submission of Initial Review materials for this project. The Sam Houston State University (SHSU) IRB has determined this project is EXEMPT FROM IRB REVIEW according to federal regulations.

We will retain a copy of this correspondence within our records.

#### \* What should investigators do when considering changes to an exempt study that could make it nonexempt?

It is the PI's responsibility to consult with the IRB whenever questions arise about whether planned changes to an exempt study might make that study nonexempt human subjects research.

In this case, please make available sufficient information to the IRB so it can make a correct determination.

If you have any questions, please contact the IRB Office at 936-294-4875 or <u>irb@shsu.edu</u>. Please include your project title and protocol number in all correspondence with this committee. Sincerely,

Chase Young, Ph.D. Chair, IRB Hannah R. Gerber, Ph.D. Co-Chair, IRB

# VITA

#### **Chastity Simon**

# **EDUCATIONAL HISTORY**

Doctorate of Education – Educational Leadership, May 2022 Sam Houston State University, Huntsville, TX Dissertation: Differences in School Discipline Efforts and Mental Health Services by School Level: A National Analysis

Master of Education, Educational Leadership University of Saint Thomas, Houston, TX

Bachelor of Arts University of Louisiana at Monroe, Monroe, LA

# **PROFESSIONAL EXPERIENCE**

Assistant Principal, Klein ISD, Oct. 2019-Present Assistant Principal, Spring ISD, August 2013-Oct. 2019 English as a Second Language Coordinator- Spring ISD, Aug. 2011-July .2013 Teacher – English Language Arts, Spring ISD, August 2004-July 2011

# RECOGNITIONS

Recipient of the Governor's Educators Excellence Grant Teacher of the Year, Clark Elementary, Spring ISD, 2009-2010 Selected to participate on the 2013-2014 Teacher Leadership Institute Klein Coalition Member, Klein ISD Jan 2019-Current

# SCHOLARLY RESEARCH ACTIVITY/PUBLICATIONS

Simon, C. H., & Slate, J. R. (2019). Differences in principal experience at lowperforming and high-performing elementary schools: A national analysis. *Exemplars of Conducting Archival Data Analyses: A Collection of K-12 and Higher Education Studies.* 

# STATE/NATIONAL PRESENTATIONS

Simon, C. H. (2019, September). Differences in principal experience at low-performing and high-performing elementary schools: A national analysis. Paper presented at the annual conference of Texas Council of Professors of Educational Administration (TCPEA), Dallas, TX